JMIR Serious Games

Journal Impact Factor (JIF) (2023): 3.8 Volume 5 (2017), Issue 2 ISSN 2291-9279 Editor-in-Chief: Gunther Eysenbach, MD, MPH

Contents

Original Papers

Development, Usability, and Efficacy of a Serious Game to Help Patients Learn About Pain Management After Surgery: An Evaluation Study (e10)	
Brynja Ingadottir, Katrin Blondal, David Thue, Sigridur Zoega, Ingela Thylen, Tiny Jaarsma.	2
Guidelines for the Gamification of Self-Management of Chronic Illnesses: Multimethod Study (e12) Alaa AlMarshedi, Gary Wills, Ashok Ranchhod.	17
Medical Student Evaluation With a Serious Game Compared to Multiple Choice Questions Assessment (e11)	
Julien Adjedj, Gregory Ducrocq, Claire Bouleti, Louise Reinhart, Eleonora Fabbro, Yedid Elbez, Quentin Fischer, Antoine Tesniere, Laurent Feldman, Olivier Varenne	27
Gamification in Stress Management Apps: A Critical App Review (e13)	25
	35
Using Computer Simulations for Investigating a Sex Education Intervention: An Exploratory Study (e9) Anastasia Eleftheriou, Seth Bullock, Cynthia Graham, Roger Ingham.	50
What Older People Like to Play: Genre Preferences and Acceptance of Casual Games (e8) Alvin Chesham, Patric Wyss, René Müri, Urs Mosimann, Tobias Nef	61
	01
Employees: Influence and Usage in an Experimental Pilot Study (e6)	
Tessa Kouwenhoven-Pasmooij, Suzan Robroek, Sui Ling, Joost van Rosmalen, Elisabeth van Rossum, Alex Burdorf, MG Hunink	72
Who Is Still Playing Pokémon Go? A Web-Based Survey (e7)	Q1
	31



Original Paper

Development, Usability, and Efficacy of a Serious Game to Help Patients Learn About Pain Management After Surgery: An Evaluation Study

Brynja Ingadottir^{1,2,3}, RN, PhD; Katrin Blondal^{1,3}, RN, MSc; David Thue⁴, PhD; Sigridur Zoega^{1,3}, RN, PhD; Ingela Thylen⁵, RN, PhD; Tiny Jaarsma², RN, FAAN, PhD

¹Landspitali - the National University Hospital of Iceland, Surgical Services, Reykjavik, Iceland

²Division of Nursing, Department of Social and Welfare Studies, Linkoping University, Linkoping, Sweden

³Faculty of Nursing, School of Health Sciences, University of Iceland, Reykjavik, Iceland

⁴School of Computer Science, Reykjavik University, Reykjavik, Iceland

⁵Department of Cardiology and Department of Medical and Health Sciences, Linkoping University, Linkoping, Sweden

Corresponding Author:

Brynja Ingadottir, RN, PhD Landspitali - the National University Hospital of Iceland Surgical Services 13A Hringbraut Reykjavik, 101 Iceland Phone: 354 8245884 Fax: 354 5437346 Email: brynjain@landspitali.is

Abstract

Background: Postoperative pain is a persistent problem after surgery and can delay recovery and develop into chronic pain. Better patient education has been proposed to improve pain management of patients. Serious games have not been previously developed to help patients to learn how to manage their postoperative pain.

Objective: The aim of this study was to describe the development of a computer-based game for surgical patients to learn about postoperative pain management and to evaluate the usability, user experience, and efficacy of the game.

Methods: A computer game was developed by an interdisciplinary team following a structured approach. The usability, user experience, and efficacy of the game were evaluated using self-reported questionnaires (AttrakDiff2, Postoperative Pain Management Game Survey, Patient Knowledge About Postoperative Pain Management questionnaire), semi-structured interviews, and direct observation in one session with 20 participants recruited from the general public via Facebook (mean age 48 [SD 14]; 11 women). Adjusted Barriers Questionnaire II and 3 questions on health literacy were used to collect background information.

Results: Theories of self-care and adult learning, evidence for the educational needs of patients about pain management, and principles of gamification were used to develop the computer game. Ease of use and usefulness received a median score between 2.00 (IQR 1.00) and 5.00 (IQR 2.00) (possible scores 0-5; IQR, interquartile range), and ease of use was further confirmed by observation. Participants expressed satisfaction with this novel method of learning, despite some technological challenges. The attributes of the game, measured with AttrakDiff2, received a median score above 0 in all dimensions; highest for attraction (median 1.43, IQR 0.93) followed by pragmatic quality (median 1.31, IQR 1.04), hedonic quality interaction (median 1.00, IQR 1.04), and hedonic quality stimulation (median 0.57, IQR 0.68). Knowledge of pain medication and pain management strategies improved after playing the game (*P*=.001).

Conclusions: A computer game can be an efficient method of learning about pain management; it has the potential to improve knowledge and is appreciated by users. To assess the game's usability and efficacy in the context of preparation for surgery, an evaluation with a larger sample, including surgical patients and older people, is required.

(JMIR Serious Games 2017;5(2):e10) doi:10.2196/games.6894

KEYWORDS

evaluation studies; knowledge; pain management; patient education; self care; surgical procedures, operative; video games

Introduction

Computer games as a medium for learning have been studied increasingly in recent years. Games have the potential to improve attention and motivation as players work on the challenges of the game [1]. "Serious games" is a term which refers to computer games that are designed with education in mind, either for learning or training [2]. Such games are used within health care to affect knowledge, attitudes, or behavior [3].

Serious games can facilitate adult learning with features such as interesting aims, goal-oriented problem-solving, active participation, and use of previous experience, and they can provide continuous feedback, which can stimulate motivation [4]. Furthermore, a debriefing on the performance of the player in the game can facilitate learning, by for example discussing the underlying reasons for choices that the player made in the game. These characteristics fit well with a current approach in health care that emphasizes the importance of patients' empowerment and participation in their own care [5].

Within health care, serious games have been developed for educating both patients and health care professionals. For example, serious games have been tested with the goals of (1) improving patients' self-care for diabetes, asthma, cancer, and Warfarin use and (2) improving diet, pain, mobility, lifestyle, and health-related knowledge [3,6-9]. Within this field, a recent study reported a successful validation of a framework that gamifies self-management of diabetes and its acceptance by patients [10].

Although still inconclusive, many studies on serious games within health care have reported positive outcomes. An example is the game Re-Mission that is intended to help young cancer patients improve their self-care. Players win by destroying cancer cells and other enemies in the body with weapons such as chemotherapy. The game was found to have significant effects on cancer knowledge [11]. Another game, SpaPlay, was designed to help women adopt healthier exercise and dietary behavior and evaluated in terms of effect on nutritional knowledge and body mass index (BMI). The evaluation study showed significant improvement in knowledge and decreased BMI [12].

Games have been used successfully as tools for managing pain, such as affecting the experience of pain and improving pain tolerance through distraction. Both commercial videogames [13] and games specially designed for pain management (eg, Snow World [14]) have proven to improve the pain experience for patients. Electroencephalography-based serious games have also been developed for use by patients, even at home, as tools to help manage their pain, offering a potential alternative to traditional drug treatment [15]. However, to help ensure that patients will use such tools to manage their pain in an effective manner, their knowledge of pain management needs to be improved. In particular, we view serious games as a convenient

http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e10/

way to educate surgical patients about how to manage their postoperative pain.

Pain management is an area that currently needs improvement, since the prevalence of postoperative pain remains high, occurring in more than 80% of patients [16,17]. Pain is also common after hospital discharge, with 75% of patients reporting it, and of those, 80% rate their pain as moderate to severe [16,18]. Inadequate pain relief after surgery interferes with postoperative recovery, increases the risk for postoperative complications, increases the risk that the pain will become chronic, and has negative effects on quality of life [19].

Today, surgical patients are being discharged earlier than in previous years and same day–surgery accounts for nearly 70% of all surgery performed [20]. This has put increased responsibility on patients for self-care, including monitoring and treating symptoms such as pain. However, patients do not always follow the instructions they receive about pain management, and many avoid taking pain medications despite being in severe pain [21]. Patient-related barriers to effective pain management, such as their reluctance to report pain and use available analgesics, are well known, both within the population of patients with cancer [22] and patients undergoing surgery [23]. Improved patient education is vital to improve pain management and address such barriers, but providing patients with information alone is not sufficient [21,24,25].

The knowledge expectations of surgical patients are high [26,27] but are insufficiently met [27,28], and patients have requested improvements in this area [29]. They need to understand why managing pain is important and how they can be active participants in their own treatment [17,30]. Patients want information on how to treat their pain after being discharged, what to do if the treatment is insufficient, what side effects of medications to expect, and how to treat those side effects [31].

To pursue optimal health outcomes, there is a need to develop more effective educational interventions, and serious games have shown promising effects in the context of health care and patient education [8,11,12]. In a game environment, patients can not only acquire knowledge, but also move their trial-and-error learning from real life to the game's virtual simulation. Also, the game provides a learning environment where attitudes, such as those that can hinder effective pain management can be explored, discussed, and potentially changed in collaboration with a health care professional.

During the early development and evaluation phase of a serious game, usability and efficacy are primary concerns. Usability is the extent to which a product can be used to achieve specified goals with effectiveness, efficiency, and satisfaction, and part of usability is the user experience that refers to the perceptions and responses to the anticipated use or after using the product [32]. User experience has both pragmatic and hedonic attributes [33]. "Efficacy" refers to the effect of an intervention on proposed outcomes; in the proposed study, we defined efficacy

XSL•FO RenderX

as the power or ability of the game to improve participants' knowledge.

The aims of this study were, therefore, (1) to describe the development of a computer game for surgical patients about postoperative pain management and (2) to evaluate the usability, user experience, and efficacy of the game.

Methods

This study has a pre- and posttest design and data were collected using multiple methods, including questionnaires, direct observation by a nonparticipant observer, and short semistructured interviews.

Development of the Game

In planning the development and evaluation of the game as an intervention we used the first 3 principles of the Intervention Mapping protocol (proximal program objectives, theoretical methods, and practical strategies, and design program) [34], and we intend to use principles 4 and 5 (adoption and

Figure 1. An overview of the development of the game.

implementation) in future work to prepare interventions in the real-life situation of the hospital environment. We also used guidelines on how to develop more effective games and how to conduct research on them [35].

The game was developed and evaluated in an Icelandic setting. The process took place from January 2015 to January 2016. An interdisciplinary team of computer scientists, game and graphic designers, nurse researchers, and clinical nurse specialists (with expertise in the nursing care of surgical patients, patient education, and pain management) collaborated in the design and development of the game. The nurse researchers defined the clinical problem and its context and developed the idea of how a serious game could be used in patient education. The computer scientists and designers, who had expertise in game design and computer programming, contributed by transforming those ideas into a usable game to educate patients about pain management.

The development of the game involved 3 phases: preparation, defining learning goals, and game design and development (Figure 1).



Phase I: Preparation

The preparation of the game design began by choosing and defining the clinical problem that the game was to address and searching the available literature for similar games.

The game is intended to help adult patients learn about pain management, a common self-care activity after surgery. Adult learning theories and the middle-range theory of chronic illness [36] were therefore chosen as the guiding theoretical frameworks. From Knowles' theory on adult learning [37], we acknowledged the notions that adult learners are self-directed, they bring their previous experience to the learning, they need to see applications for new learning, and their active participation should be encouraged. From Kolb's experiential learning theory [38] we incorporated the notion that learning occurs through concrete experience, observation and reflection, abstract conceptualization, and active experimentation. Finally, monitoring symptoms, such as pain, and managing them are the core concepts of self-care, and the importance of reflection and decision making is emphasized in the middle-range theory of chronic illness [36].

We integrated data from our previous qualitative study on patients' experiences and their perceptions about both traditional and novel methods to learn about postoperative pain management, including serious games [39]. In that study, patients described unfamiliarity and skepticism toward the use of computer games for educational purposes but they were simultaneously curious, interested, and willing to test such a game if they were invited to do so. It is important to have recommendations and support from health care professionals in the use of such a novel method, and it must be simple to use as patients' cognition may be impaired due to the surgical experience [39]. These findings were considered when designing the story of the game and the interface.

Phase II: Defining Learning Goals

The learning goals of the game were based on scientific literature regarding pain management and on the expertise of the nurses in the research team. The main learning goal was to



improve knowledge about common pain medications that are frequently prescribed after surgery, including how they work, their dosages, effects, and side effects [31]. Additionally, other nonpharmacologic measures to treat pain were introduced, such as rest and distraction. Finally, a numeric rating scale (NRS; 0-10), frequently used in hospitals to teach patients to assess pain severity of patients, was included in the game. This reflected pain intensity and gave users feedback on pain management activities.

Phase III: Game Design and Development

The game was programmed in the C# programming language using the Unity game development environment [40] to be played on Android tablet computers. Table 1 presents the characteristics of the game.

 Table 1. Characteristics of the game.

Characteristics	Description
Health topic	Self-care of surgical patients: pain management
Target players	Adults having surgery
Timing	Introduced as part of preparation before surgery and used again after surgery as part of discharge education
Game idea	A serious game intended to educate about facts concerning pain medication and strategies for effective pain management in the home environment after hospital discharge
Guiding theoretical framework	Middle-range theory of chronic illness, adjusted for surgical patients [36], adult learning [37], experiential learning [38]
Type of game	Realistic, educational, simulation
Intended outcomes	Knowledge about 4 commonly used pain medications after surgery (name, dosage, effects, possible side effects)
	Knowledge about nonpharmacological strategies for pain relief (rest, distraction)
	Knowledge about effective strategies for pain relief
	Problem-solving skills to control pain intensity
	Self-care pain monitoring skills
	Self-care pain management skills
	Facilitating attitude toward pain management
Levels of play	One game session consists of 3 games, each covers a 24-hour day (from 9 am to 9 am next day) with separate goals, and ends with an after-action review
User interface and platform	11.5" touch screen on a tablet computer (Android) allows for easy use in the hospital environment
	Interface:
	Numeric rating scale for pain
	Pain medication board
	Button for showing goals
	Board for daily tasks
Avatar	Human character who can walk around the house, use a shower and toilet, cook food, watch television, use a computer, rest on a sofa, lie in bed
Virtual environment (setting)	A house with a living room, bedroom, kitchen, bathroom
Software	Unity3d (Unity Technologies)
Estimated play time	30 minutes

Brainstorming sessions were used to ensure that the educational components of the game idea were accurately translated into the design of the game and to develop solutions for the interface, the continuous feedback system, and the after-action review. Such sessions were repeated, and the design of the game refined until a prototype was ready to be evaluated. To help pursue the identified learning goals, the adult learning principle that adults want to learn what is useful and relevant [38] was used to choose the game's story, setting, and core interactions.

Story and Setting

The story of the game was designed to be a simulation of a relevant real-life situation, where the player's character (avatar)

has returned home from the hospital after having had surgery. By making different decisions about the character's daily activities (eg, choosing between pain medications, performing basic household tasks, and taking time to rest), players can observe how their decisions influence the character's recovery.

The setting (game environment) was designed to look and react like a typical (Icelandic) home, to improve its familiarity to the game's intended audience. Figure 2 shows a screenshot of the game environment with surrounding interface elements; the interface elements will be discussed later on.

RenderX

Figure 2. The game's interface. Below center: the player's avatar. At left, from top to bottom: button to access pain medication, current Pain Level indicator, current Side Effect. At right, from top to bottom: Current in-game time and listing of player tasks for the current day. At top middle, from left to right: buttons to review the tutorial, review the day's primary objective, call the (fictional) hospital for help, pause the game, and exit the game. Screenshot translated from Icelandic.



Core Interactions

The game's interactions were designed to simulate 2 types of activities that are highly relevant for recent surgery patients: (1) keeping up with the activities of everyday life, including household chores (eg, doing the dishes) and regular self-care (eg, taking a shower) and (2) managing their postoperative pain through various methods (eg, taking medication, resting, or enjoying distractions). To simplify the user interface, every activity was designed to be accessible with only a few taps on the screen (eg, tapping on the kitchen sink will cause the avatar to walk to the sink and do the dishes).

Experiential learning [38] emphasizes learning by doing. To apply this theory in the context of the game, we ensured that all of the game's interactions are driven by an underlying, scientifically informed model of pain and the effects of different medications.

Pain and Medication Model

A computational model of pain and medication effects was designed for the game using both scientific data and professional

expertise. The model controls how each activity affects the avatar's pain level, as shown by the NRS at the left of Figure 2. For example, any medication taken will decrease pain after an onset time, but it will lose effectiveness over time (Figure 3). Medication can also trigger the occurrence of side effects under conditions where they are known to be likely (eg, nausea can result from taking excessive amounts of codeine). Side effects appear both as icons in the interface (Figure 2) and as unique animations on the player's avatar.

As the avatar's pain becomes more severe, the model causes their mobility to decrease, making it more difficult to perform the activities that require movement around the house. Furthermore, the model occasionally and randomly simulates a real-life situation in which the pain becomes unmanageable (NRS \geq 8) and does not respond to pain medication. The help button (middle button, top of Figure 2) gives contact with a (fictional) health care provider, and after the consultation the pain intensity decreases to 5 (representing the patient having received and implemented some helpful advice).



Ingadottir et al

Figure 3. The medication board: by tapping the tablet icons (marked with red circles), the player can choose between 4 different pain medicines and read about their effects, possible side effects, and how many tablets are currently in effect. Screenshot translated from Icelandic.



Objectives and Motivation

The primary value of the pain and medication model is that it allows patients to learn useful information through exploration and discovery without risking their immediate health; they can try out different courses of action in a safe, virtual environment, including those that might be harmful if they were performed in real life. Self-care theory [36] also holds that it is important for self-care learning to provide multiple opportunities to practice monitoring pain intensity and making pain management decisions. To promote players to practice and explore different alternative types of decisions, each game session consists of playing through 3 days in the avatar's life, and on each day, the player is encouraged to pursue a new set of goals, some of them extreme. Specifically, 3 particular goal sets were chosen (one for each day) to encourage players to explore a wide range of different pain management strategies; they were

Day 1: "Take as little pain medication as possible"

Day 2: "Keep pain severity under 3 on an NRS regardless of side effects from pain medication"

Day 3: "Keep pain severity under 5 the whole day"

To motivate players to pursue the given goals, each player is given a rating from 1 to 3 stars at the end of each day, indicating how well they succeeded at achieving the goals of that day. Each day ends after a preset amount of in-game time has passed.

To motivate players to perform the daily tasks around the house and provide an additional avenue for feedback, the avatar occasionally produces small bubbles of text that represent the character's (fictional) "inner monologue." They appear both at random (for fun) and to provide information about the avatar's pain status (eg, "I wonder what's on TV?" or "I can feel the medication working...").

Outcomes and Debriefing

Learning through debriefings, where a learner is encouraged to review and analyze his or her experience after the fact, provides a fundamental link between the experience of playing and learning [41]. According to the literature, debriefings should focus on at least 3 elements: (1) what was done in the activity, (2) how well the activity worked for the learner, and (3) how the learning could be applied [42]. To support this kind of learning in the game, a mechanism was designed to record a log over time of 2 sets of information: the progression of the avatar's pain level and the time and identity of each activity that the player performed (including both task completion and medication consumption). At the end of each in-game day, a graph of information appears (Figure 4) that overlays these 2 sources of information, allowing the player (potentially with assistance from a health care provider) to review and analyze the events that occurred during the day.

RenderX

Figure 4. A panel showing a timeline of the previous in-game day. The black line shows the progression of the avatar's pain level over time. Red nodes indicate activities that impaired pain relief, orange nodes indicate doses of medication, and green nodes indicate activities that relieved pain. Yellow outlines show the occurrence of side effects. Screenshot translated from Icelandic.



Participants

Participants in the study were recruited from the public via a Facebook advertisement (n=11) and through a snowball method (n=9). Included were adults who use computers in daily life, but health care professionals, people with chronic pain, and people using pain medication regularly were excluded. Those were excluded because they had more knowledge and experience of pain management, including use of pain medication, than the target group of patients who are expecting to have surgery. We included people with and without prominent health problems (other than chronic pain) to reflect the targeted patient population. For ethical and practical reasons, patients were not included in this first evaluation of the game. The study was approved by the Bioethics Committee of Iceland (VSN-15-164) and conforms to the Helsinki Declaration [43]. All participants gave their informed consent by signing a form that explained the study.

Data Collection

Data were collected from December 2015 to January 2016 by the researchers BI and KB, who are clinical nurse specialists and experienced in both qualitative and quantitative research methods. The testing and the pre-post testing data collection were done individually in one session, which took place in a hospital office and lasted approximately 90 minutes. Baseline data was collected first, and then the participant received a tablet computer and a simple, oral explanation of how to play the

```
http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e10/
```

RenderX

game. The playing session was video-recorded and directly observed by the researcher, who also took notes during the observation (nonparticipatory observation).

After playing, the participant filled out a questionnaire and was interviewed by the researcher. The semistructured and video-recorded interviews lasted from 8 to 15 minutes. They covered 2 main topics: Knowledge acquisition ("Please describe what this game was about." "How did you make decisions in the game?" "Did you learn anything new and if so, what?") And, usability ("What do you think about this method of learning about pain management?" "What was easy and not so easy while playing?" "How did you perceive the game character (the avatar)?" "How can the game be improved?").

Measures

Usability

Usability was assessed with 2 instruments: AttrakDiff2 and the Postoperative Pain Management Game Survey (POP-MGS). AttrakDiff2 is an instrument used to evaluate an interactive product [44]. It consists of 28 7-step items whose poles are opposite adjectives, and each set is ordered into a scale of intensity. The instrument has 4 subscales, each with 7 anchored items, which measure pragmatic quality (PQ), attractiveness (ATT), and hedonic quality (HQ), including identification (HQ-I) and stimulation (HQ-S) [45]. Possible scores are –3 to +3. A high HQ-I score implies a high perceived capability of communicating identity to others, or how users identify with

the software in social context. A high HQ-S score implies a high degree of perceived novelty, stimulation, and challenge, which encourages development of the user's skills and knowledge. A high PQ score primarily implies high usability, (ie, that it is task-related and reflects usefulness and ease of use. The ATT score summarizes the whole experience of the software [33]. The Icelandic version of the AttrakDiff2 has previously been validated [45]. The internal consistency of the scale in this study (Cronbach alpha) was .75.

POP-MGS is an adjusted version of a previously validated instrument based on variables identified in the technology acceptance model [46]. The 12 items measure perceived ease of use and usefulness of a simulation software and the design of its interface. Response options range from 0 to 5 on a Likert-type scale, where 0 means "strongly disagree" and 5 means "strongly agree" (reflecting higher usefulness and ease of use). The internal consistency of the scale in this study (Cronbach alpha) was .83.

Efficacy

Efficacy was measured using the Patient Knowledge About Postoperative Pain Management questionnaire (PAK-PPM), a 15-item instrument specially designed for the purpose of this study and reflecting the educational content of the game. The multiple-choice questions are based on a literature review and the clinical expertise of the authors. The scale has 5 components of postoperative pain management: pain after surgery (2 items), common pain medications and their dosages (7 items), pain management strategies (2 items), side effects of the treatment (2 items), and what to do if problems arise (2 items). Each item offers 6 alternatives to choose from; one of them is the correct answer, and the remaining 5 (including one which is "do not know" to the item's question) are incorrect answers. Scores are graded according to the proportion of correct answers. The face validity of the PAK-PPM was established in advance by administering it to 5 individuals, not included in this study, resulting in minor adjustment and the addition of one response option ("do not know"). The internal consistency of the scale in this study (the Kuder-Richardson formula 20) was .68.

Demographic and Background Data

Demographic and background data were collected with questions on age, sex, education, employment, chronic illnesses, the use of computer, smartphone and computer games in daily life, health literacy and attitude toward pain management. Health literacy was assessed with 3 screening items [47]. Attitude toward pain management was measured with Icelandic Barriers Questionnaire II, [48] a 27-item instrument which is divided into four subscales. The instrument was adjusted such that referrals to "cancer pain" were changed to "surgical pain." Participants rate the extent to which they agree with each item on a 6-point Likert-type scale ranging from 0 (do not agree at all) to 5 (agree very much). Higher scores reflect higher barriers to pain management. Internal consistency (Cronbach alpha) in this adjusted version of the instrument was .91.

The whole battery of questionnaires was pilot-tested by 5 individuals, to verify that the adjusted instruments were easily understood. No changes were required after that.

Data Analysis

Quantitative Data

Descriptive statistics (median and interquartile range [IQR]), frequencies, and proportions (%) were used to describe the sample characteristics, as well as knowledge, barriers to pain management, and usability as appropriate for nonnormally distributed data. The Wilcoxon signed-rank test was used to compare knowledge scores for the PAK-PPM total scale before and after testing the game. IBM SPSS-23 statistics were used for this analysis (IBM Corp). The video recordings of the playing session were analyzed by measuring how long time it took the participants to play the game, counting how often they needed assistance and how often they ran into problems while playing.

Qualitative Data

Qualitative data were collected from the observations (free text notes) and from the interviews (open-ended questions). Data were analyzed with a directed approach to content analysis to validate the results of the survey on usability and efficacy (knowledge acquisition). With this approach, codes are derived from theory or relevant research findings and defined before or during data analysis, thus supporting or extending the existing theory [49]. The 2 concepts of usability and efficacy were chosen as categories for coding beforehand. The 2 researchers (BI and KB) took notes while watching and listening to the video recordings from the observations and interviews and categorized them as either "usability" or "knowledge." The content was discussed between the researchers until agreement was reached and a summary of the interview with each participant was written.

Results

Characteristics of the Participants and Patient-Related Barriers

We recruited 20 people in the study. Their median age was 45 (range 24-67), they all used computers (n=20) in daily life, and most used smartphones (n=18) and played games (n=14) on the computer. Seven people had chronic illness, and health literacy was high (Table 2). The total score of the Barriers Questionnaire II was median 2.03 (IQR 0.77) on a scale of 0-5, and the highest barriers were found in the "harmful effects" subscale (median 2.71, IQR 1.71), followed by "physiological effects" (median 2.38, IQR 0.90), "communication" (median 0.58, IQR 1.27), and "fatalism" (median 0.00, IQR 0.33).



Ingadottir et al

 Table 2. Characteristics of participants and results from health literacy screening.

Backgro	bund	N=20
Age		Median 45 years (range 24-67)
Sex		
	Women	11
	Men	9
Educat	ion	
	Basic education (≤9 years)	2
	College	4
	University	14
Employ	ment	
	Office/marketing	4
	Technology/development/research	4
	Education	3
	Management	2
	Servicing/catering/travel/industry	4
	Other	3
Chronic	disease? (yes)	7
Use of i	nformation technology in daily life (yes)	
	Computer	20
	Smartphone	18
	Tablet	15
Play ga	mes in a computer, smartphone, or on a tablet? (yes)	14
Health	literacy screening ^a	
	How often do you have problems learning about your medical condition because of difficulty understanding written information? (n=19)	
	Never	11
	Occasionally	6
	Sometimes	1
	Often	1
	Always	0
	How often do you receive help with reading hospital material? (n=19)	
	Never	12
	Occasionally	3
	Sometimes	2
	Often	2
	Always	0
	How confident are you filling out medical forms? (n=20)	
	Extremely	13
	Quite a bit	4
	Somewhat	1
	A little bit	1
	Not at all	1

^aBrief questions to identify patients with inadequate health literacy [47].

http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e10/

XSL•FO RenderX

Usability and User Experience

The game session (including the introduction, the 3 games, and the after-action review) took 34 minutes on average. The attributes of the game measured with AttrakDiff2 received median scores above 0 in all dimensions; highest for attraction (median 1.43, IQR 0.93) followed by pragmatic quality (median 1.31, IQR 1.04), hedonic quality interaction (median 1.00, IQR 1.04), and hedonic quality stimulation (median 0.57, IQR 0.68). The items on ease of use and usefulness as measured with the POP-MGS received a median score of 3.00 (IOR 1.75) to 5.00 (IQR 2.00) (possible scores 0-5) for all items except "I did not have any technical problems using the game" (Table 3). The observation through video-recording during testing showed that 15 participants asked for help, each 1-5 times (median 2 times), usually because of technical problems such as the avatar freezing or getting stuck in walls or not being able to proceed from one in-game day to another.

In the interviews, participants confirmed the ease of use, and while some found it easy enough to give to older people: "My mother is 83 but I think she could use this" (male, 42 years), others found it unsuitable for the very old. All participants managed to finish the session with minimum assistance but the observation revealed that the people with good computer skills were quicker to grasp what to do and how. The observations noted participants' engagement while playing, and both the survey and interviews confirmed that they enjoyed playing the game.

The perceptions of participants about the game character (avatar) differed. Most male participants could identify with the "young male avatar." Some of the female players however perceived the avatar as a young male they were taking care of while others identified with it and perceived it as an "it" and without a specific gender.

Table 3.	Ease of use and usefulness of	the game (Postoperative	Pain Management Ga	ame Survey (POP-	MGS); score 0-5; N=20).
----------	-------------------------------	-------------------------	--------------------	------------------	-------------------------

Items		Median (IQR ^a)	% of participants who fully agree
Part 1:	Ease of use		
	I found it easy to learn to get the game to stop or start	5.00 (2.00)	55
	It was fun using this simulation	4.00 (2.00)	30
	The way in which information was presented on the screen was clear	4.00 (1.00)	15
	It was easy to learn how to use the game	4.00 (1.75)	20
	I found the activity easy to follow	4.00 (1.00)	5
	The quality of video was good	3.00 (2.50)	25
	I found the game easy to navigate	3.00 (1.75)	10
	I did not have any technical problems using the game	2.00 (1.00)	15
Part 2:	Usefulness		
	If I had recently had surgery or was preparing for one and the postoperative period, it would be helpful to get feedback from an expert on my pain management	5.00 (0.00)	85
	I think the game would be a useful addition to other education about pain management	5.00 (1.00)	55
	I think a simulation like this might encourage people who are recovering from surgery to learn about pain management	5.00 (1.00)	60
	If I was recovering from surgery, I think the game would encourage me to learn about pain management	4.00 (1.00)	35

^aIQR: interquartile range.

The participants suggested additions and improvements to the game, both on the game mechanics, such as receiving more continuous feedback, but also on other pain management strategies, which will be considered in the next version of the game. For example, they suggested adding more nonpharmacologic methods to relieve pain and methods to prevent and treat the side effects of pain medication.

Knowledge About Pain Management

From the questionnaire (PAK-PPM) we found that knowledge increased immediately after playing the game, from 54% correct answers before playing the game to 71% after (Z=-3.244, P=.001). Of the 20 participants, 18 improved their scores, one decreased his score, and one kept the same score. In 11 out of 15 questions the number of correct answers increased after

RenderX

playing the game (Figure 5). The number of correct answers increased most in items about pain medications and dosages. Smaller increases in the number of correct answers were found in items about postoperative pain and management strategies. In the item about seeking help in case of signs of complications (question 15), the number of correct answers decreased.

In the interviews, 16 participants said they had learned something new, while 4 said that they did not learn anything new because they had already acquired the knowledge from prior surgery and/or use of pain medication. Nearly half of the participants (n=9) said that one of the most important lessons learned was the importance of taking medications regularly instead of waiting for the pain to become intolerable, as they sometimes did in reality: "I learned the attitude that it is okay

to take medication regularly, not to wait until the pain has reached the limit one can tolerate" (male, 40 years). They also learned about the effects and side effects of different medications and how to use multimodal pharmacologic and nonpharmacologic approaches (eg, that pain relief is promoted by resting or using distraction such as watching television or using the computer). The participants also confirmed our theoretical assumption that they used previous knowledge from their own experience and life situations while learning with the help of the game: "I never chose the Ibuprofen because my doctor forbade me to use it when I had surgery" (female, 61 years).

Figure 5. The number of correct answers for each of the 15 items in the knowledge test (Patient Knowledge About Postoperative Pain Management questionnaire) before and after playing the game. Questions 1-2 (blue) are about pain after surgery, questions 3-6 (orange) about different types of pain medication, questions 7-11 (green) about the dosages of the same medication and pain management strategies, questions 12-15 (purple) about medication side effects and how to react to unexpected situations.



Discussion

This is, to our knowledge, the first paper describing the development and evaluation of a serious game that has the purpose of teaching surgical patients about postoperative pain management, including the use of pain medications and effective pain management strategies. The results of this evaluation indicate that a serious game may indeed be a useful and an attractive option for prospective surgical patients to learn about pain management.

Efficacy

There was an increase in participants' knowledge about pain management, especially about individual medication dosages and side effects, but also about pain management strategies such as regular medication intake and combining pharmacologic and nonpharmacologic approaches. Knowledge acquisition is the most common outcome measured in serious games in general [50] and studies have shown beneficial effects in such games within health care [51]. However, there has been a call for more advanced use of games focusing on affective, motivational and physiological outcomes, and behavior change outcomes in general to improve health-related outcomes [50,51]. The participants in this study were quite positive toward pain management and reported similar attitudes in the Barriers Questionnaire as both cancer patients and a sample from the

```
http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e10/
```

RenderX

public in previous Icelandic studies [48,52]. Their main concern seemed to be the harmful effects of pain medication in relation to surgery. In another study on pain experience and barriers to pain management, for Chinese patients undergoing thoracic surgery, even higher total barrier scores were reported, with the main concerns being pain medication tolerance, inhibition of wound healing, time intervals, and distraction [23]. The positive results from the current study indicate that our serious game can indeed be developed further to support more advanced health-related outcomes and address in more detail the misconceptions and attitudes that may hinder optimal pain management. For these purposes, the after-action review plays an important role and can be used as a starting point in the debriefing between patients and health care providers to initiate discussions about such barriers.

Although the game was able to improve the knowledge of the players, it remains uncertain if and how this type of learning can facilitate translation of knowledge into optimal behavior. Answering these questions would require a complex intervention study [53] with follow-up and well-defined long-term outcomes. Examples of outcome measures that would be important to measure are postoperative pain intensity, optimal recovery, knowledge, and satisfaction with patient education, with the participation of surgical patients. We are planning such a study as part of our future work.

Usability

The participants in this study rated the usability of the game rather highly as confirmed both in the interviews and through the observations. They were engaged in the game the whole time and many enjoyed playing it. They also associated themselves with the avatar, either as themselves or as someone they sympathized with. It has been proposed that using avatars increases social presence, and allowing players to choose an avatar that they would like to represent them has resulted in greater satisfaction than when the only option is a standard male or female avatar [54,55]. Therefore, it should be considered that offering more choices of avatars could add to both engagement and the overall learning experience. Motivation is triggered by engagement and fun. The motivational appeal that games possess and which give them potential benefits in health education lie in their opportunities for active, exploratory, and experiential learning within a safe environment [8]. This is built into the design of the game: it is active because you need to complete the tasks, it is exploratory because of the different goals on different days, and it is experiential because of the consequences that are built into the mechanics.

The idea of playing a game to learn about pain management after surgery was well received by the participants in this study. They had different views on how appropriate it would be for older patients and those without computer skills, but nonetheless found it suitable in the case of prospective surgery (particularly for people with problems reading written material), and simple and easy enough to navigate for a wide range of users. Older adults are playing more games than in prior decades, for example, 26% of game players in the United States are 50+ years of age [56], and they report cognitive benefits and few difficulties in playing [57]. Age should therefore not be a hindrance for use with patients. However, the participants also confirmed findings from our earlier qualitative study [39] that although a game is an attractive addition to traditional methods, it should be introduced carefully and used under the supervision of health care providers. This supports our intention to introduce the game initially to patients before surgery (for practice purposes) and then again as part of their discharge education to support further learning.

Strengths and Limitations

The participants in this study were recruited from the general public, but the results might be different if surgical patients tested the game. Several factors, such as anxiety and impaired cognition due to anesthesia and medications may affect their learning capabilities during the perioperative period [39]. However, the game is intended for patients undergoing surgery and, as theoretically all people may need surgery at some point in their lives, it was reasonable to assume that the participants in our study could sufficiently envision the situation of undergoing surgery and therefore act as real patients would. The participants had a wide variety of experience and skills in game playing and included people who design and evaluate games, as well as people with and without chronic diseases. While this group may not have been representative of surgical patients in general, it gave the evaluation an amount of variance that is feasible for such studies. On the other hand, it may also have caused some heterogeneity in the data, as the participants may have approached the game with different expectations. The sample size (n=20) was selected according to recommendations for collecting quantitative usability metrics [58]. Facebook was deemed a feasible channel to seek a wide variety of participants who fulfilled the inclusion criteria, as 74% of the Icelandic population are registered users of this social media network [59].

No validated instrument was available to measure changes in participants' knowledge. The questionnaire designed for this study was useful in detecting changes in knowledge and had acceptable internal consistency, but it needs to be developed and validated further as it lacks established content and construct validity. Finally, since the postgaming test was implemented immediately after playing the game, we could not assess knowledge retention over a longer time.

Conclusions

A serious game can be an efficient method to learn about pain management; it can improve knowledge and is appreciated by users. To assess the game's usability and efficacy in the context of surgery, further development followed by an evaluation with a larger sample is required, including surgical patients, older people, and people with diverse health literacy.

Acknowledgments

The authors gratefully acknowledge the assistance and input from Dr Hannes Högni Vilhjálmsson and Dr Marta Lárusdóttir at Reykjavik University, Dr Pierangelo d'Acqua and Tobias Johansson at Linköping University, as well as the contribution of Tumi Snorrason, graphic designer, and the computer science students at Reykjavik University: Aron B. Árnason, Einar K. Einarsson, Elísa R. Viðarsdóttir, and Haukur Jónasson. This work was generously supported by Landspitali Innovation Fund (D-2015-001), The Icelandic Nurses' Association Research Fund, FORSS—Medical Research Council of Southeast Sweden and Sommarmatchen 2014/InnovationskontorEtt, Linköping University, Sweden.

Authors' Contributions

BI, KB, SZ, DT, and TJ worked on game design. BI, KB, SZ, IT, and TJ contributed to study design. BI and KB were involved in data collection.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.



References

- 1. McGonigal J. Reality Is Broken: Why Games Make Us Better and How They Can Change the World. New York: Penguin Press; 2011.
- 2. Annetta LA. The "I's" have it: a framework for serious educational game design. Review of General Psychology 2010;14(2):105-112. [doi: 10.1037/a0018985]
- 3. Kato PM. Video games in health care: closing the gap. Review of General Psychology 2010;14(2):113-121. [doi: 10.1037/a0019441]
- 4. Boyle EA, Connolly TM, Hainey T, Boyle JM. Engagement in digital entertainment games: A systematic review. Comput Human Behav 2012 May;28(3):771-780. [doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2011.11.020]
- 5. The European Patients Forum. 2016. The European patients' forum annual work plan 2016 URL: <u>http://www.eu-patient.eu/globalassets/library/annual-work-plan/epf_annual_work_plan_2016.pdf</u> [accessed 2016-11-07] [WebCite Cache ID <u>6lqSNW4ko</u>]
- Adams SA. Use of "serious health games" in health care: a review. In: Nøhr C, Aarts J, editors. Information Technology in Health Care: Socio-Technical Approaches 2010: from Safe Systems to Patient Safety. Amsterdam: IOS Press; 2010:160-169.
- 7. Primack BA, Carroll MV, McNamara M, Klem ML, King B, Rich M, et al. Role of video games in improving health-related outcomes: a systematic review. Am J Prev Med 2012 Jun;42(6):630-638 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2012.02.023]
- 8. Papastergiou M. Exploring the potential of computer and video games for health and physical education: A literature review. Computers & Education 2009 Nov;53(3):603-622. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.compedu.2009.04.001</u>]
- Faddoul B, Kelemen A, Connerney I, Grover B, Hoffman J. Patients' perceptions of a game about warfarin and vitamin K: a pilot study. Games for Health: Research, Development, and Clinical Applications 2012;1(5):362-368. [doi: 10.1089/g4h.2012.0013]
- AlMarshedi A, Wills G, Ranchhod A. Gamifying self-management of chronic illnesses: a mixed-methods study. JMIR Serious Games 2016 Sep 09;4(2):e14 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.2196/games.5943</u>] [Medline: <u>27612632</u>]
- Beale IL, Kato PM, Marin-Bowling VM, Guthrie N, Cole SW. Improvement in cancer-related knowledge following use of a psychoeducational video game for adolescents and young adults with cancer. J Adolesc Health 2007 Sep;41(3):263-270. [doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2007.04.006] [Medline: 17707296]
- Shiyko M, Hallinan S, Seif EM, Subramanian S, Castaneda-Sceppa C. Effects of playing a serious computer game on body mass index and nutrition knowledge in women. JMIR Serious Games 2016 Jun 02;4(1):e8 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.4977] [Medline: 27255497]
- Sil S, Dahlquist LM, Thompson C, Hahn A, Herbert L, Wohlheiter K, et al. The effects of coping style on virtual reality enhanced videogame distraction in children undergoing cold pressor pain. J Behav Med 2014 Feb;37(1):156-165. [doi: <u>10.1007/s10865-012-9479-0</u>] [Medline: <u>23184062</u>]
- Maani CV, Hoffman HG, Morrow M, Maiers A, Gaylord K, McGhee LL, et al. Virtual reality pain control during burn wound debridement of combat-related burn injuries using robot-like arm mounted VR goggles. J Trauma 2011 Jul;71(1 Suppl):S125-S130 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/TA.0b013e31822192e2] [Medline: 21795888]
- 15. Sourina O, Wang Q, Nguyen MK. EEG-based "serious" games and monitoring tools for pain management. Stud Health Technol Inform 2011;163:606-610. [Medline: 21335865]
- Gan TJ, Habib AS, Miller TE, White W, Apfelbaum JL. Incidence, patient satisfaction, and perceptions of post-surgical pain: results from a US national survey. Curr Med Res Opin 2014 Jan;30(1):149-160. [doi: <u>10.1185/03007995.2013.860019</u>] [Medline: <u>24237004</u>]
- 17. Zoëga S, Sveinsdottir H, Sigurdsson GH, Aspelund T, Ward SE, Gunnarsdottir S. Quality pain management in the hospital setting from the patient's perspective. Pain Pract 2015 Mar;15(3):236-246. [doi: <u>10.1111/papr.12166</u>] [Medline: <u>24433333</u>]
- 18. Apfelbaum JL, Chen C, Mehta SS, Gan TJ. Postoperative pain experience: results from a national survey suggest postoperative pain continues to be undermanaged. Anesth Analg 2003 Aug;97(2):534-540. [Medline: <u>12873949</u>]
- 19. Joshi GP, Ogunnaike BO. Consequences of inadequate postoperative pain relief and chronic persistent postoperative pain. Anesthesiol Clin North America 2005 Mar;23(1):21-36. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.atc.2004.11.013</u>] [Medline: <u>15763409</u>]
- 20. British Association of Day Surgery. London; 2014. Advice for patients URL: <u>http://daysurgeryuk.net/en/patients/</u> [accessed 2017-04-17] [WebCite Cache ID 6pnkj7H1y]
- Older CG, Carr EC, Layzell M. Making sense of patients' use of analgesics following day case surgery. J Adv Nurs 2010 Mar;66(3):511-521. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1365-2648.2009.05222.x</u>] [Medline: <u>20423386</u>]
- 22. Gunnarsdottir S, Donovan HS, Serlin RC, Voge C, Ward S. Patient-related barriers to pain management: the Barriers Questionnaire II (BQ-II). Pain 2002 Oct;99(3):385-396. [Medline: <u>12406513</u>]
- 23. Yin HH, Tse M, Wong FK. Postoperative pain experience and barriers to pain management in Chinese adult patients undergoing thoracic surgery. J Clin Nurs 2012 May;21(9-10):1232-1243. [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2702.2011.03886.x] [Medline: 22008057]
- 24. Leegaard M, Fagermoen MS. Women's descriptions of postoperative pain and pain management after discharge from cardiac surgery. J Clin Nurs 2008 Aug;17(15):2051-2060. [doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2702.2007.02217.x] [Medline: 18705782]

- 25. Watt-Watson J, Chung F, Chan VW, McGillion M. Pain management following discharge after ambulatory same-day surgery. J Nurs Manag 2004 May;12(3):153-161. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1365-2834.2004.00470.x</u>] [Medline: <u>15089952</u>]
- Valkeapää K, Klemetti S, Cabrera E, Cano S, Charalambous A, Copanitsanou P, et al. Knowledge expectations of surgical orthopaedic patients: a European survey. Int J Nurs Pract 2014 Dec;20(6):597-607. [doi: <u>10.1111/ijn.12189</u>] [Medline: <u>24118436</u>]
- 27. Rankinen S, Salanterä S, Heikkinen K, Johansson K, Kaljonen A, Virtanen H, et al. Expectations and received knowledge by surgical patients. Int J Qual Health Care 2007 Apr;19(2):113-119. [doi: <u>10.1093/intqhc/mzl075</u>] [Medline: <u>17277008</u>]
- Klemetti S, Leino-Kilpi H, Cabrera E, Copanitsanou P, Ingadottir B, Istomina N, et al. Difference between received and expected knowledge of patients undergoing knee or hip replacement in seven European countries. Clin Nurs Res 2015 Dec;24(6):624-643. [doi: 10.1177/1054773814549992] [Medline: 25230804]
- 29. Sethares KA, Chin E, Costa I. Pain intensity, interference and patient pain management strategies the first 12 weeks after coronary artery bypass graft surgery. Appl Nurs Res 2013 Nov;26(4):174-179. [doi: 10.1016/j.apnr.2013.07.005] [Medline: 24075734]
- 30. Meissner W, Coluzzi F, Fletcher D, Huygen F, Morlion B, Neugebauer E, et al. Improving the management of post-operative acute pain: priorities for change. Curr Med Res Opin 2015 Nov;31(11):2131-2143. [doi: <u>10.1185/03007995.2015.1092122</u>] [Medline: <u>26359332</u>]
- 31. Kastanias P, Denny K, Robinson S, Sabo K, Snaith K. What do adult surgical patients really want to know about pain and pain management? Pain Manag Nurs 2009 Mar;10(1):22-31. [doi: 10.1016/j.pmn.2008.08.006] [Medline: 19264280]
- 32. International Organization for Standardization. Geneva: International Organization for Standardization; 2010. Ergonomics of human-system interaction Part 210: human-centred design for interactive systems URL: <u>https://www.iso.org/obp/ui/</u> [accessed 2016-11-07] [WebCite Cache ID 6lqAjThE3]
- 33. Hassenzahl M. The interplay of beauty, goodness, and usability in interactive products. Human-Comp Interaction 2004 Dec 1;19(4):319-349. [doi: 10.1207/s15327051hci1904_2]
- 34. Bartholomew LK, Parcel GS, Kok G. Intervention mapping: a process for developing theory- and evidence-based health education programs. Health Educ Behav 1998 Oct;25(5):545-563. [Medline: <u>9768376</u>]
- 35. Kato PM. The role of the researcher in making serious games for health. In: Arnab S, Dunwell I, Debattista K, editors. Serious Games for Healthcare: applications and implications. Hershey: IGI Global; 2013:213-231.
- 36. Riegel B, Jaarsma T, Strömberg A. A middle-range theory of self-care of chronic illness. ANS Adv Nurs Sci 2012;35(3):194-204. [doi: 10.1097/ANS.0b013e318261b1ba] [Medline: 22739426]
- 37. Knowles M, Holton IE, Swanson R. The adult learner. 8th edition. New York: Routledge; 2015.
- 38. Kolb D. Experiential Learning: Experience As the Source of Learning and Development. 2nd edition. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Pearson Education; 2015.
- Ingadottir B, Blondal K, Jaarsma T, Thylen I. Perceptions about traditional and novel methods to learn about postoperative pain management: a qualitative study. J Adv Nurs 2016 Nov;72(11):2672-2683. [doi: <u>10.1111/jan.13021</u>] [Medline: <u>27205900</u>]
- 40. Unity3d. Unity Technologies URL: https://unity3d.com [accessed 2016-11-07] [WebCite Cache ID 6lqB2Sokf]
- 41. Garris R, Ahlers R, Driskell JE. Games, motivation, and learning: a research and practice model. Simul Gaming 2002 Dec 01;33(4):441-467. [doi: 10.1177/1046878102238607]
- 42. Nicholson S. Completing the experience: debriefing in experiential educational games. In: Proceedings of the 3rd International Conference on Society and Information Technologies. 2012 Presented at: The 3rd International Conference on Society and Information Technologies; March 25-28, 2012; Orlando p. 117-121.
- 43. World Medical Association. World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki: ethical principles for medical research involving human subjects. JAMA 2013 Nov 27;310(20):2191-2194. [doi: <u>10.1001/jama.2013.281053</u>] [Medline: <u>24141714</u>]
- 44. AttrakDiff. URL: <u>http://attrakdiff.de/sience-en.html</u> [accessed 2016-11-07] [WebCite Cache ID 6lqArlkW2]
- 45. Isleifsdottir J, Larusdóttir M. Measuring the user experience of a task oriented software. In: Proceedings of the International Workshop on Meaningful Measures: Valid Useful User Experience Measurement (VUUM). Toulouse: Institute of Research in Informatics of Toulouse (IRIT); 2008 Presented at: International Workshop on Meaningful Measures: Valid Useful User Experience Measurement (VUUM); June 18, 2008; Reykjavik p. 97-102.
- 46. Albu M, Atack L, Srivastava I. Simulation and gaming to promote health education: results of a usability test. Health Educ J 2014 May 26;74(2):244-254. [doi: 10.1177/0017896914532623]
- 47. Chew LD, Bradley KA, Boyko EJ. Brief questions to identify patients with inadequate health literacy. Fam Med 2004 Sep;36(8):588-594 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 15343421]
- 48. Gunnarsdottir S, Serlin RC, Ward S. Patient-related barriers to pain management: the Icelandic Barriers Questionnaire II. J Pain Symptom Manage 2005 Mar;29(3):273-285. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2004.06.015</u>] [Medline: <u>15781178</u>]
- 49. Hsieh H, Shannon SE. Three approaches to qualitative content analysis. Qual Health Res 2005 Nov;15(9):1277-1288. [doi: 10.1177/1049732305276687] [Medline: 16204405]
- 50. Connolly TM, Boyle EA, MacArthur E, Hainey T, Boyle JM. A systematic literature review of empirical evidence on computer games and serious games. Comput Educ 2012 Sep;59(2):661-686. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.compedu.2012.03.004</u>]

RenderX

- 51. Boyle EA, Hainey T, Connolly TM, Gray G, Earp J, Ott M, et al. An update to the systematic literature review of empirical evidence of the impacts and outcomes of computer games and serious games. Comput Educ 2016 Mar;94:178-192. [doi: 10.1016/j.compedu.2015.11.003]
- 52. Gunnarsdottir S, Ward S, Serlin RC. Attitudinal barriers to cancer pain management in the Icelandic population. Cancer Nurs 2008;31(2):95-102. [doi: 10.1097/01.NCC.0000305706.91787.8e] [Medline: 18490883]
- Craig P, Dieppe P, Macintyre S, Michie S, Nazareth I, Petticrew M, Medical Research Council Guidance. Developing and evaluating complex interventions: the new Medical Research Council guidance. BMJ 2008;337:a1655 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>18824488</u>]
- 54. Annetta L, Klesath M, Holmes S. V-learning: How gaming and avatars are engaging online students. Innov J Online Educ 2008;4(3):5 [FREE Full text]
- 55. Annetta L, Mangrum J, Holmes S, Collazo K, Cheng M. Bridging realty to virtual reality: investigating gender effect and student engagement on learning through video game play in an elementary school classroom. Int J Sci Educ 2009 May;31(8):1091-1113. [doi: 10.1080/09500690801968656]
- 56. Entertainment Software Association. 2015. Essential facts about the computer and video game industry URL: <u>http://www.theesa.com/wp-content/uploads/2015/04/ESA-Essential-Facts-2015.pdf</u> [accessed 2016-11-07] [WebCite Cache ID 6lqsO6DSF]
- 57. Kaufman D, Sauve L, Renaud L, Sixsmith A, Mortenson B. Older adults digital gameplay: patterns, benefits, and challenges. Simul Gaming 2016 Apr 21;47(4):465-489. [doi: 10.1177/1046878116645736]
- 58. Nielsen J. Nielsen Norman Group. 2006. Quantitative studies: how many users to test? URL: <u>https://www.nngroup.com/</u> articles/quantitative-studies-how-many-users/ [accessed 2016-11-07] [WebCite Cache ID 6lqS390Wm]
- 59. Internet World Stats.: Miniwatts Marketing Group; 2017. Internet stats and facebook usage in Europe URL: <u>http://www.internetworldstats.com/stats4.htm</u> [accessed 2017-05-03] [WebCite Cache ID 6qBCdxsZc]

Abbreviations

ATT: attractiveness BMI: body mass index HQ: hedonic quality NRS: numeric rating scale PAK-PPM: Patient Knowledge About Postoperative Pain Management questionnaire POP-MGS: Postoperative Pain Management Game Survey PQ: pragmatic quality

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 07.11.16; peer-reviewed by MP Papastergiou, X Tong; comments to author 26.01.17; revised version received 07.03.17; accepted 24.03.17; published 10.05.17.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Ingadottir B, Blondal K, Thue D, Zoega S, Thylen I, Jaarsma T Development, Usability, and Efficacy of a Serious Game to Help Patients Learn About Pain Management After Surgery: An Evaluation Study JMIR Serious Games 2017;5(2):e10 URL: <u>http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e10/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/games.6894</u> PMID:<u>28490419</u>

©Brynja Ingadottir, Katrin Blondal, David Thue, Sigridur Zoega, Ingela Thylen, Tiny Jaarsma. Originally published in JMIR Serious Games (http://games.jmir.org), 10.05.2017. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/2.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Serious Games, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://games.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

Guidelines for the Gamification of Self-Management of Chronic Illnesses: Multimethod Study

Alaa AlMarshedi¹, MSc; Gary Wills¹, PhD; Ashok Ranchhod², PhD

¹University of Southampton, School of Electronics and Computer Science, Southampton, United Kingdom ²University of Southampton, Winchester School of Art, Winchester, United Kingdom

Corresponding Author: Alaa AlMarshedi, MSc University of Southampton School of Electronics and Computer Science SO17 1BJ Southampton, United Kingdom Phone: 44 (0)23 8059 4506 Fax: 44 (0)23 8059 3045 Email: aaa3g12@soton.ac.uk

Abstract

Background: Gamification is the use of game elements and techniques in nongaming contexts. The use of gamification in health care is receiving a great deal of attention in both academic research and the industry. However, it can be noticed that many gamification apps in health care do not follow any standardized guidelines.

Objective: This research aims to (1) present a set of guidelines based on the validated framework the Wheel of Sukr and (2) assess the guidelines through expert interviews and focus group sessions with developers.

Methods: Expert interviews (N=6) were conducted to assess the content of the guidelines and that they reflect the Wheel of Sukr. In addition, the guidelines were assessed by developers (N=15) in 5 focus group sessions, where each group had an average of 3 developers.

Results: The guidelines received support from the experts. By the end of the sixth interview, it was determined that a saturation point was reached. Experts agreed that the guidelines accurately reflect the framework the Wheel of Sukr and that developers can potentially use them to create gamified self-management apps for chronic illnesses. Moreover, the guidelines were welcomed by developers who participated in the focus group sessions. They found the guidelines to be clear, useful, and implementable. Also, they were able to suggest many ways of gamifying a nongamified self-management app when they were presented with one.

Conclusions: The findings suggest that the guidelines introduced in this research are clear, useful, and ready to be implemented for the creation of self-management apps that use the notion of gamification as described in the Wheel of Sukr framework. The guidelines are now ready to be practically tested. Further practical studies of the effectiveness of each element in the guidelines are to be carried out.

(JMIR Serious Games 2017;5(2):e12) doi:10.2196/games.7472

KEYWORDS

gamification; health care; behavior change; self-management; chronic illnesses

Introduction

The use of gamification in health care is receiving a great deal of attention in both academic research and the industry [1-13]. Gamification is the use of game elements and techniques in nongaming contexts [14]. It is employed in different areas including health care to facilitate engagement and behavioral

http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e12/

RenderX

change and increase motivation [15,16]. The attention given to gamification is due to its perceived usefulness and benefits, especially when dealing with chronic illnesses and daily self-management by patients [3,17,18]. Chronic illnesses require repetitive but important tasks that could be made easier to handle with gamification. Thus, it could be of interest for developers to gamify health and fitness apps. However, it can be noticed

AlMarshedi et al

and

To overcome a shortage in the literature, we introduced the

Wheel of Sukr framework [21], which is a framework for the

gamification of self-management of chronic illnesses that

combines behavior changing methods, game techniques, and

techniques of self-management of chronic illnesses. The Wheel

of Sukr consists of 8 themes: fun, esteem, growth, motivation,

self-management. Each theme includes a number of elements

socializing,

self-representation,

that many gamification apps in health care do not follow any standardized guidelines [1], which might affect the overall experience of the users. For instance, users could get bored with using a certain gamified app if it only includes gamification in an arbitrary way [19,20]. In health care apps, especially ones that target self-management of chronic illnesses, developers are advised to take into consideration many aspects of the concept of gamification and its relation to self-management.

Figure 1. The Wheel of Sukr [21].



sustainability,

as shown in Figure 1.

The framework was validated by the authors using a mixed method study [22]. Medical doctors, psychologists, and gamification experts were interviewed and diabetic patients took part in answering a questionnaire that measures their attitudes toward the concepts covered by the framework. The

http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e12/

RenderX

results suggested that patients are keen to see self-management apps containing the concepts of the Wheel of Sukr. Also, the findings of the interviews suggest that experts see the need of gamification as represented in the framework in the area of self-management of diabetes and other chronic illnesses.

Nevertheless, the Wheel of Sukr is a theoretical framework and so is considered a high-level construct. To establish a transition from the theoretical side to the practical side, the framework and its content should be translated into a set of guidelines that can be applied practically by developers. Such guidelines should contain definitions, instructions, and suggestions that target developers who can then gamify self-management of chronic illnesses apps or systems.

This paper presents a set of guidelines based on the Wheel of Sukr framework [21,22]. The guidelines (see Multimedia Appendix 1) were assessed during expert interviews and discussed with developers in focus groups. The purpose of the expert interviews was to ensure that the guidelines represent the framework accurately and comprehensively. The purpose of the focus group discussions with developers was twofold. The first aim was to collect their views on the clarity, usefulness, and ease of implementation of the Wheel of Sukr guidelines. The second was to test if they could think of practical ways to gamify apps based on the guidelines.

Methods

Criteria for Creating the Guidelines

As mentioned earlier, the guidelines were built based on the Wheel of Sukr. Similar to the framework, the guidelines contain 8 themes, each of which is divided into 5 sections as shown in Table 1.

The Wheel of Sukr guidelines are designed such that they can be tailored to the goals and objectives of each app or system and its audience. For example, the type of badges and points could be different if the app is targeting children with diabetes as opposed to adults. Experts from academia assessed the guidelines, and these assessments were discussed with developers in focus groups. The group of experts and the group of developers did not overlap in our study.

Expert Interviews

Qualitative data were collected through expert interviews. The aim of the interviews was to conduct a formative evaluation of the guidelines to ensure that they represent the framework accurately and comprehensively. The experts were selected from the University of Southampton. They were identified and contacted in person or through email by the first author. The experts were from one or more of the following areas: game development, user experience, and gamification. The interviews were conducted by the first author.

In each interview, the interviewer started by explaining the background of the study and the framework. Next, the expert was presented with the guidelines and was asked to read one theme at a time. Next, the interviewer asked the expert to provide their evaluation and their answers to a number of open-ended questions.

Semistructured interviews were conducted with experts in developing apps and games, experts in design and user experience, and game experts in academia. The interviewer stopped conducting interviews after reaching a point of saturation. This is when data becomes redundant and no new data are found [23]. Saturation was achieved after interviewing 6 experts. The duration of each interview was 50 minutes on average, and each interview was recorded for analysis. After that, the interviews were transcribed verbatim and were analyzed using a thematic approach. The data were coded with tags that represent the 8 themes of the guidelines. Similar sets of data were identified and categorized.

Table 1. Sections of the guidelines.

Section	Purpose
Theme	A general construct containing elements that share the same goal.
Definition	The general idea of the theme is defined.
Goal	The purpose of the theme and its elements is stated.
Description	The theme and its elements are elaborated.
Application	The theme is translated into pointers to help in implementation.

Focus Group Interviews

The focus group method was chosen to gather the views of developers on guideline clarity, usefulness, and ease of implementation. In particular, we wanted to find out the clarity of the content of the guidelines (such as definition, goals, etc) to the developers. Also, we wanted to find out if the developers thought that the guidelines could potentially help them in creating gamified apps for self-management of chronic illnesses. Last, we wanted to know if the developers thought that implementing the Wheel of Sukr into an app would be feasible and if they could think of practical ways to gamify apps based on the guidelines. The selected developers are PhD students and postdoctoral researchers in computer science, Web technology, and software engineering at the University of Southampton. When a candidate participant was approached, they were asked if they had experience in developing apps to be included in the study, regardless of their level.

In this study, 5 focus groups were conducted. Each one consisted of 2 to 4 developers, resulting in 15 participants. After conducting the 5 focus group interviews, a point of saturation was reached where no new data were found. The main criterion for choosing the developers to be included in the sample is that they have experience in developing apps.

Each focus group session started with an overview of the research. Next, developers were presented with the guidelines to read. After reading each theme, the developers were asked

to rate the guidelines for that theme based on 3 aspects: clarity, usefulness, and ease of implementation. In particular, they were asked to choose a score from 1 to 9 (1 being negative and 9 being positive). Then, they were asked to discuss the guidelines and raise any concerns about the content.

At the end of each focus group session, snapshots of an app for self-management of diabetes, which was arbitrarily chosen and does not contain gamification, were presented to the developers. They were asked to use the guidelines to suggest improvement to the app. The interviews were audiorecorded after getting the consent of participants, transcribed, and analyzed based on themes of the Wheel of Sukr. Finally, ethical approval was obtained from the ethics committee at the University of Southampton prior to conducting the interviews (reference number 20757).

Results

Expert Interviews

Overview

The expert interviews were aimed at confirming that the Wheel of Sukr guidelines as a whole are comprehensive, clear, and reflect the framework (the Wheel of Sukr).

Experts acknowledged the importance of introducing such guidelines. They provided a number of suggestions that were taken into account. Overall, experts thought that the guidelines provide good guidance for developers and have enough information to help them in this area. Moreover, they said that the way the guidelines are arranged flows nicely. The expert comments and feedback are divided based on the themes of the framework.

Fun

The discussion showed that there is a general consensus amongst the experts that this part of the guidelines is understandable, easy to use, and comprehensive. They also agreed that the points discussed in the guidelines are fundamental in making the self-management experience fun and rewarding. Moreover, the experts agreed that the guidelines are general enough to be used in creating different apps. As one expert stated, "It is very clear and it is not very specific that it can only be applied to a single case which is good."

Nevertheless, one issue that needed clarification is the use of competition in the context of chronic illnesses self-management. The competition should not be associated with the self-managing tasks themselves or the results of the medical tests but rather with the number of times the user interacts with the system or the level of engagement the user has with the community, thereby gamifying the experience of self-managing. Consequently, a clarification remark was added to the competition element in the guidelines.

Some experts suggested considering the use of other core dynamics or other manifestations of the collection core dynamic. From a game design point of view, the badges and points are manifestations of the core game design collection. This manifestation is the most used in gamification in general. However, this does not mean that developers are limited to this form of core design. In light of this finding, the guidelines for the fun theme were improved. Other core design elements were mentioned in a way that is still true to the research and the framework of rewarding the user, not just creating a game-like experience. It is important to keep in mind the goal of the fun part of the guideline, which is to make the experience of self-managing chronic illnesses efficient while being enjoyable and positive.

Esteem

There was strong support for this part of the guideline and the way in which it is presented. This is evident when one expert said, "The way you described how they [the elements] need to be implemented in terms of the leaderboard and the progress bar is a very coherent way to represent how to encourage esteem both in the community (the external) and the internal in terms of how the person sees himself in that community."

One point of clarification is that it is important to consider what the users might not want to share with others. For example, in self-managing diabetes some people might not be comfortable sharing their blood glucose levels. This issue was raised by one of the experts, and the guidelines were modified accordingly.

Another expert stressed the importance of creating the respect and admiration feelings for the user: "I believe this is extremely important because of the way that the user needs to know their progress and keep track." The expert also mentioned the value of having reputation in the community: "It is also important to enable the user to be recognized by the community as a 'super user' or something like that."

Moreover, it was pointed out that in the chronic illnesses communities the content of this theme is particularly useful. This is due to the fact that it allows those who do well in self-management to be an example to others and inspire them without pointing out to other users that you have to be like him or her. As the expert said, "Those who keep track of their self-management activities and do well, they will become an example and an encouragement to others in the community, and it will happen naturally." Additionally, on using an app for self-management that has the elements of the esteem theme, the expert said, "In this environment the motivation could be even stronger than that of [other entertainment games] because it is related to users' health."

Growth

The impression about this part of the guidelines was very positive. Experts acknowledged that the guidelines are easy to understand, comprehensive, and reflect the Wheel of Sukr. This is exemplified in what one of the experts stated: "I agree with the elements that you got...and the way you want to link the system to the point and badges so that the person can see himself or herself growing in terms of changing their behavior and start having more control."

Regarding the elements achieving goals and baby steps (tiny habits), one expert said, "We need a combination of difficult and easy tasks for the user, and the level of difficulty needs to increase in order to retain engagement. This is because if the

user starts becoming an expert in what they do and they managed to change a tiny habit then surely you want to increase the difficulty."

Motivation

The experts agreed on the comprehensiveness and clarity of the content of this guideline. One expert talked about linking intrinsic motivation to the app or system to help users understand that the reason they are feeling better is because of what they are doing in the app. This could be done through "...prompting people you can imagine having things like 'Oh this week you managed to do better than you did last week."

Moreover, one of the experts discussed the age aspect and said, "I can see this working for both children and adults. The badges work for all age groups. Perhaps the colors would change and the theme but the elements work well for all the ages."

Overall, the motivation guidelines were clear and comprehensive. This is exemplified in what one of the expert said: "You have considered two very important components of motivation. The one that comes from within and the one that I can develop from either what I see or that can hopefully feed my inner motivation." The expert continued by saying that using both type of motivations would lead to increased engagement ("in something that is interesting and fun"), as well as allowing users to grow ("so that their inner self can be truly motivated and keep good health and the activities of self-management"). Thus, no changes were made to the motivation guidelines.

Sustainability

The common viewpoint among the experts was that the content of this guideline is comprehensive and clear. They expressed a strong view that this theme is a very important part of the guideline. Experts indicated the importance of reminding the user to use the app or to perform the self-management activities through using triggers, which could be in the form of a text or a sound.

The storyline and theme elements received the most attention. One expert expressed enthusiasm about the storyline element by saying, "It is very important—I really like this element in this theme. It is the way to actually make it [the experience of self-managing] meaningful. It creates the context where you can jump into that world and 'find the magic.'" Another expert linked the story element back to intrinsic motivation: "In intrinsic motivation you seem like you are trying to say I want to point out to people that these things are being beneficial to their health, which you might communicate via story or you might communicate via some other means." The expert continued saying that the storyline could be used as a motivator in this context.

Another expert suggested that we separate the definition of storyline and themes. Regarding the difference between the 2 elements, the expert said the theme is "the background that the user might connect to, to begin with," while the storyline "is about controlling progress and the arc the player takes through their experience and on that note it might be important to think about what is the arc for the user for this system." Furthermore, the expert discussed the way the developer will implement the

http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e12/

storyline. They indicated that the developer must know the expected path the user will take to be able to manage their chronic illness in a good way. They must know the pace and the structure of the story that they are going to use. They also must consider the arc and structure of the story and how it will be connected to the game in order to create engagement. As the expert said, "The idea is that at the beginning you get the user or players attention and get them engaged in the experience, and then you relax that because you get impact with the user when you have acceleration. You have series of microclimatic before you have the big climax at the end and then relax." Moreover, the standard design practice with regard to pacing and story structure should apply.

Self-Representation

The experts agreed that the content of this guideline is easy to understand and comprehensive. Expert agreed that it is important for the user to be able to change their avatar in a way that enables them to identify with the app. Giving users a way to express themselves would possibly increase their investment in the app.

The autonomy element is important in the context of self-managing chronic illnesses because giving the user control over their choices and activities could lead to patient empowerment. As one of the experts said, "How in control you are in a process, I can see how that is important to people managing conditions with these kinds of technology."

Socializing

The general reaction to this theme was very positive as well. The experts thought that this part is straightforward, easy to understand, and comprehensive. As one of them said, "I agree with everything here, because I can see it on Twitter and social media you have groups for all chronic conditions and people get together, they support each other they understand they go through the same thing and they are there for each other." The expert continued that peer support specifically is very important in the context of gamifying self-management of chronic illnesses. The expert said, "...we feel connected with someone we know understands because we are going through the same thing and it is different to hear it from someone who is speaking from a different place."

Self-Management

The expert consensus on the guidelines for the self-management theme was that it is comprehensive and clear. As one expert said, "I agree with all the elements and especially the alert element, which I think is very important because it is required to help those who want to learn how to self-manage or to guide them on what to do."

Regarding the alert element, experts agreed on its importance in the context of self-managing. As one expert said, "We tend to think about self-management oh you are independent you don't need help, but this is not the case; it is just the person is prepared to know who to contact how to do what steps to follow to keep the condition under control. So alert is very important."

One expert linked this theme to the esteem theme by saying, "You are essentially talking about communicating two types of

information. One is about the status of the system and the game and it is covered by the esteem theme. The other one about the underlying status of their illness."

Focus Group

Overview

In this section, we present the findings of the focus group discussions with developers. As explained earlier, the developers were handed the set of guidelines and snapshots of a

Table 2. Score table (ratings from 0-9).

nongamified app for self-managing diabetes. They were asked to read the guidelines and discuss them theme by theme. After reading each theme, they were asked to rate it from 0 to 9 (0 the lowest rating and 9 the highest) in terms of clarity, usefulness, and ease of implementation. The average scores of each theme contained in the guideline are shown in Table 2. It should be noted that these scores reflect the opinions of developers on the guidelines. Clearly, the results show a very positive opinion toward the guidelines.

	Clarity	Usefulness	Ease of implementation
Fun	7.5	7.7	7.1
Esteem	7.1	7.3	7.1
Growth	7.1	7.7	7.3
Motivation	6.1	7.7	5.5
Sustainability	7.8	8.1	7.5
Self-representation	7.5	7.8	7.9
Socializing	8.1	7.9	8.0
Self-management	8.3	8.2	8.4

Fun

One of developer said, "I have very little background of gamification but now I can read this and understand what these elements are and what I am supposed to do." Another developer said, "Your guidelines adapt with what exist now [in the area of Web and app development] and it is very clear. ...our lives depend on collecting points and rewards." It was evident that the fun theme elements are very clear as many of the developers managed to relate those elements to apps that they have been using, in particular health and fitness apps in which gamification aspects have been used.

The notion of sharing achievements between users, which was mentioned in the Application section of the fun theme, needed some clarification. In particular, the interviewer explained that the achievement element is not about sharing private medical results. Instead, it is about sharing the points collected or badges as a result of good self-management practices. Consequently, the guidelines were updated with this clarification.

Overall the developers were satisfied with the fun theme. One developer said, "From developers point of view I think these provide good guidelines; things to keep in mind while designing your app." Another one said, "The guideline is general enough to help developers create different gamified apps."

Esteem

The clarity of the theme is exemplified in what one developer stated: "I think it is clear and it goes well with the fun theme." However, one point that needed clarification is the leaderboard. The interviewer explained that it is not calculated based on test results (eg, the blood glucose test results), but it is based on the activities of self-management—the tasks required (eg, the number of times the user entered their test results or the number of times the user achieved their goals). As indicated in the

```
http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e12/
```

guidelines, the developer can add on this or change the leaderboard mechanism as long as they keep in mind the sensitivity of the data collected and not compare users based on their test entries (eg, their blood glucose levels).

Growth

One developer said, "This is for me quite useful and the description is clear," which is in accordance with the general impression with the other developers as can be seen in Table 2. One point that needed clarification is that feedback does not mean feedback from other users; this type of feedback could be a part of the socializing theme as a matter of peer support. The feedback here is from the app itself. For example, when the user log their test results, a doctor character or another character can show up and reassure the user that they are doing a good job, or it could simply be a notification that appears containing a relevant message.

Motivation

Next, even though the ease of implementation for the motivation theme was low compared to the other themes, developers managed to come up with a number of examples on how to implement intrinsic and extrinsic motivations after some discussion. One of the examples given by developers was asking the user about their favorite animal and that would be their companion throughout the app. The only way to take care of their companion is by logging their data and performing the self-management tasks. Another example was to provide users with tips and information to maintain healthy lifestyle, which could enhance their motivation.

Overall, developers found the guidelines of the motivation theme useful. As one developer said, "The information is useful for the developer that there are 2 types of motivation that they can implement."

```
XSL•FO
RenderX
```

AlMarshedi et al

JMIR SERIOUS GAMES

Sustainability

Developers mentioned the challenge and difficulty of carrying on the elements of the sustainability theme and how the guidelines are helpful. Developers thought that if these elements were included in some of the apps they have used, they would have continued using them.

The elements trigger and nudge needed some clarification, as one of the developers could not distinguish between the two. Thus, the description of both elements in the guideline was edited to eliminate any future misconceptions. The trigger element is when a person is reminded to perform a behavior through visual or audio cues. On the other hand, the nudge is positive reinforcement and an indirect signal toward a nonforced act.

The satisfaction with this theme is summarized with the following statement: "The description of the storyline and theme is very helpful to me. And for the nudge it is useful because every time the user uses the app they get to enter their glucose which can help the users log everything daily and very intuitively. Also the reminders are useful for users, so if they forgot to use it they will remember. So I think this is very clear!"

Self-Representation

In this section, the ability element needed some clarification. Thus, it was clarified to show that when designing tasks or challenges, the developer should consider the varied abilities of users. For instance, some users might find it difficult to perform certain tasks. Therefore, simplifying the tasks is highly recommended. On using avatars, one developer said, "It creates a link between the user and app and lets the user engage with the app more."

Overall, developers agreed that the self-representation part is clear (see Table 2). As one of the developers said, "It completely connects with what we have been discussing and I know how to implement everything here."

Socializing

At this stage some developers started to see connections between the different themes of the whole guideline. As one developer stated, "This helps me understand the fun theme and esteem theme better, because it means people will share their achievements so they can engage more with the app." Other developers supported the notion that the social aspect enables users to not only share their achievement with their peers but also with family and friends. This was summarized in the following statement: "It is useful to be connected with family, and they can see your progress and they will comment positively and then you will feel better." Overall, the developers did not raise any issues regarding this theme and hence no modifications were made.

Self-Management

One of the developers said, "The points are quite clear, and I like the idea of adding the visualization because obviously they can clearly see the trends." Another developer stated, "I think this is important. The logbook will help users check their progress, and the visualization would give users a straightforward impression on their progress." The concepts

```
http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e12/
```

contained in this theme were familiar to many of the developers, as some of them expressed that they have applied many of its elements in developing projects that they have worked on previously. No clarification was required for this theme, and hence the content of the guidelines has not been changed.

Finally, at the end of each focus group session developers were presented with the snapshots of a nongamified self-management app for diabetes, and they were asked if they could use the guidelines to suggest ways to implement gamification in this app. It was noted that developers were confident that the guidelines would enable them to transform a nongamified app into a gamified one. This includes those developers who had some misconceptions on some of the elements (before being clarified by the interviewer).

Discussion

Principal Findings

The use of gamification for health care purposes presents a tool that could enhance patient self-care [6,24,25]. Gamification could be thought of as a motivation tool and incorporates a number of behavioral change methods [5,26,27]. In the context of self-management of chronic illnesses, gamification could turn daily tasks of self-managing the illness into a rewarding and engaging activity [25]. However, as mentioned in the introduction, there is a shortage in developer guidelines. Current implementations of gamification in health care do not follow any specific guidelines [1]. Hence, this work fills the gap by providing a set of guidelines for developers.

This paper provides a set of guidelines for developers to gamify the self-management of chronic illnesses. The guidelines are based on the 8 themes of the Wheel of Sukr framework along with their elements [21,22]. The results from both studies, the expert interviews, and the developer focus group sessions show that the guidelines are clear, usable, easy to implement, and reflect the Wheel of Sukr. Specifically, the expert interviews ensure that the content of the guidelines reflect the framework and are comprehensive and sound. On the other hand, the focus group sessions with developers show the opinion of the end user of the guidelines (the developers) on the clarity, usefulness, and ease of implementation of the guidelines. After the expert interviews were conducted, the data were analyzed, and the guidelines were updated according to the findings. Subsequently, the guidelines were discussed in focus groups with developers, and the guidelines received a final update according to those findings.

The in-depth discussions with experts from academia in the fields of game and app design and user experience indicated that the guidelines cover adequate information. They also noted that the guidelines would be useful for developers of self-management apps. Moreover, the experts discussed the importance of the elements in the guidelines for users (specifically, the community aspect and how it can provide peer support and the flow and ability element where the different abilities of users are taken into consideration while designing the tasks). Furthermore, the focus group sessions with developers showed that the guidelines could be useful in creating

XSL•FO RenderX

gamified self-management apps for chronic illnesses. This was evident when developers were shown a self-management app that does not include gamification elements and they managed to use the guidelines to suggest specific ways to implement gamification in the app.

The methods chosen in this study are expert interviews and focus group sessions with developers. Interviews were chosen to enable in-depth discussion and assessment of the guidelines [28]. The interviewees came from different but relevant backgrounds. This puts them in a position to give vital feedback on the guidelines based on their expertise. Likewise, the input from developers was necessary to ensure that the target group of the guidelines (ie, developers) can comprehend the content of the guidelines and finds them useful and easy to work with. To accommodate the different levels and backgrounds of these developers, a focus group method was most suitable [29]. Indeed, the developers managed to discuss the guidelines among themselves and answer each other's concerns and questions.

There was an agreement from participants in both studies that such guidelines are needed in this area. This is also supported by literature findings, where some researchers argued that current implementations of gamification in health care do not adhere to standard guidelines [3]. Additionally, it was suggested that gamified apps do not reflect the theoretical frameworks and approaches found in literature [1]. In their paper, Seaborn and Fels [1] argue that theoretical work is not studied empirically and the apps and systems that applied some of the theories did not test their validity empirically. However, given that gamification is still considered at an early stage in terms of being applied to the self-management of chronic illnesses, there must be a starting point, and a theoretical framework along with comprehensive guidelines is needed. In order to find the strengths and weaknesses of the themes and their elements, an empirical study incorporating them within the context of self-managing chronic illnesses must be undertaken. This will help to determine the best practices in gamifying self-management of chronic illnesses (eg, which type of badges and triggers are most effective). This is a subject of a future study to be conducted by the authors.

Conclusion

This paper presented guidelines for the development of gamified self-management apps and system for chronic illnesses. The Wheel of Sukr framework was translated into a set of guidelines for developers. The guidelines are divided into 5 parts: theme and their corresponding elements (from the Wheel of Sukr), definition, goal, description, and application. The content of the guidelines was discussed in depth with experts from academia using semistructured interviews. The experts had experience in the areas of game development, user experience, and gamification. The findings from the expert interviews suggest that the guideline content is comprehensive and reflects the Wheel of Sukr. Moreover, the experts gave suggestions to enhance the guidelines and those were taken into consideration to update the guidelines. After that, the updated version of the guidelines was discussed with developers in focus group interview sessions to ensure the clarity, usefulness, and ease of implementation. The findings of the focus group interviews show that there is an overwhelming agreement between developers that the guidelines are useful, easy to implement, clear, and can be applied to create self-management gamification apps.

On light of our findings, we believe that the Wheel of Sukr guidelines are ready to be tested practically in the creation of apps for the target patients. In fact, in a future study we aim to design such an app and test it on patients using a longitudinal method.

Acknowledgments

AA acknowledges funding from the Saudi Government.

Authors' Contributions

AA proposed the guidelines, conducted the interviews, analyzed the data, and wrote the first draft of the manuscript. GW and AR provided guidance, critical feedback, suggestions to the overall study and participated in editing the manuscript.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

The Wheel of Sukr Guidelines.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 107KB - games_v5i2e12_app1.pdf]

References

- 1. Seaborn K, Fels DI. Gamification in theory and action: A survey. Int J Hum-Comput St 2015 Feb;74:14-31. [doi: 10.1016/j.ijhcs.2014.09.006]
- 2. Wortley D. Gamification and geospatial health management. IOP Conf Ser Earth Environ Sci 2014 Jun 23;20. [doi: 10.1088/1755-1315/20/1/012039]

http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e12/

- 3. Lister C, West JH, Cannon B, Sax T, Brodegard D. Just a fad? Gamification in health and fitness apps. JMIR Serious Games 2014 Aug;2(2):e9 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.3413] [Medline: 25654660]
- 4. de Vette F, Tabak M, Dekker-van Weering M, Vollenbroek-Hutten M. Engaging elderly people in telemedicine through gamification. JMIR Serious Games 2015 Dec 18;3(2):e9 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.4561] [Medline: 26685287]
- 5. Cugelman B. Gamification: what it is and why it matters to digital health behavior change developers. JMIR Serious Games 2013 Dec;1(1):e3 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.3139] [Medline: 25658754]
- McCallum S. Gamification and serious games for personalized health. Stud Health Technol Inform 2012;177:85-96. [Medline: <u>22942036</u>]
- 7. Miller AS, Cafazzo JA, Seto E. A game plan: gamification design principles in mHealth applications for chronic disease management. Health Informatics J 2016 Jun;22(2):184-193. [doi: 10.1177/1460458214537511] [Medline: 24986104]
- 8. Wilson AS, McDonagh JE. A gamification model to encourage positive healthcare behaviours in young people with long term conditions. EAI Endorsed Trans Game-Based Learn 2014 May 22;1(2):e3. [doi: <u>10.4108/sg.1.2.e3</u>]
- 9. Anderson J, Rainie L. Gamification and the Internet: experts expect game layers to expand in the future, with positive and negative results. Games Health J 2012 Aug;1(4):299-302. [doi: 10.1089/g4h.2012.0027] [Medline: 26191633]
- Kamel BM, Gammon S, Dixon MC, MacRury SM, Fergusson MJ, Miranda RF, et al. Digital games for type 1 and type 2 diabetes: underpinning theory with three illustrative examples. JMIR Serious Games 2015;3(1):e3 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.3930] [Medline: 25791276]
- Mendiola MF, Kalnicki M, Lindenauer S. Valuable features in mobile health apps for patients and consumers: content analysis of apps and user ratings. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2015 May 13;3(2):e40 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.4283] [Medline: 25972309]
- 12. Ahola R, Pyky R, Jämsä T, Mäntysaari M, Koskimäki H, Ikäheimo TM, et al. Gamified physical activation of young men: a multidisciplinary population-based randomized controlled trial (MOPO study). BMC Public Health 2013;13(1):32. [doi: 10.1186/1471-2458-13-32]
- Lazem S, Webster M, Holmes W, Wolf M. Games and diabetes: a review investigating theoretical frameworks, evaluation methodologies, and opportunities for design grounded in learning theories. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2015 Sep 02;10(2):447-452 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1177/1932296815604634] [Medline: 26337753]
- Deterding S, Sicart M, Nacke L, O'Hara K, Dixon D. Gamification: using game-design elements in non-gaming contexts. 2011 Presented at: CHI '11 Extended Abstracts on Human Factors in Computing Systems; 2011; Vancouver. [doi: 10.1145/1979742.1979575]
- Hertel NT, Vedel K, Rohde L, Olesen JB. Serious disease—serious game. Stud Health Technol Inform 2013;192:1166. [Medline: <u>23920940</u>]
- Cafazzo JA, Casselman M, Hamming N, Katzman DK, Palmert MR. Design of an mHealth app for the self-management of adolescent type 1 diabetes: a pilot study. J Med Internet Res 2012 May;14(3):e70 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2058] [Medline: 22564332]
- 17. Allam A, Kostova Z, Nakamoto K, Schulz PJ. The effect of social support features and gamification on a Web-based intervention for rheumatoid arthritis patients: randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2015 Jan;17(1):e14 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3510] [Medline: 25574939]
- 18. Johnson D, Deterding S, Kuhn K, Staneva A. Gamification for health and wellbeing: a systematic review of the literature. Internet Interv 2016;6:89-106 [FREE Full text]
- 19. AlMarshedi A, Wanick V, Wills G, Ranchhod A. SGI: a framework for increasing the sustainability of gamification impact. Int J Infonomics 2015;8:1044-1052.
- 20. Koivisto J, Hamari J. Demographic differences in perceived benefits from gamification. Comput Hum Behav 2014 Jun;35:179-188. [doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2014.03.007]
- 21. AlMarshedi A, Wills GB, Ranchhod A. The Wheel of Sukr: a framework for gamifying diabetes self-management in Saudi Arabia. Procedia Comput Sci 2015;63:475-480. [doi: 10.1016/j.procs.2015.08.370]
- 22. AlMarshedi A, Wills G, Ranchhod A. Gamifying self-management of chronic illnesses: a mixed-methods study. JMIR Serious Games 2016 Sep 09;4(2):e14 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.5943] [Medline: 27612632]
- 23. Guest G. How many interviews are enough? An experiment with data saturation and variability. Field Methods 2006 Feb 01;18(1):59-82. [doi: 10.1177/1525822X05279903]
- 24. Primack BA, Carroll MV, McNamara M, Klem ML, King B, Rich M, et al. Role of video games in improving health-related outcomes: a systematic review. Am J Prev Med 2012 Jun;42(6):630-638 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2012.02.023] [Medline: 22608382]
- 25. King D, Greaves F, Exeter C, Darzi A. Gamification: influencing health behaviours with games. J R Soc Med 2013 Mar;106(3):76-78. [doi: 10.1177/0141076813480996] [Medline: 23481424]
- Hamari J, Koivisto J, Sarsa H. Does gamification work? A literature review of empirical studies on gamification. 2014 Presented at: 2014 47th Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences; 2014; Waikoloa p. 3034. [doi: 10.1109/HICSS.2014.377]

RenderX

- El-Hilly AA, Iqbal SS, Ahmed M, Sherwani Y, Muntasir M, Siddiqui S, et al. Game on? Smoking cessation through the gamification of mHealth: a longitudinal gualitative study. JMIR Serious Games 2016 Oct 24;4(2):e18 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.5678] [Medline: 27777216]
- 28. Kaplowitz M, Hoehn J. Do focus groups and individual interviews reveal the same information for natural resource valuation? Ecological Economics 2001 [FREE Full text]
- 29. Asbury J. Overview of focus group research. Qual Health Res 1995 Nov 01;5(4):414-420. [doi: 10.1177/104973239500500402]

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 08.02.17; peer-reviewed by C Exeter, S Yang, J Willig; comments to author 04.03.17; revised version received 03.04.17; accepted 03.04.17; published 12.05.17.

<u>Please cite as:</u> AlMarshedi A, Wills G, Ranchhod A Guidelines for the Gamification of Self-Management of Chronic Illnesses: Multimethod Study JMIR Serious Games 2017;5(2):e12 URL: <u>http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e12/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/games.7472</u> PMID:<u>28500018</u>

©Alaa AlMarshedi, Gary Wills, Ashok Ranchhod. Originally published in JMIR Serious Games (http://games.jmir.org), 12.05.2017. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/2.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Serious Games, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://games.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Medical Student Evaluation With a Serious Game Compared to Multiple Choice Questions Assessment

Julien Adjedj^{1,2,3}, MD; Gregory Ducrocq^{4,5,6}, MD, PhD; Claire Bouleti^{4,5,6}, MD, PhD; Louise Reinhart², GradDipHlthSc; Eleonora Fabbro³, MSc; Yedid Elbez^{6,7}, MSc Biostat; Quentin Fischer¹, MD; Antoine Tesniere^{2,3,8}, MD, PhD; Laurent Feldman^{4,5}, MD, PhD; Olivier Varenne^{1,2,3}, MD, PhD

¹AP-HP, Hôpital Cochin, Cardiology, Paris, France

²Université Paris Descartes, Paris, France

³iLUMENS, Department of Simulation, University of Sorbonne Paris Cité, Paris, France

⁴Université Paris Diderot, Paris, France

⁵AP-HP, Hôpital Bichat, Cardiology, Université Paris Diderot, Paris, France

⁶FACT, French Alliance for Cardiovascular Trials, DHU FIRE, Cardiology department of Bichat hospital, Université Paris Diderot, Paris, France ⁷URC-Est, AP-HP, Paris, France

⁸AP-HP, Hôpital Cochin, Anesthesiology, Paris, France

Corresponding Author: Olivier Varenne, MD, PhD AP-HP, Hôpital Cochin Cardiology 27 rue du Faubourg Saint Jacques Paris, France Phone: 33 158412750 Email: <u>olivier.varenne@aphp.fr</u>

Abstract

Background: The gold standard for evaluating medical students' knowledge is by multiple choice question (MCQs) tests: an objective and effective means of restituting book-based knowledge. However, concerns have been raised regarding their effectiveness to evaluate global medical skills. Furthermore, MCQs of unequal difficulty can generate frustration and may also lead to a sizable proportion of close results with low score variability. Serious games (SG) have recently been introduced to better evaluate students' medical skills.

Objectives: The study aimed to compare MCQs with SG for medical student evaluation.

Methods: We designed a cross-over randomized study including volunteer medical students from two medical schools in Paris (France) from January to September 2016. The students were randomized into two groups and evaluated either by the SG first and then the MCQs, or vice-versa, for a cardiology clinical case. The primary endpoint was score variability evaluated by variance comparison. Secondary endpoints were differences in and correlation between the MCQ and SG results, and student satisfaction.

Results: A total of 68 medical students were included. The score variability was significantly higher in the SG group ($\sigma^2 = 265.4$) than the MCQs group ($\sigma^2 = 140.2$; *P*=.009). The mean score was significantly lower for the SG than the MCQs at 66.1 (SD 16.3) and 75.7 (SD 11.8) points out of 100, respectively (*P*<.001). No correlation was found between the two test results ($R^2=0.04$, *P*=.58). The self-reported satisfaction was significantly higher for SG (*P*<.001).

Conclusions: Our study suggests that SGs are more effective in terms of score variability than MCQs. In addition, they are associated with a higher student satisfaction rate. SGs could represent a new evaluation modality for medical students.

(JMIR Serious Games 2017;5(2):e11) doi:10.2196/games.7033

KEYWORDS

RenderX

serious game; multiple choice questions; medical student; student evaluation

Introduction

Student evaluation is one of the most important components of a medical educational program and is used for training and for validating degrees and career options. If handled well, it can improve student motivation for learning and provide educators useful feedback. Medical education cannot be limited to book-based knowledge which is defined as the ability to provide an answer from medical literature [1,2]. It also comprises developing medical skills such as the ability to act to obtain medical data and provide good care to patients [3]. Therefore, given the importance of questioning and the deductive process required to reach the right diagnosis and prescribe the right treatment, proper evaluation modalities are needed based on both book-based knowledge and diagnostic skills. High score variability, defined as the highest score in points obtained between students, is also mandatory to allow representative classification and fair career access based on test results in large student populations. On the other hand, the evaluation modality should also allow for an objective, fast, and inexpensive correction. As such, multiple choice questions (MCQs) are currently the most frequently used modality. Medical serious games (SG), based on virtual reality, are emerging as an alternative way of evaluating medical education [4]. However, they have not yet been evaluated in terms of score variability. In this study, we sought to evaluate medical students' test results with an SG compared with MCQs in terms of score variability, score difference, correlation between scores in MCQs and SG, student satisfaction, and finally whether SGs could be of use to learn and evaluate medical skills for medical students.

Methods

Study Design

From January to September 2016, we included all volunteer medical students with previous cardiology validation in two medical schools (University Paris Descartes, Paris, France and University Denis Diderot, Paris, France). Students were randomized in a cross-over design between two groups to avoid order bias. Group 1 started with evaluation by SG and finished with evaluation by MCQs and group 2 performed alternatively. The tests were performed in the examination centers of both medical schools. Both tests lasted 30 minutes and the tests were performed consecutively. The study was approved by the educational committee of both institutions. All students gave their informed consent before inclusion.

Serious Game

We used a clinical case from an SG (Medusims, Paris, France and iLUMENS, Medical Simulation Department, Université Sorbonne Paris Cité, Paris, France). The SG focuses on the management of atrial fibrillation. It represents a cardiologist and a patient within a free tridimensional (3D) environment within a medical office, and is available on computers and tablets (Figure 1). Students play the role of the cardiologist and ask the patients questions using key words, perform a complete clinical examination with electrocardiogram, and require the prescription of additional tests and medical treatment. Points are awarded if the student asks the patient a correct question or performs the appropriate physical examination. There are no negative points due to wrong answers. Besides the free conduct of the clinical questioning, pop-up questions also arise in the during electrocardiogram interpretation, risk score SG calculation and the potential medical treatment in form of MCQs. Points are also awarded for correct answers to these pop-up questions. An automatic and precise correction is given to the student at the end of the game. Results are expressed out of a total of 100 points divided into four subcategories: clinical examination out of 25 points, diagnosis out of 25, risk score calculation out of 30 and medical decision out of 20 (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Serious game illustration (in French).



Multiple Choice Questions

We built an online MCQ test of 15 questions based on the SG clinical case with the same clinical and electrographic presentation. Each MCQ presented five possible answers. The student scored full points if all the selected answers were correct, 50% if one answer was incorrect, and 20% if two answers were incorrect. No points were awarded if three or more answers were incorrect. The correction was aligned to the SG correction giving a final score out of 100 points. A translated version of the MCQ test is available in the Multimedia Appendix 1.

Satisfaction and Student Description Questionnaires

Questionnaires to record student characteristics and satisfaction were designed by a psychologist from the Medical Simulation Department of University Paris Descartes (iLUMENS, Paris, France). The student satisfaction questionnaire was filled in immediately after each evaluation using website. The student characteristics questionnaire was filled in online at the end of the study protocol to assess the medical degree and whether the student played video games regularly at the time of the study (gamers) or not (non-gamers; Figure 2).

Figure 2. Flowchart.





Objectives and Endpoints

The primary objective of the study was to compare the students' scores at the MCQs and SG tests. The related primary endpoint was therefore the score variability calculated as a variance for each test. The secondary endpoints were student satisfaction with semiquantitative questions expressed from 0 (no, not at all) to 5 (yes, entirely) and the correlation between the test results. Subgroup analysis was performed for SG results between gamers and non-gamers.

Statistical Analysis

Summary descriptive statistics are reported as mean and standard deviation, median (inter quartile range), or counts (%), as appropriate. We used the *t* test and Mann-Whitney test to evaluate the difference of continuous variables as appropriate. Fisher exact test was used for variance comparison. For score differences, the paired *t* test was used. Finally, the correlation coefficient was calculated between the results of SG and MCQs using the Pearson R^2 correlation test. All analyses were

 Table 1. Student characteristics.

performed with SPSS 21.0 (IBM Inc), R 3.3.1 (R Project for Statistical Computing) and Prism GraphPad 7.0 (GraphPad Software Inc).

Results

Main Student Characteristics

A total of 68 medical students were included (34 in each group), of which 29 were male (43%) and the mean age was 23(SD 1) years. Students were in their 5th [4-6] year of medical school. All the students owned a cellphone and a personal computer, and subscribed to an Internet connection; 31 (46%) owned a tablet and 21 (31%) a video game console. A past experience of video games was reported by 60 (88%) of students and 22 (32%) were currently playing video games for an average duration of 1.6(SD 3.0) hours per week. The main characteristics of the population according to the allocated group of randomization are detailed in Table 1. There were no significant differences in student characteristics between groups 1 and 2.

Student description	Overall	Group 1	Group 2	Comparison
N=68		n=34	n=34	between groups 1 and 2 (<i>P</i> value)
Sex (male), n (%)	29 (43)	17 (50)	12 (35)	.22
Age in years, mean (SD)	23 (1)	23 (1)	23 (1)	.26
Year of medical school, mean (SD)	4.7 (1.0)	4.7 (0.8)	5.1 (0.9)	.08
Cardiology internship within the past 12 months, n (%)	34 (50)	16 (47)	18 (53)	.74
Owns a cell phone with Internet connection and social network account, n (%)	67 (99)	33 (97)	34 (100)	>.99
Owns a tablet, n (%)	31 (46)	13 (39)	18 (54)	.20
Owns a computer with Internet connection possession, n (%)	68 (100)	34 (100)	34 (100)	>.99
Owns a video game console, n (%)	21 (31)	14 (42)	7 (20)	.07
Past video game experience, n (%)	60 (88)	28 (83)	32 (94)	.26
Age in years at first video game experience, mean (SD)	9 (3)	9 (3)	9 (3)	.51
Currently playing video games, n (%)	22 (32)	14 (40)	8 (26)	.31
Hours of video game per week, mean (SD)	1.6 (3.0)	1.9 (3.7)	1.3 (2.1)	.65

Test Results

The score variability expressed as variance of the students' results was significantly higher in the SG group (σ^2 =265.4) compared with MCQs group (σ^2 =140.2; *P*=.009), as illustrated in Figure 3. The overall results for each test were significantly lower for SG (mean 66.1, SD 16.3 points) compared with MCQs (mean 75.7, SD 11.8 points; *P*<.001). For both the SG and MCQs, the results were better when the student had already performed the other test before: 62.0 (SD 15.2) points for the

SG when it was performed first versus 70.2 (SD 16.5) points when performed second (P=.02); 67.4 (SD 8.9) points for the MCQs when it was performed first versus 83.9 (SD 8.1) points when performed second (P<.001). No correlation was found between the results of the two tests: R²=0.048 (P=.58; Figure 4). No significant difference was observed between gamers (22/68; 32%) and non-gamers (46/68; 68%) for SG results, respectively 65.8 (SD 13.3) versus 66.2 (SD 17.4) points (P=.71).



Adjedj et al

Figure 3. Result's histogram.



Figure 4. Individual test results in the left panel (A) and correlation coefficient in the right panel (B).





Table 2. Satisfaction questionnaire: results are expressed as mean (SD) of numeric ordinal variable from 1 (no, not at all) to 5 (yes, entirely).

Questions	Serious game	Multiple choice questions	P value
Did you encounter difficulties to answer the questions?	2.18 (1.14)	2.21 (1.14)	.89
Were you able to concentrate while answering the questions?	3.93 (0.99)	3.71 (1.06)	.15
Do you think that this test is close to clinical reality?	4.21 (0.75)	2.68 (0.88)	<.001
Did you find this test stressful?	2.51 (1.05)	2.30 (1.17)	.24
Did you understand the goal of the test?	4.24 (0.75)	3.97 (0.94)	.10
Do you consider that this kind of test represents a proper evaluation?	3.91 (0.87)	3.04 (1.02)	<.001
Are you satisfied with your test performance?	3.05 (1.09)	3.22 (0.98)	.41
Did you think that your knowledge progressed after this test?	3.56 (1.09)	2.42 (0.99)	<.001
Are you satisfied with this type of evaluation?	3.88 (1.42)	2.98 (1.53)	<.001

Table 3. Assessment of serious games as a tool to learn medicine. Results are expressed as mean (SD) of numeric ordinal variable from 1 (no, not at all) to 5 (yes, entirely).

Assessment of serious games as a tool to learn medicine	Serious game
Educational quality	4.86 (0.35)
Feeling of connection or attachment to the serious game	3.60 (1.19)
Possibility of playing with other students	3.26 (1.18)
Possibility of comparing results with other students	3.44 (1.33)
Fun	3.37 (1.16)
Original, innovative or new	3.90 (0.98)
Possibility to adapt level of difficulty	4.36 (0.68)
Availability on smartphone	4.00 (1.07)

Satisfaction Analysis

The satisfaction questionnaires showed a significantly higher overall self-reported satisfaction for the SG compared with the MCQ test. Students reported that the SG was closer to clinical practice, represented a proper evaluation and that they felt to have learned more with the SG than with MCQs, thus representing a better evaluation modality (P<.001 for all). Conversely, students did not experience significant differences between the two test modalities in terms of understanding, answering the questions, performance satisfaction or stress generated by the test (P value non-significant for all; Table 2).

Serious Games as a Tool to Learn and Evaluate Medical Skills

The questionnaire was also designed to evaluate whether students thought that SGs could be an interesting tool to learn and evaluate medical skills. Most of the students thought that it could be. The highest ranking points (>4) were educational quality, the possibility of adapting the level of difficulty of an SG and the availability on smart phone (Table 3).

Discussion

Principal Findings

This study is the first to compare an SG to MCQs in terms of score variability for medical students. This study demonstrates

```
http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e11/
```

RenderX

that the SG was associated with a higher score variability and lower mean score compared with MCQs. Moreover, the SG was associated with significantly higher student satisfaction compared with MCQs. Most medical student evaluation to date is based on MCQ tests which are performed on a large student population. Student grading might therefore be difficult with a sizable proportion of students scoring the same and limited score variability between them. We believe that tests evaluating a large population of medical students should include overall results variability and be of high student satisfaction. For these reasons, we sought to evaluate medical students with a simulation based on an SG compared to MCQs. MCQs evaluate medical knowledge by the means of closed questions, but medical skills and competence are better assessed by on site (bedside) evaluation or simulation [5-8]. While the lines between SGs and simulations are somewhat blurred, an SG represents a virtual world. It is generally played alone with completion based on a score while a simulation is performed on site with an instructor or in a group without score. Several studies have reported higher student satisfaction with simulation compared to MCQs [9,10]. SGs have several potential advantages over simulations to evaluate medical students. Simulation programs are expensive and time-consuming which limits access. Although production of medical SGs is expensive, once the 3D environments have been created it is less expensive to build new SGs using the same environment. Furthermore, they can be easily shared throughout a large medical student community.

SGs also increase the realism of clinical situations [11] and evaluate both medical knowledge and competences via simulation and unguided actions in a 3D environment [12]. Importantly, we believe that SGs exemplify the human desire to play and to master challenges. Besides their potential use as an evaluation tool, SGs might also be an interesting way to train and to teach medicine. The student is drawn "into the game" making medical knowledge and skills more easily transmitted and retained. This use of SGs as a learning tool is supported by our study: students gave a high score for the educational quality of SGs. They particularly appreciated the possibility of accessing SGs with their smartphone and the personalized difficulty feature Finally, SGs also offer the advantage of self-assessment.

Medical education encompasses both medical knowledge and reasoning skills. Although it is simple to develop MCQs to test medical knowledge, it becomes much more challenging to evaluate reasoning skills and global medical skills with MCQs. Interestingly, our study did not find any correlation between the two sets of test results, suggesting that success in MCQs does not predict success in SGs and vice versa. This finding might suggest that good results in an SG are different from pure medical knowledge evaluation and that medical skills might increase result variability since the medical knowledge tested were similar in both tests. If SGs are considered to be closer to medical practice, this finding questions the effectiveness of MCQs in evaluating medical students [10,13]. This finding possibly suggests that the tests evaluate different reasoning skills and abilities to perform.

We acknowledge several limitations in our study. Our study compared two different test modalities evaluating a relatively small number of medical students in managing a cardiology clinical case. Therefore, further studies are needed to confirm our findings in larger student populations and in other medical fields. Although we found an order bias in our study-the second test was associated with better results because of similar questions, retention of the students' answers, and indirect access to the corrections-we believe that randomization in two similar groups allowed us to draw reliable conclusions. As specific questionnaires were designed for this study, no pretest was conducted. Nevertheless, we believe that the questionnaires are valid, since each student acted as is his own control in this study, interpreting the questions in the same way when evaluating two different test modalities. Finally, our sample consisted of volunteer students and we cannot rule out the fact that they might have a particular interest in SGs. This might also limit the generalization of our conclusions to the whole population of medical students.

Conclusions

SGs potentially represent a new evaluation modality for medical students. Our study suggests that they are more effective in grading medical students with a higher variability of performance. In addition, SGs seem to be associated with higher student satisfaction compared to MCQs.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank Dr G Kanellopoulos and G Durand-Viel for their help and support with this project.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Multiple choice questions test translated in English.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 256KB - games_v5i2e11_app1.pdf]

References

- 1. Liu Q, Peng W, Zhang F, Hu R, Li Y, Yan W. The effectiveness of blended learning in health professions: systematic review and meta-analysis. J Med Internet Res 2016;18(1):e2 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4807] [Medline: 26729058]
- 2. Menet A, Assez N, Lacroix D. Cross analysis of knowledge and learning methods followed by French residents in cardiology. Arch Cardiovasc Dis 2015;108(8-9):420-427 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.acvd.2015.03.001] [Medline: 25921839]
- 3. Ryall T, Judd BK, Gordon CJ. Simulation-based assessments in health professional education: a systematic review. J Multidiscip Healthc 2016;9:69-82 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2147/JMDH.S92695] [Medline: 26955280]
- 4. Graafland M, Dankbaar M, Mert A, Lagro J, De Wit-Zuurendonk L, Schuit S, et al. How to systematically assess serious games applied to health care. JMIR Serious Games 2014;2(2):e11 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.3825] [Medline: 25654163]
- Gordon J, Oriol N, Cooper J. Bringing good teaching cases "to life": a simulator-based medical education service. Acad Med Jan 2004;79(1):23-27. [Medline: <u>14690993</u>]
- 6. Scouller K. The influence of assessment method on students' learning approaches: multiple choice question examination versus assignment essay. Higher Education 1998;35(4):453-472. [doi: 10.1023/A:1003196224280]

- Palmer EJ, Devitt PG. Assessment of higher order cognitive skills in undergraduate education: modified essay or multiple choice questions? Research paper. BMC Med Educ 2007 Nov 28;7:49 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1472-6920-7-49] [Medline: 18045500]
- 8. Scalese RJ, Obeso VT, Issenberg SB. Simulation technology for skills training and competency assessment in medical education. J Gen Intern Med 2008 Jan;23(Suppl 1):46-49. [doi: 10.1007/s11606-007-0283-4] [Medline: 18095044]
- 9. Wahlgren C, Edelbring S, Fors U, Hindbeck H, Ståhle M. Evaluation of an interactive case simulation system in dermatology and venereology for medical students. BMC Med Educ 2006;6:40 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1472-6920-6-40] [Medline: 16907972]
- Solymos O, O'Kelly P, Walshe CM. Pilot study comparing simulation-based and didactic lecture-based critical care teaching for final-year medical students. BMC Anesthesiol 2015 Oct 21;15:153 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12871-015-0109-6] [Medline: 26490826]
- Johnsen HM, Fossum M, Vivekananda-Schmidt P, Fruhling A, Slettebø Å. Teaching clinical reasoning and decision-making skills to nursing students: design, development, and usability evaluation of a serious game. Int J Med Inform 2016 Oct;94:39-48. [doi: 10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2016.06.014] [Medline: 27573310]
- 12. Virvou M, Katsionis G, Manos K. Combining software games with education: evaluation of its educational effectiveness. J Educ Techno Soc 2006;8:54-65.
- Duque G, Fung S, Mallet L, Posel N, Fleiszer D. Learning while having fun: the use of video gaming to teach geriatric house calls to medical students. J Am Geriatr Soc 2008 Jul;56(7):1328-1332. [doi: <u>10.1111/j.1532-5415.2008.01759.x</u>] [Medline: <u>18482292</u>]

Abbreviations

MCQs: Multiple choice questions SG: Serious games SD: Standard Deviation

Edited by M Focsa; submitted 22.11.16; peer-reviewed by J Creutzfeldt, Q Liu; comments to author 16.12.16; revised version received 08.02.17; accepted 27.02.17; published 16.05.17.

Please cite as:

Adjedj J, Ducrocq G, Bouleti C, Reinhart L, Fabbro E, Elbez Y, Fischer Q, Tesniere A, Feldman L, Varenne O Medical Student Evaluation With a Serious Game Compared to Multiple Choice Questions Assessment JMIR Serious Games 2017;5(2):e11 URL: <u>http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e11/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/games.7033</u> PMID:28512082

©Julien Adjedj, Gregory Ducrocq, Claire Bouleti, Louise Reinhart, Eleonora Fabbro, Yedid Elbez, Quentin Fischer, Antoine Tesniere, Laurent Feldman, Olivier Varenne. Originally published in JMIR Serious Games (http://games.jmir.org), 16.05.2017. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/2.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Serious Games, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://games.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Gamification in Stress Management Apps: A Critical App Review

Alexandra Hoffmann¹, MSc; Corinna A Christmann¹, PhD; Gabriele Bleser¹, PhD

Junior research group wearHEALTH, Department of Computer Science, University of Kaiserslautern, Kaiserslautern, Germany

Corresponding Author:

Alexandra Hoffmann, MSc Junior research group wearHEALTH Department of Computer Science University of Kaiserslautern Gottlieb-Daimler-Str. 48 Kaiserslautern, 67663 Germany Phone: 49 631 205 3456 Fax: 49 631 205 2645 Email: hoffmann@cs.uni-kl.de

Abstract

Background: In today's society, stress is more and more often a cause of disease. This makes stress management an important target of behavior change programs. Gamification has been suggested as one way to support health behavior change. However, it remains unclear to which extend available gamification techniques are integrated in stress management apps, and if their occurrence is linked to the use of elements from behavior change theory.

Objective: The aim of this study was to investigate the use of gamification techniques in stress management apps and the cooccurrence of these techniques with evidence-based stress management methods and behavior change techniques.

Methods: A total of 62 stress management apps from the Google Play Store were reviewed on their inclusion of 17 gamification techniques, 15 stress management methods, and 26 behavior change techniques. For this purpose, an extended taxonomy of gamification techniques was constructed and applied by 2 trained, independent raters.

Results: Interrater-reliability was high, with agreement coefficient (AC)=.97. Results show an average of 0.5 gamification techniques for the tested apps and reveal no correlations between the use of gamification techniques and behavior change techniques (r=.17, P=.20), or stress management methods (r=.14, P=.26).

Conclusions: This leads to the conclusion that designers of stress management apps do not use gamification techniques to influence the user's behaviors and reactions. Moreover, app designers do not exploit the potential of combining gamification techniques with behavior change theory.

(JMIR Serious Games 2017;5(2):e13) doi:10.2196/games.7216

KEYWORDS

game element; mHealth, motivation; app; behavior change; gamification

Introduction

In today's society, many people suffer from chronic exposure to stress [1], which is known to be related to mental as well as physical health problems (eg, depression, cardiovascular, and gastrointestinal diseases) [2]. In fact, the American Psychological Association reported both an increase in health problems caused by stress [3] and the experience of stress symptoms in three quarters of the American population [4].

A person's well-being, however, does not solely depend on his or her exposure to stress, but also on the way he or she copes with stress [5]. Coping techniques aim at the reduction,

```
http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e13/
```

RenderX

tolerance, or elimination of stress and stress triggers [6]. These techniques are normally taught in single therapy or group interventions. In comparison with this conventional treatment, smartphone apps designed for stress management have been suggested to facilitate considerable financial savings in health care [7]. They also allow users to complete the training in a time and place convenient to them [8]. This idea follows the recent mobile health (mHealth) trend. It aims to help people improve their health through mobile technologies [9] by affecting the user's education, motivation, and adherence [10,11]. mHealth is already being applied to support mental as well as physical health programs [12] and is met with broad acceptance [13].

Stress management apps, like all behavior change programs, must be based on evidence-based content from behavior change theory, such as behavior change techniques [14] and stress management methods [15] to ensure effectiveness [9,16,17] through long-term behavior change [18]. While important, the use of evidence-based content alone has been considered as insufficient to ensure adequate user engagement and motivation [19]. However, both of these aspects have a great influence on an individual's exposure to an intervention program [20]. Since exposure rates are directly linked to effectiveness [19], the integration of gamification techniques in order to increase motivation and engagement in behavior change contexts is an important research topic.

Gamification, that is, the use of game elements in nongame contexts, is aimed at making interventions (including mobile apps for behavior change) more enjoyable, motivating, and engaging [21]. As a result, this approach could pose a possible solution to the lack of motivation to follow self-management procedures and to care for oneself, which are often observed in health-related contexts and chronic illnesses [22]. In view of these possibilities, gamification has been suggested to positively influence user behavior and lifestyle [23]. Moreover, it offers a way to provide the user with a feeling of empowerment regarding health-related content and can create a new type of interaction between the user and the app content [24].

Indeed, gamification has already been suggested to positively influence user self-management [22,25]. Moreover, it proved to have positive effects on health and behavioral outcomes [24] and the retention of desired user behaviors [26]. These positive effects are most likely the result of comprehensive motivational support and invoking flow experiences [27,28]. Gamification also helps to make the user feel represented and in control [22] by adjusting techniques to the user's motives [27] and abilities [29]. Invoking user motivation through gamification in this manner is an important way to keep the user's interest [30] and, thus, to increase his or her exposure to the evidence-based content [18].

In fact, it could already be shown that the implementation of gamification in form of rewards for diabetes patients [31] and combinations of gamification techniques for weight management in children can be effective in promoting behavior change through apps [32]. This is further supported by Hamari [33], who showed that the use of gamification techniques can, indeed, increase the use of a service.

Regardless of these facts, gamification in the context of health and wellness [34] as well as the use of gamification aspects in apps targeting health behavior change has only been rarely investigated so far. Mendiola et al [35] investigated the use of gamification (defined as the use of badges, points, and levels) in 234 health apps and found that only 11.5% of the reviewed apps made use of gamification. In contrast to this finding, a study by Schoffman et al [36] classified 57 apps aimed at pediatric weight loss, healthy eating, and physical activity with regard to being a game. They found that 56% of the apps included in their sample matched their criteria for a game. A third study by Payne and colleagues [37] reviewed 52 physical activity game apps with respect to 10 gamification aspects and

```
http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e13/
```

XSL•FO

found that all of the reviewed apps included at least one gamification technique. Moreover, their study found no correlation between the investigated gamification techniques and health behavior theory constructs [37]. In a fourth study, Lister and colleagues [38] reviewed 132 apps from the Apple iTunes Store aimed at health and fitness with regards to their inclusion of 13 behavior change techniques, 6 gamification techniques, and 10 game elements. They revealed a correlation of gamification techniques with both game elements and the evidence-based content, whereas the use of game elements was also correlated with app popularity.

Interestingly, the association between gamification techniques found by Lister and colleagues was only due to the motivational behavior change aspects, namely, social support, providing incentive, goal setting, cognitive strategies, and self-efficacy. Regarding the use of theoretical content, the authors concluded that these apps were greatly lacking in all three categories (behavior change techniques, gamification techniques, and game elements). These findings are in accordance with the assertion that the development of health apps is currently lacking efficient and selective implementation of gamification [39]. Whereas the same might be assumed with regards to stress management apps, the implementation of gamification techniques in the context of stress management has only been studied with respect to the distinction between extrinsically and intrinsically motivating aspects [40]. However, the use of specific gamification techniques has so far never been studied in the context of stress management.

According to the mechanics, dynamics, and aesthetics (MDA) model of Hunicke at al [41], three levels of a gamified experience can be distinguished. The first level, mechanics, refers to the implementation of gamification techniques. As such, this level is immediately visible to the user and can be directly influenced by the designers of an app. Moreover, this level of gamification implementation has great impact on the user's behavior and reactions [41]. The second and third stages are dynamics and aesthetics. In contrast to the first level, these levels can only be influenced by app designers in an indirect way. Both, dynamics and aesthetics, refer to the effects that the use of gamification techniques has on the user [41]. Whereas it is important to determine the effects and reactions a gamified experience causes, it first needs to be investigated whether app designers even make use of gamification techniques. For this reason, an expert review of apps available in the Google Play Store was conducted in order to investigate whether app designers try to influence user behavior through the integration of gamification in the context of stress management.

For this purpose, an extended taxonomy of gamification techniques was developed. As no universal list of game elements exists, a list of features that are found in most but not necessarily in all games [42] was collected. In a first step, this list was based on a publication by Lister and colleagues [38], who identified a total of 6 gamification techniques. Their study distinguished between game elements and gamification. Based on the definition of gamification as the use of game design elements in nongame contexts [42], this study did not differentiate between gamification techniques and game elements. As a result, the taxonomy was further extended. In the second step, a
literature search for a list of elements that are characteristic to games was conducted. This search was based on the more general search terms gamification, gamification techniques, and game elements. It resulted in a list of common gamification techniques by Reeves and Read [43], which were added to the taxonomy. In the next step, two more items, "agent" and "secondary game objectives" that were found during the literature research were added. "Agents" have been used in health [44,45], learning-related [46], and behavior change [47-49] contexts for some time now. "Secondary game objectives" have been described as a fundamental element of game design [50]. Examples for the application of this gamification technique include, "World of Warcraft's" crafting system, "Cut the Rope's" option for star collection, and "Pirates!" choice to challenge other captains [51]. After establishing a list of common gamification techniques, a literature search was conducted with the specific names of the identified gamification techniques. The purpose of this specific search was to provide item definitions that are common and easy to understand. This strategy resulted in a taxonomy of 17 gamification techniques and their accompanying definitions (see Table 1).

In the last step, all 17 gamification techniques were assigned of four categories: economic, to one social, performance-oriented, or embedding-focused. Economic gamification techniques include economical aspects such as "rewards" [52], which are frequently used in interventions [53], and "economies" [43], that mirror those of the real world. Social gamification techniques have a primary focus on social aspects and, thus, provide social interaction for the user with virtual characters as well as techniques that supply the opportunity for social interaction with other users. Examples for social gamification techniques include "avatars" and "teams" [43]. Performance-oriented gamification techniques such as "leaderboards" [42] and "feedback" [43] offer information on the user's performance, either in comparison to his or her own previous performance or to the performance of other users, or without direct comparison. Embedding-focused gamification techniques are aimed at the environmental setting and include "three-dimensional (3-D) environments" and "narrative context" [43]. The consequent coding manual in Table 1 provides all investigated gamification techniques ordered by category as well as exact definitions to ensure interrater-reliability.

In addition to the number of used gamification techniques, this study also examined the correlation between gamification and the evidence-based content as presented by Christmann and colleagues [54]. They investigated the use of effective behavior change techniques based on a taxonomy provided by Abraham and Michie [14] and emotion-focused stress management methods in the same body of apps as this study.

This study was the first to investigate the use of gamification techniques in apps aimed at stress management. Its goal was to provide important information on whether designers of stress management apps are trying to influence user behavior through the use of gamification.

Methods

Study Design

This study investigated the use of gamification techniques in stress management apps available through Google Play. The selected apps were reviewed by 2 trained, independent raters on their inclusion of 17 gamification techniques (see Table 1 in the Methods subsection Evaluation). Further, the apps were reviewed in regard to a number of additional, relevant aspects (eg, connection to social networks, inclusion of advertisement). Their detailed definitions are provided in Table 2 in the Methods subsection.

App Selection

This review included free apps that were available through Google Play. Apps were identified by using the search terms "stress management," "stress reduction," and "stress relief." For each search term, the first 250 apps were examined according to the following inclusion and exclusion criteria.

First, duplicates and apps not found in the categories "health and fitness" or "medical" were eliminated. With 563 apps being excluded at this stage, 187 apps remained. Their descriptions were reviewed with the constraint that they had to be in English and aimed at stress management, health, or wellness for healthy adults. Thus, apps whose descriptions focused on children, adolescents, and older adults (n=5) were excluded. In addition, apps targeting anxiety, depression, diabetes, insomnia as well as other medical conditions (n=82), addiction (n=2), weight management (n=13), or beauty and cosmetics (n=2) were excluded from this study. The same was done with apps that clearly focused on content other than stress management (n=8) and apps that could only be used with a wearable device (n=2). Therefore, 73 apps were downloaded and assessed for eligibility.



Hoffmann et al

Technique	Definition					
Economic						
Marketplace and economies	Offering a virtual currency that establishes an economy in which the user may trade, purchase, auction,					
[43]	receive a salary, and so on as he or she would in real life economy.					
Digital rewards	Include, for example, badges (signal status, aesthetic value), game currency, points, and resources or					
[38,42,52,57,58]	as the player progresses), add to record of achievements and validation (marks of approval from others).					
Real world prizes	Include, for example, deals or discounts (similar to a loyalty program), financial prizes (cash prize,					
[38,52]	butions, insurance contributions), time (time saved, vacation or time off), and lottery or draw or bet for any of the above.					
Social						
Avatar	Ability to represent oneself through a virtual character within the media and excerpt precise control over					
[43]	that representation.					
Agent	A virtual character that does not represent oneself and provides instructions or support (eg, social support).					
[45,46,59,60]						
Competition	Competition with other players or between teams to achieve new levels, ranks, reputations through					
[38,43]	winning challenges, selling digital rewards, building spaces, creating materials, and so on, that are re- stricted by rules, which are either provided by the program, or user-generated and apply to everyone					
Teams	Program involves multiple players, who interact and form relationships that allow for collaborative					
[43,52]	achievements (eg, guilds, multiplayer modes).					
Parallel communication systems	Allow for interaction with other players via different channels (eg, private, public) through headsets,					
[43]	text, email, and so on within the application.					
Social pressure	Competitions within or between teams that give the user the feeling he or she has to take part in eve					
[38,52,57,61]	to a further raid or quest or event; feels he or she is needed and, therefore, does not want to let othe users down.					
Performance-oriented						
Feedback	Text or spoken language, visual or auditory feedback that is either temporary or constant and evaluates					
[14,43]	the user's performance in relation to a set standard or other's performance.					
Levels	Levels provide information on the stage of the game. Usually a specific number of points or experience					
[38,43,62]	is required in order to reach the next level. New levels can be shown through, for example, differences in optical design, rise in rewards, and increase in difficulty.					
Secondary game objectives	Optional aspects or layers or challenges or secondary goals of play (find as many treasures vs complete					
[42,50,51]	as soon as possible) that reward the player upon completion or simply exist for their own sake.					
Ranks of achievement	Measurement of character development with regards to position and value of a player or player's avatar					
[43,52,62]	in the program community.					
Leaderboards	The purpose of a leaderboard is to make simple comparisons by displaying players at the same or different					
[38,42,57,58,62]	levels, ranked by proximity and recency to oneself. They can be based on player feedback, scores, and promotion.					
Time pressure	Time limits set for completion of tasks or the duration of the usability of specific skills, occurrences,					
[42,43]	and objects (excluding countdowns on videos and audios).					
Embedding-focused						
Narrative context	Back stories that guide the action and help to organize character roles, rewards, and group action.					
[43,58]						
3-D ^a environments	Rendering 3-D graphical models of physical properties that parallel those in the real world, on a 2-di-					
[43]	mensional screen.					

^a3-D: three-dimensional.



Table 2. Taxonomy of 8 additional aspects.

Item	Definition
Connection to social network	The app itself provides a connection to a social network (eg, Facebook, Twitter)
Advertisement	Pop-up or stationary advertisements are shown within the app
Registration or account	Registration is required in order to use the app or some functions of the app
Pure e-book ^a	The app consists only of text that may or may not be divided into different chapters
Test version	Payment or download of a full version is necessary to receive access to some features of the app
Internet connection necessary	The app only opens when an Internet connection is available
External links to other websites	Websites are linked in the app, or videos or audios only play with an Internet connection
Wearable	The app can also be used with a wearable device

^ae-book: electronic book.

Eleven additional apps had to be excluded during the review process. Since the apps were reviewed over a total of 1 month, 3 of the initially selected apps were no longer available at the time of testing. One app had to be excluded during the review process because it could only be used after entering the user's credit card data, whereas another app turned out to be solely focused on fitness aspects without any further indication toward stress reduction. One app consisted only of an external website. Another 4 apps turned out to be only accessible via a membership or company code, whereas yet another app could only be used with a wearable device. A basic outline of the selection process can be found in Figure 1. A more detailed diagram of the app selection process can be found in Christmann et al [54].

Apps that met all inclusion criteria (N=62) were downloaded, installed, and tested by 2 trained, independent raters in October 2015. For this, raters used the device emulator of the development environment Android Studio 1.3 running Android OS 4.4 Android Studio [55]. This approach was not always successful regarding the presentation of some app contents, such as, playing of audio or video, download of data, and display of pages. Therefore, apps for which such problems occurred were subsequently installed on a Nexus S Android smartphone, where both reviewers examined the problematic features.

Evaluation

As is common procedure [36,56], the apps in this study were reviewed by 2 previously trained, independent raters according to the taxonomy of gamification techniques (Table 1). Reviewer 1 had a background in psychology and reviewer 2 had a background in cognitive science. Both reviewers studied the taxonomy in detail and practiced the evaluation process on approximately 30 apps that had previously been excluded from the study during the selection process. Unclear item descriptions were discussed and revised during this testing phase. This process aimed to ensure a comprehensible and applicable taxonomy. After the training phase was completed, the reviewers went on to review the apps that had met the selection criteria independently from each other. The reviewing process of this study only included content that was provided by the app itself. Information and features on websites that were linked within the app were not considered. Because all apps allowed the user to progress at his or her own speed, both raters could thoroughly check all features of the apps until it was apparent that no new content was going to be activated. An overall outline of the study procedure is illustrated in Figure 2.

Each app received a score between 0 and 17, representing the number of gamification techniques included in the app. If the raters disagreed on the use of a technique, it was noted as included. Supplementary, it was noted whether an app needed an Internet connection to run, showed advertisements, required registration, had additional features available for payment, used links to external websites, and could be used with wearables (Table 2).

Analysis

To make sure that the evaluation criteria were applied in a consistent manner by both raters, the interrater reliability was calculated according to Gwet's agreement coefficient (AC) [63]. This study applied Gwet's AC instead of the more often utilized Cohen kappa, because Cohen kappa is only reliable if the trait prevalence is approximately 50% [63,64]. However, this is not the case for this study (the prevalence is very low), making Gwet's AC more reliable in representing the gathered data. Results show a high interrater agreement of AC=.97.

Mean, standard deviation, and range were calculated for the sum of gamification techniques. To determine whether a linear relationship exists between the occurrence of the content from behavior theory and gamification techniques, correlational analyses were performed. For this, the Spearman correlation coefficient r and statistical significance P was calculated for the number of gamification techniques and the scores of behavior change techniques as well as for stress management methods in each app [54].



Figure 1. Levels and criteria for inclusion of identified apps.



Results

Evaluation of Gamification Techniques

The 62 stress management apps included an average of 0.5 (range 0-2) gamification techniques, with a standard deviation of 0.7. The sum score of gamification techniques for each app (presented in Multimedia Appendix 1) reveals that 8 out of 62 apps included a total of 2 techniques, and 12 apps included 1

technique, whereas 42 of the reviewed apps did not include any gamification techniques.

Regarding frequency of use, "feedback" (n=16) was implemented most often, followed by "parallel communication systems" (n=3). In contrast, the aspects "social pressure," "real world prizes," "teams," "competition," "marketplace and economies," "ranks of achievement," "narrative context," "agents," and "avatars" were never included (Figure 3). To summarize, the performance-oriented gamification techniques were found most frequently.



Figure 2. Outline of the overall study procedure.





Figure 3. Frequencies of the 17 gamification techniques included in the apps. Techniques were scored according to the previously introduced taxonomy of gamification techniques (see Methods subsection Evaluation).



Evaluation of Additional Aspects

Beside the use of gamification techniques, this study also considered several additional aspects regarding the selected apps. In this context, it has to be emphasized that a considerable number of apps included external links to other websites (n=40), thus utilizing additional sources for features and information. The display of advertisements was found in as many as 26 apps. Thirteen of all reviewed apps required Internet connection. Furthermore, 6 apps only included text content and were, therefore, rated as pure electronic book (e-book). The frequencies of all additional aspects investigated in this review are displayed in Figure 4.

Correlation Analysis

Since the gamification data was positively skewed ($P \le .01$), the Spearman correlation was applied to see whether an association existed between the use of gamification techniques and the use of the evidence-based content [54]. "Feedback" was excluded from this analysis as it is a gamification technique as well as a behavior change technique and was included in both taxonomies. The results for the correlation analysis revealed that no significant associations between gamification techniques and behavior change techniques (r=.17, P=.20) as well as gamification techniques and stress management methods (r=.14, P=.26) could be found.



Figure 4. Frequencies of 8 additional aspects included in apps. Additional aspects were scored according to the previously introduced taxonomy for additional aspects (see Methods subsection Evaluation) and are ranked by the most frequently ones included.



Discussion

Principal Findings

The goal of this study was to investigate the use of gamification techniques in apps that are aimed at stress management for healthy adults, available for free through Google Play. By conducting an expert review to investigate the use of gamification techniques in a quantitative manner, this study focused on the first level of the MDA framework [41]. The purpose of this approach was to find out whether designers of stress management apps are currently making use of gamification techniques in order to influence the user's behavior. The evaluation was based on a taxonomy of 17 gamification techniques, which expands the range used in previous reviews (eg, [37,38]). This extended taxonomy combines the gamification techniques used in an app review by Lister and Colleagues [38] and a more extensive list of game elements developed by Reeves and Read [43]. Moreover, the present taxonomy provides clear item definitions for the investigated gamification techniques to ensure interrater-reliability (AC=.97).

Results showed an average as low as 0.5 gamification techniques for the 62 tested apps. Although at least one technique was included in 32% (20/62) of the apps, no app included more than 2 techniques. In fact, as much as 68% (42/62) of the sample did not use any gamification technique at all. Thus, even though some app developers tried making use of gamification to some extent, these findings indicate little to no use of gamification techniques in the context of free stress management apps for Android. Therefore, it can be concluded that app designers have not been trying to impact user behavior through the implementation of gamification techniques.

These results contradict those presented by Payne et al [37], who found that their sample (52 physical activity game apps from the Apple Store) included all of the 10 investigated gamification techniques once, except "real world prizes." This

```
http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e13/
```

high utilization of gamification techniques compared with the results of this study could be explained by the fact that their review focused on game apps. In a similar study, Lister and colleagues [38] investigated the use of 6 gamification techniques in 132 fitness and health apps from the Apple Store. Whereas their gamification scores were slightly larger than in this study, Lister and colleagues' conclusion confirms the implications of this review, namely, that there is a lack of use for gamification techniques.

Regarding frequency of use, "feedback" was the most often implemented technique. This is a positive result, as "feedback" is not only a gamification technique but also a common technique for promoting behavior change [14]. It has the potential to increase the effectiveness of an intervention, for example, by offering important information, providing social comparison, and helping the user to make decisions [65]. The second most often used technique proved to be "parallel communication systems." This technique can among others, be used in combination with teams. Both "parallel communication systems" and "teams" pose social aspects and can, therefore, provide an important means for social support [22].

These findings differ significantly from those of Lister and colleagues [38], who reported "social peer pressure," "digital rewards," and "competition or challenges" to be the gamification techniques most often used. These strong variations are most likely due to the difference in app genre.

Whereas some apps reviewed in this study made use of "digital rewards," "levels," and "secondary game objectives," this was only the case to a very small degree. These aspects were only found in 2 apps. Nonetheless, app designers should make more intensive use of these techniques. As rewards are a common feature in other gamified interventions, designers could provide points [53], a token system, or badges to ensure a more active use of the system [66]. "Secondary game objectives" should also be considered for implementation more often, although,

designers should bear in mind that this technique is only effective when these objectives support the primary goal of the app [50]. "Levels" can be used to provide goals [62] and show progression but at the same time, they can promote competition, which might not be sought in the context of stress management.

gamification techniques "3-D The environments," "leaderboards," and "time pressure" were included only once. On the one hand, game designers should consider to make stronger use of "3-D environments," as such environments may elicit an enhanced recovery from stress [67]. On the other hand, care should be taken when implementing "time pressure" and "leaderboards." Whereas the use of these techniques surely makes sense in other contexts, for example, exercising, it might lead to excitement and tension in the user. As a result, the use of these 2 gamification techniques in stress management apps might counteract the overall aim of relaxation. Since the argument of causing stress for a user is also valid for the items "competition" between users and "social pressure," it is favorable for the tested apps that these aspects were not detected by the investigators.

Other techniques that were never used included "marketplace and economies," "real world prizes," "narrative," "avatar," "agent," "teams," and "ranks of achievement," App designers should consider a more extensive use of these techniques. As such, the implementation of a "marketplace and economy" (eg, through a currency) can help to quantify the value of rewards and objects [43]. It could also be combined with "real world prizes," which could, for example, be implemented through a loyalty program. Even though "real world prizes" are especially useful to win over new users, designers should keep in mind that excessive use of this technique can habituate players [52]. The implementation of a "narrative" provides the user with information on what to do and thus helps to achieve goals [43], such as the change of a behavior. The use of an "avatar" personalizes the experience for the player and indicates his or her role in the narrative. This technique is most effective if the avatar resembles the person with whom it is interacting [43]. Moreover, the creation of an "agent" to represent another person can help the user to accomplish different goals and tasks. It can also have positive effects on their learning. A reason for this might be the ability of an "agent" to explain [46] and, thus, to guide the user through actions or words. These aspects can increase the general interactivity of apps and can cause the perception of social interaction. Another way to incite social interaction and provide interactivity is the use of "teams." "Teams" cause a social relationship to form between users [43]. However, the use of "teams" could also cause social pressure, which designers may want to avoid in this context. The same might be true for "ranks of achievement" as these are often visible to other users and can be used to express a user's status in relation to others. Whereas it might lessen the effectiveness of this technique, a way to avoid such a negative outcome could be to keep the rank invisible to other users [43].

The techniques reported to be used least often in this study differ from those by Lister et al [38] and Payne et al [37]. In contrast to the results of this study, Lister and colleagues found that 25% of their sample used "real world prizes," 33% "leaderboards," and 25% "ranks of achievement," whereas Payne et al [37] reported 19% for the use of "rankings or standings" and 29% for "leaderboards."

Considering that neither the use of evidence-based content, nor gamification techniques alone is sufficient to ensure both behavior change and app usage [19,20], the lack of gamification techniques discovered in the reviewed sample appears questionable. Furthermore, no association between gamification techniques and behavior change techniques, or between gamification techniques and stress management methods could be detected. This reveals that the reviewed apps did not use combinations of gamification and evidence-based content.

The lack of correlation found in this study does not match the results of Lister and colleagues [38], who reported a correlation between gamification techniques and specific motivational behavior change techniques. This disagreement between Lister et al and this study might be due to the difference in app genre targeted by the 2 studies. In addition, Lister and colleagues reviewed twice as many apps as compared with this study, which allows uncovering relations with smaller effect sizes. Opposed to this, Payne et al [37] reported that no correlation between gamification techniques and behavior change techniques existed for their sample. Their results support the findings of this study that app developers should pay more in-depth attention to the use of gamification techniques and their sensible combination with evidence-based content in apps aiming at behavior change.

Because the implementation of gamification techniques is directly influenced by app designers and can largely affect user behavior and reactions, designers should carefully consider the effects specific gamification techniques might have on the user. Correspondingly, designers should chose techniques with strong regard to the context of the app they are constructing. Hence, future studies should pay close attention to the levels of dynamics and aesthetics [41] and, thereby, to the functions and effects the applied gamification techniques have on the user's behavior and reactions.

The need for improvement suggested by the gamification results also extends to the additional aspects that were investigated in this study. As such, a large portion of the apps included features that require an Internet connection. This approach reduces the time that is needed for installation as well as download and provides the opportunity for larger content. Nevertheless, this aspect might require optimization, since its use makes apps dependent on Internet connections, which may not be available at all times and in all places. This point is even more important for the 10 apps that ran only when an Internet connection was available. Another aspect that needs to be addressed in this context is the fact that as many as 6 out of 62 apps consisted of text only. Therefore, it is hard to see the advantage of such apps over self-support e-books and websites-consumers expect modern technology to be interactive. The user's perception of the media's interactivity has great influence on user loyalty [68]. As such, instead of text only, these apps could make use of social and community aspects [22], or react to the user in order to create flow experiences [29]. However, most apps did not make use of social community aspects either. Only 13 of the tested apps provided a connection to a social media network. This requires improvement, as previous findings suggest that

XSL•FO RenderX

users appreciate the opportunity to share data with designated individuals [35]. As some of the apps were trial versions, it is reasonable to assume that these apps might include more features in the paid version; yet this aspect only applied to 5 of the tested apps. The 4 apps that offered the additional use of a wearable device might also offer additional features, which were not covered by this study. Whereas registration and the need of a password for working with the app could make the use of apps with sensible data much more secure, this was not the case for the current sample. Furthermore, a considerable number of the sample included either permanent or pop-up advertisement. Both pose serious security risks, as they often use unsafe mechanisms [69] and should, therefore, be avoided. As this study, however, focused only on free apps, the large number of apps including advertisement might not be representative for paid apps. Regardless of this, the use and effects of aspects such as advertisement and the prerequisite of an Internet connection should be investigated in future studies.

Limitations

In view of the MDA framework by Hunicke and colleagues [41], this study investigated the use of gamification on the level of gamification techniques. This level is visible to the user and can greatly influence his or her behavior and reactions. Moreover, in opposite to dynamics and aesthetics, this level of gamification techniques can be directly influenced by app designers. Thus, the aim of this study was to find out whether app designers are currently trying to influence the user's behavior through the implementation of gamification techniques. For this purpose, an expert review of the apps was conducted. However, as no randomized controlled trials were carried out in this study, it is impossible to make any affirmative conclusions about the effects of the investigated techniques. Future studies should, therefore, focus on the levels of dynamics and aesthetics to examine the effects that the use of the gamification techniques investigated in this study might have on the user's behavior and reactions.

Whereas this study investigated an important aspect with its focus on the quantitative analysis of gamification usage in the sample, it needs to be kept in mind that the integration of game elements alone is no guarantee for successful gamification [33]. Hence, future studies should also concentrate on a qualitative analysis of the gamification techniques used in stress management apps in order to supplement the data gained in this study. On one hand, such studies should focus on the way gamification techniques are implemented. Another area of investigation that should be focused on in future work is the

general quality of the investigated apps. This includes aspects such as color, appearance, and design of the app; ease of use; as well as other usability aspects.

Regarding the implications of this study, one must keep in mind that the results of the correlational analysis are hard to interpret due to the low mean and the standard deviation of the number of gamification techniques in the sample. A possible reason for the low mean of gamification techniques in the current sample could be that this review only focused on free apps. This may have resulted in the exclusion of paid apps with a more extensive use of gamification. Nonetheless, according to AppBrain [70], 90% of available android apps in the category "health and fitness" and 86% in the category "medical" are available for free at this point. Thus, this study should be representative to some degree.

Conclusions

The results of this study clearly reveal that the use of gamification techniques in stress management apps is not very common. This is the case for the implementation of gamification techniques as well as the association of those techniques with evidence-based content (use of behavior change techniques and stress management methods [54]). It, therefore, needs to be concluded that app designers are not trying to influence user behavior through the implementation of gamification at this point. In view of gamification's positive effect on motivation and engagement [21], app designers should, however, consider making more comprehensive use of gamification techniques in order to increase user compliance. In addition to this, developers should pay intense attention to the context and overall aim of the app when selecting techniques, as not all techniques appear suitable for every context. With this in mind, the cooperation of experts in the fields of gaming, behavior change theory, and stress management seems imperative to ensure a solid combination and effectiveness of techniques. If followed, this strategy has the potential to greatly enhance the effectiveness of apps aimed at stress management and other behavioral changes. Nonetheless, future studies should examine the effects of gamification techniques and their combination with behavior change techniques and stress management methods on the user in randomized controlled studies.

This study was the first to investigate the use of gamification techniques as well as the cooccurrence of gamification techniques and evidence-based content in stress management apps. Moreover, it provides an extended framework for the investigation of gamification usage in mHealth apps.

Acknowledgments

We thank Sarah-Jane Böttger (SJB) for supporting the data collection.

The junior research group wearHEALTH is funded by the Federal Ministry of Education and Research (Bundesministerium für Bildung und Forschung, BMBF, reference number: 16SV7115).

Authors' Contributions

AH, CAC, and GB contributed to the manuscript in its conception and writing. AH and CAC developed the app screening and evaluation methods. AH and SJB each evaluated the downloaded stress management apps. Data analysis was done by AH and

CAC. AH wrote the initial draft of the manuscript. All authors had full access to all of the data, and read and approved this initial draft and the revisions. No financial disclosures were reported by the authors of this paper.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Gamification score for each reviewed stress management app from the Google Play Store.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 149KB - games_v5i2e13_app1.pdf]

References

- Wiegner L, Hange D, Björkelund C, Ahlborg G. Prevalence of perceived stress and associations to symptoms of exhaustion, depression and anxiety in a working age population seeking primary care--an observational study. BMC Fam Pract 2015 Mar 19;16:38 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12875-015-0252-7] [Medline: 25880219]
- Malarkey WB, Mills PJ. Endocrinology: the active partner in PNI research. Brain Behav Immun 2007 Feb;21(2):161-168 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2006.10.008] [Medline: 17174524]
- 3. APA. Stress in America: Our Health at Risk 2012 URL: <u>https://www.apa.org/news/press/releases/stress/2011/final-2011.</u> pdf [WebCite Cache ID 6mwMOXaUW]
- 4. APA. Stress Report 2015 URL: <u>https://www.apa.org/news/press/releases/stress/2014/stress-report.pdf</u> [WebCite Cache ID <u>6mwMXgkOm</u>]
- 5. Edwards J. Chapter 8: The Determinants and Consequences of Coping with Stress. In: Cooper CL, Payne R, editors. Causes, Coping and Consequences of Stress at Work. Chichester: John Wiley & Sons Ltd; 1988:233-258.
- 6. Lazarus RS. The Psychology of Stress and Coping. Issues Ment Health Nurs 2010 Nov 26;7(1-4):399-418. [doi: 10.3109/01612848509009463]
- 7. Luxton DD, McCann RA, Bush NE, Mishkind MC, Reger GM. mHealth for mental health: integrating smartphone technology in behavioral healthcare. Prof Psychol Res Pr 2011;42(6):505-512. [doi: 10.1037/a0024485]
- Blackburne T, Rodriguez A, Johnstone SJ. A serious game to increase healthy food consumption in overweight or obese adults: randomized controlled trial. JMIR Serious Games 2016 Jul 13;4(2):e10 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.2196/games.5708</u>] [Medline: <u>27417192</u>]
- 9. Harrison V, Proudfoot J, Wee PP, Parker G, Pavlovic DH, Manicavasagar V. Mobile mental health: review of the emerging field and proof of concept study. J Ment Health 2011 Dec;20(6):509-524. [doi: 10.3109/09638237.2011.608746] [Medline: 21988230]
- Ahtinen A, Mattila E, Välkkynen P, Kaipainen K, Vanhala T, Ermes M, et al. Mobile mental wellness training for stress management: feasibility and design implications based on a one-month field study. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2013;1(2):e11 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.2596] [Medline: 25100683]
- 11. Handel MJ. mHealth (mobile health)-using Apps for health and wellness. Explore (NY) 2011;7(4):256-261. [doi: 10.1016/j.explore.2011.04.011] [Medline: 21724160]
- 12. WHO. mHealth: New horizons for health through mobile technologies 2011 URL: <u>http://www.who.int/goe/publications/</u> <u>goe_mhealth_web.pdf</u> [accessed 2016-12-22] [WebCite Cache ID 6mwMlCrRN]
- Proudfoot J, Parker G, Hadzi PD, Manicavasagar V, Adler E, Whitton A. Community attitudes to the appropriation of mobile phones for monitoring and managing depression, anxiety, and stress. J Med Internet Res 2010 Dec;12(5):e64 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1475] [Medline: 21169174]
- 14. Abraham C, Michie S. A taxonomy of behavior change techniques used in interventions. Health Psychol 2008 May;27(3):379-387. [doi: 10.1037/0278-6133.27.3.379] [Medline: 18624603]
- Williams KN, Kemper S. Interventions to reduce cognitive decline in aging. J Psychosoc Nurs Ment Health Serv 2010 May;48(5):42-51 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3928/02793695-20100331-03] [Medline: 20415290]
- 16. Morris ME, Kathawala Q, Leen TK, Gorenstein EE, Guilak F, Labhard M, et al. Mobile therapy: case study evaluations of a cell phone application for emotional self-awareness. J Med Internet Res 2010 Apr 30;12(2):e10 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1371] [Medline: 20439251]
- 17. Chittaro L, Sioni R. Evaluating mobile apps for breathing training: the effectiveness of visualization. Comput Human Behav 2014 Nov;40:56-63. [doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2014.07.049]
- Davies CA, Spence JC, Vandelanotte C, Caperchione CM, Mummery WK. Meta-analysis of internet-delivered interventions to increase physical activity levels. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 2012 Apr 30;9:52 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1479-5868-9-52] [Medline: 22546283]
- 19. Vandelanotte C, Spathonis KM, Eakin EG, Owen N. Website-delivered physical activity interventions a review of the literature. Am J Prev Med 2007 Jul;33(1):54-64. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.amepre.2007.02.041</u>] [Medline: <u>17572313</u>]

- 20. Webber KH, Tate DF, Ward DS, Bowling JM. Motivation and its relationship to adherence to self-monitoring and weight loss in a 16-week Internet behavioral weight loss intervention. J Nutr Educ Behav 2010 May;42(3):161-167. [doi: 10.1016/j.jneb.2009.03.001] [Medline: 20138583]
- 21. Deterding S, Khaled R, Nacke L, Dixon D. Gamification: Toward a Definition. 2011 Presented at: CHI 2011 Gamification Workshop Proceedings; May 7–12; Vancouver.
- 22. AlMarshedi A, Wills G, Ranchhod A. Gamifying self-management of chronic illnesses: a mixed-methods study. JMIR Serious Games 2016 Sep 09;4(2):e14 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.5943] [Medline: 27612632]
- 23. Kamel BM, Gammon S, Dixon MC, MacRury SM, Fergusson MJ, Miranda RF, et al. Digital games for type 1 and type 2 diabetes: underpinning theory with three illustrative examples. JMIR Serious Games 2015;3(1):e3 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.3930] [Medline: 25791276]
- 24. Allam A, Kostova Z, Nakamoto K, Schulz PJ. The effect of social support features and gamification on a Web-based intervention for rheumatoid arthritis patients: randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2015;17(1):e14 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3510] [Medline: 25574939]
- 25. Miller AS, Cafazzo JA, Seto E. A game plan: gamification design principles in mHealth applications for chronic disease management. Health Informatics J 2014 Jul 1. [doi: 10.1177/1460458214537511] [Medline: 24986104]
- 26. Kuo M, Chuang T. How gamification motivates visits and engagement for online academic dissemination an empirical study. Comput Human Behav 2016 Feb;55:16-27. [doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2015.08.025]
- 27. Blohm I, Leimeister JM. Gamification: design of IT-based enhancing services for motivational support and behavioral change. Bus Inf Syst Eng 2013 Jun 14;5(4):275-278. [doi: 10.1007/s12599-013-0273-5]
- 28. Hamari J, Koivisto J. Measuring flow in gamification: dispositional flow scale-2. Comput Human Behav 2014 Nov;40:133-143. [doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2014.07.048]
- 29. Cugelman B. Gamification: what it is and why it matters to digital health behavior change developers. JMIR Serious Games 2013;1(1):e3 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.3139] [Medline: 25658754]
- 30. Oinas-Kukkonen H, Harjumaa M. Persuasive systems design: key issues, processModel, and system features. Communications of the Association for Information Systems 2009;24(1):486-500.
- Cafazzo JA, Casselman M, Hamming N, Katzman DK, Palmert MR. Design of an mHealth app for the self-management of adolescent type 1 diabetes: a pilot study. J Med Internet Res 2012;14(3):e70 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.2196/jmir.2058</u>] [Medline: <u>22564332</u>]
- 32. González CS, Gómez N, Navarro V, Cairós M, Quirce C, Toledo P, et al. Learning healthy lifestyles through active videogames, motor games and the gamification of educational activities. Comput Human Behav 2016 Feb;55:529-551. [doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2015.08.052]
- 33. Hamari J. Transforming homo economicus into homo ludens: a field experiment on gamification in a utilitarian peer-to-peer trading service. Electron Commer Res Appl 2013 Jul;12(4):236-245. [doi: 10.1016/j.elerap.2013.01.004]
- 34. Seaborn K, Fels DI. Gamification in theory and action: a survey. Int J Hum Comput Stud 2015 Feb;74:14-31. [doi: 10.1016/j.ijhcs.2014.09.006]
- 35. Mendiola MF, Kalnicki M, Lindenauer S. Valuable features in mobile health apps for patients and consumers: content analysis of apps and user ratings. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2015 May 13;3(2):e40 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.4283] [Medline: 25972309]
- 36. Schoffman DE, Turner-McGrievy G, Jones SJ, Wilcox S. Mobile apps for pediatric obesity prevention and treatment, healthy eating, and physical activity promotion: just fun and games? Transl Behav Med 2013 Sep;3(3):320-325 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s13142-013-0206-3] [Medline: 24073184]
- 37. Payne HE, Moxley VB, MacDonald E. Health behavior theory in physical activity game apps: a content analysis. JMIR Serious Games 2015;3(2):e4 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.4187] [Medline: 26168926]
- 38. Lister C, West JH, Cannon B, Sax T, Brodegard D. Just a fad? Gamification in health and fitness apps. JMIR Serious Games 2014;2(2):e9 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.3413] [Medline: 25654660]
- Helf C, Hlavacs H. Apps for life change: critical review and solution directions. Entertain Comput 2016 May;14:17-22. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.entcom.2015.07.001</u>]
- 40. Ewais S, Alluhaidan A. Classification of Stress Management mHealth Apps Based on Octalysis Framework. 2015 Presented at: Proceedings on the Twenty-first Americas Conference on Information Systems; August 13-15; Puerto Rico p. 1.
- 41. Hunicke R, LeBlanc M, Zubek R. MDA: A Formal Approach to Game Design and Game Researchhunn. 2004 Presented at: AAAI Workshop on Challenges 2004; July 25-26; San Jose.
- 42. Deterding S, Dixon D, Khaled R, Nacke L. From Game Design Elements to Gamefulness: Defining "Gamification". 2011 Presented at: ACM; September 28 30; Tampere.
- 43. Reeves B, Read L. Total Engagement: How Games and Virtual Worlds Are Changing the Way People Work and Businesses Compete. 1st ed. Brighton: Harvard Business Review Press; 2009:978-1422146576.
- 44. Lester J, Converse S, Kahler S, Barlow S, Stone B, Bhogal R. The Persona Effect: Affective Impact of Animated Pedagogical Agents. 1997 Presented at: CHI; March 22-27; Atlanta.
- 45. Bickmore T, Pfeifer L, Jack B. Taking the time to care. 2009 Presented at: CHI; April 04 09; Boston p. 1265-1274.

- 46. Holmes J. Designing agents to support learning by explaining. Comput Educ 2007 May;48(4):523-547. [doi: 10.1016/j.compedu.2005.02.007]
- 47. Cassell J. Embodied conversational agents: representation and intelligence in user interfaces. AI magazine 2001;22(4):67-84.
- 48. Bickmore TW, Picard RW. Establishing and maintaining long-term human-computer relationships. ACM Trans Comput Hum Interact 2005 Jun 01;12(2):293-327. [doi: 10.1145/1067860.1067867]
- 49. Bickmore TW, Caruso L, Clough-Gorr K. Acceptance and usability of a relational agent interface by urban older adults. 2005 Presented at: CHI; April 2-7; Portland p. 1212.
- 50. Andersen E, Liu Y, Snider R, Szeto R, Cooper S, Popovi Z. On the harmfulness of secondary game objectives. 2011 Presented at: FDG; June 29 July 01; Bordeaux p. 30-37.
- 51. Björk S, Falk J, Hansson R, Ljungstrand P. Pirates!: Using the Physical World as a Game Board. 2001 Presented at: INTERACT; July 9-13; Tokyo p. 423-430.
- 52. Zichermann G, Cunningham C. Gamification by Design: Implementing Game Mechanics in Web and Mobile Apps. Sebastopol: O'Reilley; 2011.
- 53. Lewis ZH, Swartz MC, Lyons EJ. What's the point? A review of reward systems implemented in gamification interventions. Games Health J 2016 Apr;5(2):93-99. [doi: 10.1089/g4h.2015.0078] [Medline: 26812253]
- Christmann CA, Hoffmann A, Bleser G. Stress management apps with regard to emotion-focused coping and behavior change techniques: a content analysis. JMIR Mhealth Uhealth 2017 Feb 23;5(2):e22 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/mhealth.6471] [Medline: 28232299]
- 55. Android Studio. Android Studio: The Official IDE for Android URL: <u>https://developer.android.com/studio/index.html</u> [accessed 2016-12-22] [WebCite Cache ID 6mwLQGot3]
- 56. Middelweerd A, Mollee JS, van der Wal CN, Brug J, Te Velde SJ. Apps to promote physical activity among adults: a review and content analysis. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 2014;11:97 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/s12966-014-0097-9] [Medline: 25059981]
- 57. Robinsin D, Bellotti V. A Preliminary Taxonomy of Gamification Elements for Varying Anticipated Commitment. 2013 Presented at: CHI; April 27 – May; Paris.
- 58. Ferrara J. Games for persuasion: argumentation, procedurality, and the lie of gamification. Games and Culture 2013 Aug 27;8(4):289-304. [doi: 10.1177/1555412013496891]
- 59. Lees M, Logan B, Theodoropoulos G. Agents, games and HLA. Simul Model Pract Theory 2006 Aug;14(6):752-767. [doi: 10.1016/j.simpat.2005.10.007]
- 60. Lisetti C, Amini R, Yasavur U, Rishe N. I Can Help You Change! An empathic virtual agent delivers behavior change health interventions. ACM Trans Manage Inf Syst 2013 Dec 01;4(4):1-28. [doi: 10.1145/2544103]
- 61. Xu Y. Literature Review on Web application gamification and analytics. CSDL Technical Report 2011;11(5):1-33.
- 62. Cayabyab M, Santiago M, Matthew S. Designing a gamified system using QR codes via an Android application for power management. Advances in Information Science and Computer Engineering 2015:408-414.
- 63. Gwet KL. Computing inter-rater reliability and its variance in the presence of high agreement. Br J Math Stat Psychol 2008 May;61(Pt 1):29-48. [doi: 10.1348/000711006X126600] [Medline: 18482474]
- 64. Hallgren K. Computing inter-rater reliability for observational data: an overview and tutorial. Tutor Quant Methods Psychol 2012;8(1):23-43.
- 65. DiClemente CC, Marinilli AS, Singh M, Bellino LE. The role of feedback in the process of health behavior change. Am J Health Behav 2001;25(3):217-227. [Medline: <u>11322620</u>]
- 66. Hamari J. Do badges increase user activity? A field experiment on the effects of gamification. Comput Human Behav 2015 Apr. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.chb.2015.03.036</u>]
- 67. Annerstedt M, Jönsson P, Wallergård M, Johansson G, Karlson B, Grahn P, et al. Inducing physiological stress recovery with sounds of nature in a virtual reality forest--results from a pilot study. Physiol Behav 2013 Jun 13;118:240-250. [doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2013.05.023] [Medline: 23688947]
- 68. Furner CP, Racherla P, Babb JS. Mobile app stickiness (MASS) and mobile interactivity: a conceptual model. Mark Rev 2014 Aug 11;14(2):163-188. [doi: 10.1362/146934714X14024778816913]
- 69. Krunz M, Lazos L, Di PR, Trappe W. Unsafe exposure analysis of mobile in-app advertisements. : ACM; 2012 Presented at: Proceedings of the fifth ACM conference on Security and Privacy in Wireless and Mobile Networks (WISEC '12); April 16-18; Toscon p. 101-112.
- 70. AppBrain. Top categories on Google Play 2016 URL: <u>http://www.appbrain.com/stats/android-market-app-categories</u> [accessed 2016-12-22] [WebCite Cache ID 6mwM9F2HR]

Abbreviations

3-D: three-dimensional **AC:** agreement coefficient **e-book:** electronic book

http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e13/

Edited by A McDougall; submitted 22.12.16; peer-reviewed by A Ranchhod, S Yang, G Wills, A AlMarshedi; comments to author 04.02.17; revised version received 17.03.17; accepted 06.04.17; published 07.06.17.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Hoffmann A, Christmann CA, Bleser G Gamification in Stress Management Apps: A Critical App Review JMIR Serious Games 2017;5(2):e13 URL: <u>http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e13/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/games.7216</u> PMID:<u>28592397</u>

©Alexandra Hoffmann, Corinna A Christmann, Gabriele Bleser. Originally published in JMIR Serious Games (http://games.jmir.org), 07.06.2017. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Serious Games, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://games.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Original Paper

Using Computer Simulations for Investigating a Sex Education Intervention: An Exploratory Study

Anastasia Eleftheriou¹, B Eng (Hons); Seth Bullock², PhD; Cynthia A Graham³, PhD; Roger Ingham³, PhD

¹Institute for Complex Systems Simulation, Electronics and Computer Science, University of Southampton, Southampton, United Kingdom ²Department of Computer Science, University of Bristol, Bristol, United Kingdom

³Centre for Sexual Health Research, Department of Psychology, University of Southampton, Southampton, United Kingdom

Corresponding Author:

Anastasia Eleftheriou, B Eng (Hons) Institute for Complex Systems Simulation Electronics and Computer Science University of Southampton Highfield Campus Southampton, United Kingdom Phone: 44 07564035077 Fax: 44 023 8059 4510 Email: <u>eleftheriouanastasia@gmail.com</u>

Abstract

Background: Sexually transmitted infections (STIs) are ongoing concerns. The best method for preventing the transmission of these infections is the correct and consistent use of condoms. Few studies have explored the use of games in interventions for increasing condom use by challenging the false sense of security associated with judging the presence of an STI based on attractiveness.

Objectives: The primary purpose of this study was to explore the potential use of computer simulation as a serious game for sex education. Specific aims were to (1) study the influence of a newly designed serious game on self-rated confidence for assessing STI risk and (2) examine whether this varied by gender, age, and scores on sexuality-related personality trait measures.

Methods: This paper undertook a Web-based questionnaire study employing between and within subject analyses. A Web-based platform hosted in the United Kingdom was used to deliver male and female stimuli (facial photographs) and collect data. A convenience sample group of 66 participants (64%, 42/66) male, mean age 22.5 years) completed the *Term on the Tides*, a computer simulation developed for this study. Participants also completed questionnaires on demographics, sexual preferences, sexual risk evaluations, the Sexual Sensation Seeking Scale (SSS), and the Sexual Inhibition Subscale 2 (SIS2) of the *Sexual Inhibition/Sexual Excitation Scales-Short Form (SIS/SES - SF)*.

Results: The overall confidence of participants to evaluate sexual risks reduced after playing the game (P<.005). Age and personality trait measures did not predict the change in confidence of evaluating risk. Women demonstrated larger shifts in confidence than did men (P=.03).

Conclusions: This study extends the literature by investigating the potential of computer simulations as a serious game for sex education. Engaging in the *Term on the Tides* game had an impact on participants' confidence in evaluating sexual risks.

(JMIR Serious Games 2017;5(2):e9) doi: 10.2196/games.6598

KEYWORDS

sex education; personality; STI; gender; computer simulation

Introduction

Background

Sexually transmitted infections (STI), including human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) are ongoing concerns. Rates of

```
http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e9/
```

new STI diagnoses are increasing in most countries of the world, particularly among young people [1]. The best method for preventing the spread of these infections is the correct and consistent use of condoms [2,3]. However, people continue to engage in risky sexual behaviors, such as having condomless

sex [4] and using condoms incorrectly [5,6]. Given these threats to individual and public health, many strategies and intervention programs have been developed to encourage consistent and correct condom use; these interventions have met with varied levels of success [7].

There are several reasons for variation in the impact of interventions. First, a "one-size-fits-all" approach is unlikely to be effective with all the intended recipients, given that they will vary in age, sexual preferences, sexual experience, and sexual attitudes [8-10]. Kirby and Laris [9] noted that it is important for a sex education program to meet the needs of the audience, taking into account different backgrounds and community values. Recent research has shown that personality traits, as well as perceived attractiveness, can significantly affect the perception of sexual risk [11]. Henderson et al [12] demonstrated how individuals high in Sensation Seeking (SS), compared with those lower in SS, rate potential partners as more attractive and are more willing to have sex with those partners, but they feel that they are less likely to contract an STI. Results of a similar study showed that participants who were engaged in a wider range of potentially risky sexual behaviors were characterized by higher Sexual Sensation Seeking Scale (SSS) [13]. These results support the idea that sex education programs may benefit from the inclusion of components aimed at teaching young people to satisfy their preferences for SSS through sexual behaviors involving minimum risk.

In addition to SSS, another measure that might be relevant is Sexual Inhibition (SI), particularly a subscale from the *Sexual Inhibition/Sexual Excitation Scales (SIS/SES)*, which assesses sexual inhibition due to performance consequences (Sexual Inhibition Subscale 2, SIS2). In a sample of gay men, Bancroft et al [14] showed that condomless anal sex was more likely among those who scored lower on sexual inhibition due to the "threat of performance consequences" (eg, threat of an STI). In samples of both heterosexual men and women, research has supported the association between scores on SIS2 and sexual risk taking behavior [15,16].

Second, some people feel less vulnerable to STIs based on their belief that they can ascertain whether a potential partner is likely to be infected or not on the basis of the way that they look or some other superficial characteristic. It has been shown that men feel that they would be able to make judgments about other people's sexual health status based on perceived attractiveness [8,17]. In one study, participants believed that judgments of sexual unfaithfulness could be made of the face alone, without consideration of behavioral cues [18]. Hence, one main aim of sex education programs, but one that has been seldom addressed in interventions to date, should be to challenge this false sense of security.

Third, many sex education programs have been described, particularly by young people, as being "boring" or "irrelevant" to their needs [19]. Carswell et al [20] emphasized the importance of Web-based sex education interventions, pointing out how attractive they are for young people, as they offer a confidential and convenient medium for accessing health information, avoiding the embarrassment of discussions with teachers and health providers, and overcoming potential

```
http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e9/
```

XSI•FC

boredom by using an interesting game format. DeSmet et al [21] and D'Cruz et al [22] highlighted the importance of certain game design features that should be considered when developing a game for sex education, such as individual tailoring, goal-setting, narrative or story, audiovisual effects, interactivity, challenge on different levels, rewards, and immediate feedback.

Bearing in mind these three issues, one direction in which sexual health interventions could profitably develop involves the use of serious games. As young people are very familiar with computer and video game playing [23,24], they may find it easier and more motivating to engage with this format of sex education intervention [25,26]. Serious games could focus on increasing understanding of the risks and addressing misconceptions [27] in the complex area of STI transmission. This could happen if people are given the potential to engage with a simulated world of people and their sexual interactions, in order to see how easy it is for diseases to spread. In serious games, it is predominantly the players who direct events and are therefore actively involved in the learning process [28,29], in contrast to traditional sex education interventions, where learners are generally relatively passive [30,31].

There has been some previous research exploring the use of games for sex education. *The Source* [19] is an alternative reality game that was delivered over 5 weeks to young people aged between 13 and 18 years. Each week focused on a different topic (including sexual health) that was taught using various methods, such as puzzles, board games, digital media tasks, and scavenger hunts. No behavioral outcome data were reported. However, participants enjoyed the tasks and some of them reported that *The Source* reinforced their decisions to engage in safer sex, although many of them commented that they found the board games boring and not as interactive as the computerized tasks.

Verran et al [32] explored the idea of using a computer simulation called *SimZombie* for educational activities about the epidemiology of an infectious disease (albeit not a sexually transmitted one) carried out at the Manchester Science Festival 2011. *SimZombie* makes use of the fact that many young people show interest in zombies and therefore it helps them engage more than they would do with a "one-way" mode of communication, such as a leaflet explaining the epidemiology of diseases. In the activities designed by Verran and colleagues, 10 teams of 4-6 participants (predominantly families or teenagers) had to answer 3 rounds of questions about monsters, microbiology, and general scientific knowledge. After each round, their answers were marked by being inserted into the simulation. Enthusiastic feedback given by participants evidenced learning through these activities.

Shegog et al [33] developed a stand-alone Web-based game of 13 lessons, called *It's Your Game (IYG)*. IYG lessons, which target early adolescents, include activities like interactive 2D exercises, quizzes, animations, and peer video. An evaluation of this game [34] showed no significant difference in the delay of sexual activity between intervention and control students; however, there was a significant positive between-group difference on psychological variables related to STI and condom

knowledge, perceived norms about sex and condom use self-efficacy.

Although previous studies have suggested potential positive benefits of serious games in health education, very little research has been carried out to investigate the influence of computer simulations for sex education specifically. As it is possible that the benefits of such games will vary according to age [35], gender [19], and sexual attitudes [8], it would be useful to investigate the possible impact of these variables.

Aim of This Study

The primary purpose of this study was to explore the potential of computer simulation as a serious game for sex education and how the effects of a serious game might be moderated by personality traits, age, and gender. The research questions were (1) Do gender, age, and personality traits influence levels of confidence in evaluating sexual risk? (2) Does a simulation in the form of a serious game influence participants' confidence regarding the assessment of sexual risk? and (3) Do gender, age, and personality traits influence the impact of the serious game in altering participants' confidence in evaluating sexual risks?

Methods

Sample and Recruitment

Men and women in Southampton and surrounding areas were recruited via social media (Facebook, Twitter), posters at the University, and community advertisement boards. Potential participants were informed that data would be collected using an electronic quiz in order to investigate the use of a serious game in the form of a computer simulation for sex education. The posters contained the following information: "I would like to see how you will perform in a game we have developed for sex education." Inclusion criteria were 18-30 years of age and English speaking. A total of 42 men, 22 women, and 2 participants who chose "other" for the question on gender were screened and all met the inclusion criteria.

Data were collected in May 2016. In total, 22 participants completed the experiment online at home, with a further 44 doing so in the lab. All participants were provided with a study information sheet and indicated electronic informed consent. The study took approximately 25 min.

Study Design

This was a Web-based questionnaire study (that used between and within subject analyses). The study employed a quiz to collect data. A draft quiz was initially trialed on 6 pilot study participants and was then refined on the basis of their feedback during individual "think aloud" sessions. "Think aloud" is a commonly used protocol for usability testing of an intervention [36].

Measures

The final questionnaire comprised four sections: (1) demographic information, (2) the participant's sexual risk evaluations, (3 personality trait questionnaires (SSS [37] and SIS2 of the *SIS/SES – Short Form* [38]), and (4) the *Term on*

http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e9/

the Tides quiz. The order of the 10 test questions in the quiz was fully randomized for each participant.

Demographics and Sexual Behavior

Participants were asked about their age, ethnicity, gender, and sexual orientation. Ethnicity options included white, black, Asian, mixed, and other. Gender options were "male," "female," "other," and "prefer not to say," and for sexual orientation (preference), "men," "women," "both," or "none."

Personality Traits Questionnaires

The SSS [37] assesses the tendency to seek out varied, novel, and complex sexual experiences and the desire to take personal, physical, and social risks in order to enhance sexual sensations. A sample item is "I am interested in trying out new sexual experiences." The SSS can be used with both men and women, and shows good construct validity and internal consistency (Cronbach alpha=.83 for men and Cronbach alpha=.81 for women) [37]. Questions were answered on a 4-point scale, ranging from 1 (*not at all like me*) to 4 (*very much like me*). The sums of the scores are calculated to produce a total score on SSS, with a higher score indicating higher levels of the trait.

The SIS2 assesses individual propensity to inhibit arousal because of threat of performance consequences (such as contracting an STI) [38]. This scale is one of three subscales of the *SIS/SES – SF*. A sample item is "If I realize there is a risk of catching a sexually transmitted disease, I am unlikely to stay sexually aroused." SIS/SES-SF can be used with both men and women, shows good construct validity and test-retest reliability [38]. Response options range from 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 4 (*strongly agree*); after suitable recoding, scores are summed to produce a total score, with a higher score indicating higher levels of inhibition.

Evaluation of Sexual Risk

Participants were asked to respond to the following statement: "Risks taken during unprotected sex are easy to evaluate." Response options ranged from 1 (*strongly agree*) to 5 (*strongly disagree*). This item was used as a measure of the participants' confidence in evaluating sexual risk.

Participants also rated their level of agreement with this statement: "The risk that someone takes when they have unprotected sex depends on the risk taking behavior of the other people in the sexual population." Response options ranged from 1 (*strongly agree*) to 5 (*strongly disagree*). This item was included to assess the extent to which participants felt that they were in control of potential risky situations.

Both items were completed before (t_1) , and immediately after (t_2) , completion of the *Term on the Tides* quiz.

Game Description: Term on the Tides

The quiz concerns a cruise called *Term on the Tides*, developed for this study, where the user of the game is asked to answer some questions about the sexual health status of people on the cruise, at different stages of the simulation (developed in Java).

The storyboard was introduced with the following: "You embarked on a singles love cruise sailing from Mykonos down

XSL•FO RenderX

to Ibiza. The ship is full of heterosexual single men and women who are looking for easy, no-strings attached sexual encounters with each other. Passengers have not been medically examined and therefore are unaware of whether are carrying a sexually transmitted disease or not. The journey time to your destination is 1 week. The ship is fully prepared for any lengthy journey and it is well-stocked with food and supplies including an inexhaustive supply of condoms. Due to the nature of the cruise, everyone is unconcerned with forming a relationship. So whether they will choose to have sex with someone, with or without a condom, is purely based on physical appearance." The main task of the participants was to give the right answer to 10 questions or scenarios regarding the sexual health status of certain people on the cruise.

The scenarios presented in the questions were based on the responses of male participants in a previous study [8], regarding their reported condom use intentions according to their perceptions of women's attractiveness. These responses were used in order to produce the profiles of the people in the simulation (Figure 1). Each person's profile had two characteristics: (1) how their condom use intentions and their judgments of STI likelihood varied with the attractiveness of a potential sexual partner, and (2) how the STI likelihood judgments of a the person varied with the attractiveness of a potential sexual person varied with the attractiveness person varied with the person varied with the person varied with the person varied with person varied with person varied with person

potential sexual partner. For example, the Type A man shown in Figure 1 tends to use condoms less with women he finds more attractive (therefore he gets a "–" sign in the first box of his profile) and also believes that STI status is not associated with perceived attractiveness (therefore he gets a "=" in the second box of his profile). As nine different profiles could be created using combinations of the three symbols ("+," "–," "="), nine different types of men were created and several copies (clones, ie, people with similar behavior) of those were included in the simulation. The number of clones of each type used was proportional to the number of participants in the first study [8] who fitted those types, based on their responses. In total, there were 100 men in the simulation.

A summary of attractiveness ratings given by each man in the previous study to each woman was shown to the users throughout the game (Figure 2). The profiles of the women were chosen in a similar way to that described above for men, with the difference being that we constructed the female profiles based on how men rated female pictures in the first study [8]. Ten types of women were chosen and we tried to include as much variability in attractiveness and STI ratings as possible. Ten clones of each one of those profiles was included in the simulation, leading to a total of 100 simulated women.

Figure 1. Male profiles in the computer simulation. Each type has two symbols to describe his personality. For the top one, a "+" indicates that a person uses condoms more with women that they find attractive, a "-" indicates that a person uses condoms less with women that they find attractive, and an "=" indicates that condom use is not affected by attractiveness. The bottom symbol represents the belief of a person with regards to the relationship between sexually transmitted infection (STI) risk and attractiveness: "+" means the person believes that attractive women are more likely to have an STI, "-" means that they believe attractive women are less likely to have an STI, and "=" means that the person believes that attractiveness is not related to STI.

	Men Types	Type A	Type B	Type C	Type D	Type E	Type F	Type G	Туре Н	Type I
	Number of men	4	40	24	4	12	4	4	4	4
Women Types	Number of women									
Type 1	10	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	=
Type 2	10	=	-	-	-	=	-	-	=	-
Type 3	10	-	+	+	+	+	=	-	=	+
Type 4	10	=	+	=	=	+	-	-	+	+
Type 5	10	+	=	=	+	+	+	-	-	+
Type 6	10	+	=	=	=	+	-	-	-	=
Type 7	10	+	-	=	+	=	+	-	=	+
Type 8	10	+	=	=	-	=	+	-	-	=
Type 9	10	=	-	=	=	=	-	-	=	-
Type 10	10	+	-	=	-	=	=	-	+	=

Figure 2. Attractiveness table. A "+" indicates that the specified man is attracted to the specified woman, a "-" indicates that the man specified is not attracted to the specified woman, and an "=" means that the man does not find the woman either attractive or unattractive.

There were various different framings used and each one of them clearly specified the precise situation of the people in the simulation. For example, in one, the user is asked to predict the outcome of an encounter between a man of Type A and a Type 4 woman versus an encounter between a man of Type A and a Type 7 woman (see Figure 3). When participants were able to correctly judge which sexual interaction was most risky, they were awarded 1 point. Ten scenarios were presented; therefore, the score for someone who did not make any correct estimates would be 0 and for someone who accurately answered all scenarios would be 10.

The final stage of the game was the feedback provided to the users. Users watched a series of encounters between men and women in the simulated population, and they received information on how well they managed to estimate risk in each scenario, by receiving an overall score for the quiz and appropriate feedback to each question (see Figure 4).

In order to determine the correct answers to the questions, the computer simulation makes use of the attractiveness and condom use intentions of each person on the cruise. At the beginning of each simulation, infections are allocated to the population at random. People have the chance to meet each other and decide (1) whether to have sex or not, and, if they decide to have sex, (2) whether to have sex with or without a condom, based on the variables of attractiveness and condom use intentions specified for their type. There is a very high chance of an STI transmission

when someone has condomless sex with another person who carries an infection. An average over 100 simulations was used for this quiz.

In order to account for possible biases stemming from the appearance of the images used for each type of person in the game, a random selection of pictures was allocated at the beginning of the game, from a selection of three different versions (white, black, and Asian faces).

Procedure

After providing informed consent, each participant completed the self-administered questionnaires followed by the quiz. A $\pounds 100$ Amazon voucher was offered as an incentive to the person with the highest score on the quiz. The Ethics Committee of the University of Southampton approved the study.

Data Analysis

To identify factors influencing the confidence ratings and the levels of change of confidence of evaluating sexual risk, a series of bivariate associations (Pearson correlation coefficients) and independent *t* test were conducted between the main variables examined (age, gender, personality traits, quiz score, and confidence of evaluating sexual risk before and after the game). Matched pairs *t* test was used to test whether participants' confidence in evaluating STI risk changed from t_1 to t_2 , that is, before and after the simulation.

Figure 3. Example question: Is a type A man more likely to get an infection from a Type 4 woman or a Type 7 woman?

		Attractiveness Table											
				Men Types	Type A	Type B	Type C	Type D	Type E	Type F	Type G	Type H	Type I
				Number of men	4	40	24	4	12	4	4	4	4
			Women Types	Number of women									
			Type 1	10	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	=
			Type 2	10	=	-	-	-	=	-	-	=	-
Type A			Type 3	10	-	+	+	+	+	=	-	=	+
	_	Type A's intentions to use a	Type 4	10	=	+	=	=	+	-	-	+	+
		 condom are *lower* for women that he finds more attractive Type A's judgements of STI likelihood are *not related* to whether he finds a woman more or less attractive. 	Type 5	10	+	=	=	+	+	+	-	-	+
			Type 6	10	+	=	=	=	+	-	-	-	=
	_		Type 7	10	+	-	=	+	=	+	-	=	+
	-		Type 8	10	+	=	=	-	=	+	-	-	=
			Type 9	10	=	-	=	=	=	-	-	=	-
		4% of the men are Type A	Type 10	10	+	-	=	-	=	=	-	+	=

Figure 4. Feedback given to the participants.

	Men Types	Туре А	Type B	Type C	Type D	Type E	Type F	Type G	Туре Н	Type I	Female Infections
	Number of men	4	40	24	4	12	4	4	4	4	O means woman
Women Types	Number of women										infected by man
Type 1	10	-	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	=	1
Type 2	10	=	-	0	-	=	-	-	=	-	1
Type 3	10	-	+	+	●+	+	=	-	=	+	
Type 4	10	=	●⁺	=	=	+	• -	-	+	+	1
Type 5	10	+	=	0=	+	+	+	-	-	+	1
Type 6	10	+	=	=	=	+0	-	-	-	=	
Type 7	10	+0	0	=	+	=	+	-	=	+0	1
Type 8	10	+0	=	=	-	=	+	-	-	=	
Type 9	10	=	-	0	=	=	-	-	●=	-	1
Type 10	10	+	-	=	0-	=	=	-	●+	=	1
Male Sur O ^{mea} by	Infections mmary ans man infected woman	2			1	1	1		2	1	

Results

Descriptive Statistics

Demographics

A total of 66 participants (42 men, 22 women, and 2 "other") had a mean age of 22.5 years (SD 3.3, min 18, max 29). The

majority of participants were identified as white (80%, 53/66) and as heterosexual (approximately 88% [58/66]; see Table 1).

Personality Variables

On the SSS, the mean score for men was 23.1 and for women was 22.5. Higher scores indicated greater sexual sensation seeking. There was no significant gender difference in this measure (t_{62} =0.42, not significant [ns]).

Table 1. Sample demographics

and it sample atmosf appress		
Variable		n
Ethnicity		
	White	53
	Black	3
	Asian	7
	Mixed	1
	Other	2
Gender		
	Men	42
	Women	22
	Prefer not to say	2
Age (in years)		
	18-24	46
	25-30	20

On the SIS2, the higher a participant scored, the higher the propensity for sexual arousal to be reduced in the face of threats of performance consequences. The mean SIS2 score for women (12.9) was significantly higher than that for men (11.2) (t_{62} =3.05, *P*<.005).

Research Question 1: Do Gender, Age, and Personality Traits Influence Levels of Confidence in Evaluating Sexual Risk?

At t_1 , women believed that risk was easier to assess than did men, with the mean ratings 3.82 and 3.25, respectively (t_{62} =1.99, P=.05); however, the belief that risk depends on the other people did not differ between men and women (t_{62} =0.19, ns).

Age showed no significant correlations with participants' confidence in evaluating risk (r=.11, n=66, ns) or their belief that risk depends on others in the population (r=-.05, n=66, ns).

At t_1 , no significant correlations between SSS or SIS2 and participants' confidence in evaluating sexual risk (*r*=.15 and *r*=.10, respectively, n=66, ns) or in believing that the sexual risk depends on others in the population (*r*=.15 and *r*=.13, respectively, n=66, ns) were found.

Research Question 2: Does a Simulation in the Form of a Serious Game Influence Participants' Confidence Regarding the Assessment of Sexual Risk?

In response to the statement "Risks taken during unprotected sex are easy to evaluate," the mean score before the game was 3.47, and after the game it was 2.98. A matched pairs *t* test showed that the change in confidence was significant (t_{63} =5.81, *P*<.001). Before the intervention, 56% agreed that it was easy to evaluate risk, whereas only 44% did so after the intervention. Similarly, 24% disagreed before the game compared with 38% after the game.

In response to the statement "The risk that someone takes when they have unprotected sex depends on the risk taking behavior of the other people in the sexual population," the mean score

```
http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e9/
```

RenderX

before the game was 3.74, and after the game it was 3.77. A matched pairs *t* test revealed that the difference between these mean scores was not significant (t_{65} =0.27, ns).

Research Question 3: Do Gender, Age, and Personality Traits Influence the Impact of the Serious Game in Altering Participants' Confidence in Evaluating Sexual Risks?

There was a significant gender difference in the impact of the game on confidence ratings; women had a greater reduction in confidence regarding their perceived ability to evaluate sexual risk than did men (mean change scores for men 0.30 and 0.82 for women; t_{60} =3.11, *P*<.005). There were no gender differences in change scores for believing that risk depends on other people (mean change scores for men 0.05 and -0.18 for women; t_{62} =0.92, ns). Age did not correlate with either of the risk measures (for easy, *r*=.12, n=64, ns, and for risk depends on others, *r*=-.18, n=60, ns).

Similarly, there was no correlation between the changes in confidence ratings concerning assessment of sexual risk before and after the game, and scores on SSS or SIS2 (r=-.06, n=64, ns and r=.11, n=64, ns, respectively). Finally, there was also no correlation between the changes in confidence ratings concerning sexual risk depending on others before and after the game, and scores on SSS or SIS2 (r=.20, n=66, ns, and r=-.03, n=66, ns, respectively).

Additional Results on Quiz Scores

The average score on the quiz across the 66 participants was 5 out of 10 (min=2, max=8; the mean for men was 5.1, and 4.8 for women; t_{62} =0.79, ns). There were no differences in scores according to age (*r*=-.13, n=66, ns) or whether participants completed the study at home or in the laboratory (*r*=.20, n=66, ns). Anecdotal reports after the study indicated that many participants found the game very interesting and thought provoking, but also quite challenging.

No significant correlation was found between scores on the quiz and confidence in evaluating sexual risk at t_1 (r=-.06, n=66, ns and r=-.07, n=66, ns, for risk for self and risk for others, respectively), or the change in confidence regarding risk-assessment between t_1 and t_2 (r=-.01, n=64, ns and r=-.06, n=66, ns, respectively).

Discussion

Principal Findings

This study sheds some light on the use of computer simulations as a serious game for sex education. There was a significant change in participants' confidence in evaluating sexual risk in the *Term on the Tides* game. Before they played the game, the majority of the participants believed that it was easy to evaluate the risks of unprotected sex. The serious game challenged individuals' confidence to evaluate risks and, as a result of this, approximately 40% of participants reported lower confidence after playing the game than they did at the t_1 baseline. The fact that overall confidence in evaluating risks reduced after the participants had engaged with the game illustrates a potentially positive public health outcome. It would be expected that lower confidence in evaluating sexual risks would lead to greater caution in sexual encounters.

Age and the personality trait variables—SSS and SIS2—were not correlated with the confidence of evaluating risk or with the level of change in confidence before and after the game. Gender, however, did have an effect, as women demonstrated a bigger shift in confidence of evaluating sexual risk than men. This finding agrees with a previous study on *The Source*, an alternative reality game [19], which suggested that women were influenced more by engaging in the game than men. Brüll et al [39] argued that males prefer the use of more explicit terminology to describe sexual activity in a game than females.

Previous studies have shown that the difficulty of a game is a major determinant of the influence that it has on users, mainly because users get discouraged if the game is very difficult or they get bored if it is too easy [40,41]. Although in this case participants were not asked directly to comment on the difficulty of the game, we observed that many reflected on the experience and discussed with the researcher what they had learned from the game. Most of them found it "challenging," and may have been motivated to continue because the person with the highest score would win an Amazon voucher.

Future research should investigate the effect of age on the influence of a sex education game using a bigger sample, as

there were not enough older participants in this study to report findings regarding this variable with confidence. Additionally, the relationship status and relationship power of the participants should be investigated, as this might significantly change the way they associate with the characters of the game and therefore their evaluation of sexual risk [42]. Moreover, different ways to enhance immersion in the game should be examined, in order to keep the interest of the users high and keep them engaged with the educational activity for as long as possible; for example, by using a virtual reality (360) simulation, which will challenge the users' sexual health knowledge and attitudes on various difficulty levels using a somewhat less artificial and sterile environment or characters [43]. Sexual arousal during the sex education game could also be investigated as it is a factor that influences condom use in real-life contexts [44].

This study is a step toward the design of tailored and relevant sex education interventions, as called for by DeSmet [21] and D'Cruz [22]. Although this study includes several features recommended by these authors, for example, goal-setting, narrative, and so on, it might be profitable to explore greater interactivity and the use of audiovisual stimuli.

Strengths and Limitations

Some limitations of the study need to be acknowledged. Participants were not asked systematically about the difficulty of the game and therefore we only have anecdotal information about this variable. Also, we used a relatively small convenience sample and no behavioral outcomes or behavioral theory were assessed. Notwithstanding these limitations, this study is the first to explore the influence of computer simulations in the form of a serious game for sex education in relation to risk perception, and to investigate the impact that individual difference variables (age, gender, and personality) may have on the outcome. The results would be particularly useful for serious games designers for sex education as they provide some limited but promising insight into which aspects of games-tailoring could be beneficial and worth investigating further.

Conclusions

Computer simulations, presented in the form of a serious game, had an impact on participants' confidence in evaluating sexual risk, especially for women. This suggests that serious games developed for use in this setting should be further investigated and perhaps gender-tailored. Working toward these goals might contribute to a reduction in STI rates. Personality traits and age were not related to the change in participants' confidence in evaluating sexual risks before and after engaging in the game.

Acknowledgments

This work was supported by an EPSRC Doctoral Training Centre grant (EP/G03690X/1).

Authors' Contributions

AE led the study design, game development, conducted the research, and prepared early drafts of the article. SB, CG, and RI helped with the design of the study and the game development. RI and AE carried out the analyses. All authors read and commented on drafts of the article, and approved the final version.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- 1. World Health Organization. WHO. 2016. Sexually Transmitted Infections: Fact Sheet URL: <u>http://www.who.int/mediacentre/</u> <u>factsheets/fs110/en/</u> [accessed 2016-09-01] [WebCite Cache ID 6kC4AmKJD]
- Padian NS, Buvé A, Balkus J, Serwadda D, Cates W. Biomedical interventions to prevent HIV infection: evidence, challenges, and way forward. Lancet 2008 Aug;372(9638):585-599 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(08)60885-5] [Medline: 25587207]
- 3. Warner L, Stone KM, Macaluso M, Buehler JW, Austin HD. Condom use and risk of gonorrhea and Chlamydia: a systematic review of design and measurement factors assessed in epidemiologic studies. Sex Transm Dis 2006 Jan;33(1):36-51. [Medline: 16385221]
- 4. Sanders SA, Reece M, Herbenick D, Schick V, Dodge B, Fortenberry JD. Condom use during most recent vaginal intercourse event among a probability sample of adults in the United States. J Sex Med 2010 Oct;7(Suppl 5):362-373. [doi: 10.1111/j.1743-6109.2010.02011.x] [Medline: 21029391]
- 5. Crosby R, Yarber WL, Sanders SA, Graham CA. Condom discomfort and associated problems with their use among university students. J Am Coll Health 2005;54(3):143-147. [doi: <u>10.3200/JACH.54.3.143-148</u>] [Medline: <u>16335313</u>]
- Baxter S, Blank L, Guillaume L, Squires H, Payne N. Views regarding the use of contraception amongst young people in the UK: a systematic review and thematic synthesis. Eur J Contracept Reprod Health Care 2011 Feb 21;16(3):149-160 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3109/13625187.2011.556762] [Medline: 25587207]
- Scott-Sheldon LA, Huedo-Medina TB, Warren MR, Johnson BT, Carey MP. Efficacy of behavioral interventions to increase condom use and reduce sexually transmitted infections: a meta-analysis, 1991 to 2010. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr 2011 Dec 15;58(5):489-498. [doi: 10.1097/QAI.0b013e31823554d7] [Medline: 22083038]
- Eleftheriou A, Bullock S, Graham CA, Stone N, Ingham R. Does attractiveness influence condom use intentions in heterosexual men? An experimental study. BMJ Open 2016 Jun;6(6):e010883 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2015-010883] [Medline: 27315834]
- 9. Kirby D, Laris B. Effective curriculum-based sex and STD/HIV education programs for adolescents. Child Dev Perspect 2009;3(1):21-29. [doi: 10.1111/j.1750-8606.2008.00071.x]
- Shegog R, Markham C, Peskin M, Dancel M, Coton C, Tortolero S. "It's your game": an innovative multimedia virtual world to prevent HIV/STI and pregnancy in middle school youth. Stud Health Technol Inform 2007;129(Pt 2):983-987. [doi: 10.3233/978-1-58603-774-1-983] [Medline: 17911862]
- 11. Henderson V, Hennessy M, Barrett D, Curtis B, McCoy-Roth M, Trentacoste N, et al. When risky is attractive: sensation seeking and romantic partner selection. Pers Individ Dif 2005;38(2):311-325. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.paid.2004.04.010</u>]
- 12. Henderson V, Hennessy M, Barrett D, Martin S, Fishbein M. Tell me more: sensation seeking and information seeking in evaluating romantic partners. J Res Pers 2006;40(5):611-630. [doi: 10.1016/j.jrp.2005.06.002]
- Gutiérrez-Martínez O, Bermúdez MP, Teva I, Buela-Casal G. Sexual sensation-seeking and worry about sexually transmitted diseases (STD) and human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) infection among Spanish adolescents. Psicothema 2007 Nov;19(4):661-666. [Medline: <u>17959123</u>]
- 14. Bancroft J, Janssen E, Strong D, Carnes L, Vukadinovic Z, Long JS. Sexual risk-taking in gay men: the relevance of sexual arousability, mood, and sensation seeking. Arch Sex Behav 2003;32(6):555-572. [doi: 10.1023/A:1026041628364]
- Carpenter DL, Janssen E, Graham C, Vorst H, Wicherts J. Women's scores on the Sexual Inhibition/Sexual Excitation Scales (SIS/SES): gender similarities and differences. J Sex Res 2008;45:36-48. [doi: <u>10.1080/00224490701808076</u>] [Medline: <u>18321029</u>]
- Bancroft J, Janssen E, Carnes L, Goodrich D, Strong D, Long JS. Sexual activity and risk taking in young heterosexual men: the relevance of sexual arousability, mood, and sensation seeking. J Sex Res 2004 May;41(2):181-192. [doi: 10.1080/00224490409552226] [Medline: 15326543]
- 17. Leonard T. citeseerx.ist. 2008. Richard H Thaler, Cass R Sunstein, Nudge: Improving decisions about health, wealth, and happiness URL: <u>http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.364.5470&rep=rep1&type=pdf</u>
- Rhodes G, Morley G, Simmons LW. Women can judge sexual unfaithfulness from unfamiliar men's faces. Biol Lett 2013 Feb 23;9(1):20120908 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1098/rsbl.2012.0908] [Medline: 23221873]
- 19. Bouris A, Mancino J, Jagoda P, Hill B, Gilliam M. Reinvigorating adolescent sexuality education through alternate reality games: the case of The Source. J Sex Educ 2015:1-15. [doi: <u>10.1080/14681811.2015.1101373</u>]
- 20. Carswell K, McCarthy O, Murray E, Bailey JV. Integrating psychological theory into the design of an online intervention for sexual health: the sexunzipped website. JMIR Res Protoc 2012;1(2):16. [doi: 10.2196/resprot.2114] [Medline: 23612122]
- DeSmet A, Shegog R, Van Ryckeghem D, Crombez G, De Bourdeaudhuij I. A systematic review and meta-analysis of interventions for sexual health promotion involving serious digital games. Games Health J 2015 Apr;4(2):78-90. [doi: 10.1089/g4h.2014.0110]

```
http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e9/
```

- 22. D'Cruz J, Santa MD, Dube S, Markham C, McLaughlin J, Wilkerson JM, et al. Promoting parent-child sexual health dialogue with an intergenerational game: parent and youth perspectives. Games Health J 2015 Apr;4(2):113-122 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1089/g4h.2014.0080] [Medline: 26181805]
- 23. McGonigal J. Reality is broken: Why games make us better and how they can change the world. London: Penguin Books; 2011.
- 24. Graafland M, Dankbaar M, Mert A, Lagro J, De Wit-Zuurendonk L, Schuit S, et al. How to systematically assess serious games applied to health care. JMIR Serious Games 2014;2(2):e11 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.3825] [Medline: 25654163]
- 25. Chu SK, Kwan AC, Reynolds R, Mellecker RR, Tam F, Lee G, et al. Promoting sex education among teenagers through an interactive game: reasons for success and implications. Games Health J 2015 Jun;4(3):168-174. [doi: 10.1089/g4h.2014.0059] [Medline: 26182060]
- 26. Kashibuchi M, Sakamoto A. The educational effectiveness of a simulation/game in sex education. Simul Gaming 2001 Sep 01;32(3):331-343. [doi: 10.1177/104687810103200304]
- 27. Masaro CL, Dahinten VS, Johnson J, Ogilvie G, Patrick DM. Perceptions of sexual partner safety. Sex Transm Dis 2008;35(6):566-571. [doi: 10.1097/OLQ.0b013e3181660c43] [Medline: 18354343]
- 28. Bonsignore E, Hansen D, Kraus K, Ruppel M. Alternate reality games as platforms for practicing 21st-century literacies. Int J Learning Media 2012 Jan;4(1):25-54. [doi: <u>10.1162/IJLM_a_00086</u>]
- 29. Gilliam M, Orzalli S, Heathcock S, Sutherland E, Jagoda P, Menendez A, et al. From intervention to invitation: reshaping adolescent sexual health through story telling and games. Afr J Reprod Health 2012 Jun;16(2):189-196. [Medline: 22916551]
- 30. Greitzer F, Kuchar O, Huston K. Cognitive science implications for enhancing training effectiveness in a serious gaming context. J Educ Resour Comput 2007;7(3):2. [doi: 10.1145/1281320.1281322]
- 31. Arnab S, Brown K, Clarke S, Dunwell I, Lim T, Suttie N, et al. The development approach of a pedagogically-driven serious game to support Relationship and Sex Education (RSE) within a classroom setting. Comput Educ 2013 Nov;69:15-30. [doi: 10.1016/j.compedu.2013.06.013]
- Verran J, Crossley M, Carolan K, Jacobs N, Amos M. Monsters, microbiology and mathematics: the epidemiology of a zombie apocalypse. J Biol Educ 2013 Oct 29;48(2):98-104. [doi: <u>10.1080/00219266.2013.849283</u>]
- 33. Shegog R, Peskin MF, Markham C, Thiel M, Karny E, Addy RC, et al. It's your game-tech: toward sexual health in the digital age. Creat Educ 2014 Aug;5(15):1428-1447 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.4236/ce.2014.515161] [Medline: 25705561]
- Peskin MF, Shegog R, Markham CM, Thiel M, Baumler ER, Addy RC, et al. Efficacy of It's Your Game-Tech: a computer-based sexual health education program for middle school youth. J Adolesc Health 2015 May;56(5):515-521. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.jadohealth.2015.01.001</u>] [Medline: <u>25739520</u>]
- 35. Kamel BM, Gammon S, Dixon MC, MacRury SM, Fergusson MJ, Miranda RF, et al. Digital games for type 1 and type 2 diabetes: underpinning theory with three illustrative examples. JMIR Serious Games 2015;3(1):e3 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.3930] [Medline: 25791276]
- Yardley L, Morrison LG, Andreou P, Joseph J, Little P. Understanding reactions to an internet-delivered health-care intervention: accommodating user preferences for information provision. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak 2010;10:52 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1472-6947-10-52] [Medline: 20849599]
- 37. Kalichman S. Handbook of Sexuality Related Measures. New York: Routledge; 2011:564-565.
- 38. Carpenter D, Janssen E, Graham C, Vorst H, Wicherts J. Sexual Inhibition/Sexual Excitation Scales-Short Form. In: Handbook of Sexuality Related Measures. New York: Routledge; 2011:236-238.
- Brüll P, Ruiter RA, Wiers RW, Kok G. Gaming for safer sex: young German and Turkish people report no specific culture-related preferences toward educational games promoting safer sex. Games Health J 2016 Sep 28;5(6):357-365. [doi: <u>10.1089/g4h.2016.0016</u>] [Medline: <u>27680494</u>]
- 40. Juul J. Fear of failing? the many meanings of difficulty in video games. New York: Routledge; 2009:237-252.
- 41. Qin H, Rau P, Salvendy G. Effects of different scenarios of game difficulty on player immersion. Interact Comput 2010;22(3):230-239. [doi: 10.1016/j.intcom.2009.12.004]
- 42. Pulerwitz J, Amaro H, De Jong W, Gortmaker SL, Rudd R. Relationship power, condom use and HIV risk among women in the USA. AIDS Care 2002 Dec;14(6):789-800. [doi: 10.1080/0954012021000031868] [Medline: 12511212]
- 43. Shegog R, Brown K, Bull S, Christensen JL, Hieftje K, Jozkowski KN, et al. Serious games for sexual health. Games Health J 2015 Apr;4(2):69-77. [doi: <u>10.1089/g4h.2014.0139</u>] [Medline: <u>26181800</u>]
- 44. Ariely D, Loewenstein G. The heat of the moment: the effect of sexual arousal on sexual decision making. J Behav Decis Making 2006 Apr;19(2):87-98. [doi: 10.1002/bdm.501]

Abbreviations

HIV: human immunodeficiency virus IYG: It's Your Game SES: Sexual Excitation Scale SI: Sexual Inhibition

http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e9/

SIS2: Sexual Inhibition Subscale 2SS: Sensation SeekingSSS: Sexual Sensation Seeking ScaleSTI: sexually transmitted infection

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 02.09.16; peer-reviewed by S Yang, E Buhi; comments to author 25.10.16; revised version received 04.12.16; accepted 08.02.17; published 03.05.17.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Eleftheriou A, Bullock S, Graham CA, Ingham R Using Computer Simulations for Investigating a Sex Education Intervention: An Exploratory Study JMIR Serious Games 2017;5(2):e9 URL: http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e9/ doi:10.2196/games.6598 PMID:28468747

©Anastasia Eleftheriou, Seth Bullock, Cynthia A Graham, Roger Ingham. Originally published in JMIR Serious Games (http://games.jmir.org), 03.05.2017. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/2.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Serious Games, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://games.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Original Paper

What Older People Like to Play: Genre Preferences and Acceptance of Casual Games

Alvin Chesham¹, MSc; Patric Wyss^{1,2}, MSc; René Martin Müri^{1,3}, MD; Urs Peter Mosimann^{1,2,4}, MD, PhD; Tobias Nef^{1,4}, PhD

¹Gerontechnology & Rehabilitation, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland

²University Hospital of Old Age Psychiatry, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland

³Perception and Eye Movement Laboratory, Division of Cognitive and Restorative Neurology, Department of Neurology, University Hospital Inselspital, Bern, Switzerland

⁴ARTORG Center for Biomedical Engineering Research, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland

Corresponding Author:

Tobias Nef, PhD ARTORG Center for Biomedical Engineering Research University of Bern Murtenstrasse 50 Bern, 3008 Switzerland Phone: 41 31 632 75 79 Fax: 41 31 632 75 79 Email: tobias.nef@artorg.unibe.ch

Abstract

Background: In recent computerized cognitive training studies, video games have emerged as a promising tool that can benefit cognitive function and well-being. Whereas most video game training studies have used first-person shooter (FPS) action video games, subsequent studies found that older adults dislike this type of game and generally prefer casual video games (CVGs), which are a subtype of video games that are easy to learn and use simple rules and interfaces. Like other video games, CVGs are organized into genres (eg, puzzle games) based on the rule-directed interaction with the game. Importantly, game genre not only influences the ease of interaction and cognitive abilities CVGs demand, but also affects whether older adults are willing to play any particular genre. To date, studies looking at how different CVG genres resonate with older adults are lacking.

Objective: The aim of this study was to investigate how much older adults enjoy different CVG genres and how favorably their CVG characteristics are rated.

Methods: A total of 16 healthy adults aged 65 years and above playtested 7 CVGs from 4 genres: casual action, puzzle, simulation, and strategy video games. Thereafter, they rated casual game preference and acceptance of casual game characteristics using 4 scales from the Core Elements of the Gaming Experience Questionnaire (CEGEQ). For this, participants rated how much they liked the game (enjoyment), understood the rules of the game (game-play), learned to manipulate the game (control), and make the game their own (ownership).

Results: Overall, enjoyment and acceptance of casual game characteristics was high and significantly above the midpoint of the rating scale for all CVG genres. Mixed model analyses revealed that ratings of enjoyment and casual game characteristics were significantly influenced by CVG genre. Participants' mean enjoyment of casual puzzle games (mean 0.95 out of 1.00) was significantly higher than that for casual simulation games (mean 0.75 and 0.73). For casual game characteristics, casual puzzle and simulation games were given significantly higher game-play ratings than casual action games. Similarly, participants' control ratings for casual puzzle games were significantly higher than that for casual puzzle and strategy games than for casual action games.

Conclusions: The findings of this study show that CVGs have characteristics that are suitable and enjoyable for older adults. In addition, genre was found to influence enjoyment and ratings of CVG characteristics, indicating that puzzle games are particularly easy to understand, learn, and play, and are enjoyable. Future studies should continue exploring the potential of CVG interventions for older adults in improving cognitive function, everyday functioning, and well-being. We see particular potential for CVGs in people suffering from cognitive impairment due to dementia or brain injury.

(JMIR Serious Games 2017;5(2):e8) doi:10.2196/games.7025

KEYWORDS

games, recreational; genre preference; mobile applications; aged; core elements of the gaming experience

Introduction

Video Game Training

Commercial video games are designed to be enjoyable, challenging, and capable of fostering sustained player engagement [1]. Video games are further subdivided into "hardcore" and "casual" video games (CVGs). Hardcore video games are complex, require high commitment, and are played for longer periods of time, whereas CVGs are simple, require low commitment, and have short play sessions [2]. Traditionally, video games are not designed for specific improvement of cognitive domains. An exception to this are cognitive exercises, or brain-trainers, that use gamification of cognitive training, where neuropsychological tests are combined with video games elements such as scorekeeping and leaderboards [3]. Cognitive benefits from playing video games can therefore be considered more of an unintentional by-product [1].

To date, most video game training studies have used hardcore action video games (especially first-person shooter [FPS]) to demonstrate how video games can improve perceptual and cognitive abilities, notably those that are also subject to age-associated decline [4,5]. Although action video games are mainly targeted at younger audiences, these kinds of games present barriers to older adults. First, learning to play and interact with fast-paced action video games can be very difficult and demotivating for older adults. Second, questionnaire and playtest studies have found that older adults generally dislike action video games, especially when featuring violent content [4,6-8]. Together, this leads to a situation where older adults, despite promising cognitive benefits, are less willing and motivated to play action video games, and thus less likely to follow through with action video game interventions [4,8,9].

In order to offer older adults and even patients more attractive forms of video game interventions, we suggest tapping the potential of CVGs as an enjoyable activity to improve cognitive functions and emotional well-being. By better understanding the types of CVGs older adults enjoy playing and the specific game characteristics they find appealing, we hope to identify CVG genres and game characteristics that might raise the motivation of participants in future video game interventions.

The Case for Causal Video Games

What makes CVGs an excellent choice for an older adult population is their promise to "eliminate any possible barrier to someone enjoying the game" [10]. Unlike hardcore video games, CVGs are intended as games for everyone that are easy to use and play, do not require high commitment or special skills, and can be completed in short play sessions [11,12].

To reach this goal, CVGs follow four casual game design values: "Acceptability" refers to the appeal for a wider, heterogeneous group of players. To this end, CVGs borrow themes familiar to the social context of the player that are nonviolent and foster

http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e8/

positive emotions and growth. "Accessibility" makes sure that players with different cognitive and physical skill levels can quickly learn to play the game. "Simplicity" aims to lower the cognitive load on the player through simple and minimized game elements as well as easy rules and goals. Finally, "flexibility" assures that CVGs adapt to players and integrate into their everyday life. For this, CVGs are designed to be error-forgiving, adapt the difficulty level to the player, and can be easily stopped and replayed [11,13,14].

Interestingly, CVGs further try to provide players with positive outcomes outside of the game such as mental exercise, relaxation, social and playful activity [11]. This touches a recently published "gerontoludic" manifesto [9] that suggests focusing more on whether video games create an enjoyable experience and consider the preferences of older adults (ie, the "playfulness" aspect) rather than pragmatically insisting on improvement of cognitive abilities (ie, the "usefulness" aspect) [9] and age-related barriers to interact with video games (ie, the "accessibility" aspect). Given that recent studies suggest that CVGs have a potential in improving cognitive function and promoting emotional well-being [3], this study aims to look at whether different CVG genres are suitable and fun to play for older adults.

Casual Video Game Genres

The notion of video game genre that allows organizing games into categories is crucial in connection with CVGs for three reasons: Whereas it is agreed that CVGs, as a whole, reduce usability barriers and are the most enjoyed and motivating type of video games, research into preferences for CVG subgenres among older adults is lacking [15]. This is reflected even among active older gamers that were shown to predominantly play card or board game-like video games, whereas other genres are rarely played [16]. Second, recent studies have shown that different CVG genres engage different perceptual and cognitive functions, allowing the selection of specific game genres to improve specific cognitive skills [17-19]. From a pragmatic point of view, this is crucial as video game-based interventions will not benefit cognitive abilities unless the game is known to engage specific cognitive skills [4]. By better understanding game genre preferences of older adults, future game interventions could offer them different CVG genres that they are both willing to play and that improve specific cognitive abilities [4,20]. Third, the concept of genre closely relates to usability. As the pattern of interactions and rules of the games represent the most commonly used video game genre classification scheme [21], examining how older adults learn, control, and understand games from different genres can help addressing usability problems pertaining to each video game genre [22].

Although several recent studies have addressed usability barriers and used survey methods to assess game preferences in older adults [4,16,23,24], playtest studies using a wider range of CVG

XSL•FO RenderX

genres to study game interests and preferences of older adults are lacking [4].

Research Questions

In this study, we wanted to identify CVG genres that older adults enjoy and are willing to play most, and how favorably their CVG design values are rated. Given the explorative nature of this study, the following research questions rather than hypotheses were formulated. Do the CVGs provide enjoyment and is there a preference for specific CVG genres? Do the CVGs meet the casual game design values (easy rules and story, clear goals and actions, easy to control, and make their own) and are they suitable for older adults?

Methods

Participants

In total, 16 healthy older adults (5 females, 11 males) aged between 65 and 84 years (mean 71.94 years, SD 6.34) participated in this study. Participants were recruited from the Seniors University of Bern, Switzerland. All participants had normal or corrected-to-normal vision. Exclusion criteria were a diagnosis of dementia or mild cognitive impairment and fine motor skill impairments leading to inability to handle a tablet computer. All participants provided signed informed consent in accordance with the latest version of the Declaration of Helsinki and were rewarded with two cinema tickets for their participation. The cantonal ethics committee of Bern, Switzerland (Kantonale Ethikkommision) granted the ethics approval.

Selected Casual Video Games

For this study, we selected 7 single-player, tablet-based CVGs (Figure 1) available on the Web on app stores for mobile phones and tablet computers (iTunes App store, Apple Inc). The CVGs were selected by a professional game designer to conform to accepted casual game design values [11,13]. These include familiar, cheerful, and nonviolent game topics ("acceptability"), games that are simple to play and learn with easy rules and goals ("simplicity"), allow players to quickly reach proficiency ("accessibility"), and provide a flexible and error-forgiving game experience ("flexibility").

For genre-specific comparisons, we selected casual games from 4 casual game genres (casual action, casual puzzle, casual simulation, and casual strategy games), following video game genre classifications based on both the cognitive skills they involve [25] and the pattern of interactions and rules of the games [21]. Casual action games require the player to perform a series of actions to meet specific objectives and usually involve eye-hand coordination and fast reaction [25,26]. Casual puzzle games refer to games with the goal to solve enigmas via manipulation of game objects and require reasoning and problem-solving skills [21,25]. Casual simulation games recreate real-world activities (eg, sports, driving, and city building) and require domain-specific and procedural knowledge about the system, coordination of cognition, information processing, as

well as movement control [19,21,25,27]. Finally, casual strategy games require planning, decision making, and execution and adjustments of actions to achieve a desired outcome in the system and require executive control [25].

For the casual action games (Figure 1, first row from left), we chose an FPS and a nonshooting game. In the no shooting action game Pocket Frog Splash Sliders (Nimblebit), players must hop a frog across lily pads that move back and forth by tapping the touchscreen in time. Missing the lily pad will subtract 1 life from the player's lives, whereas extra lives could be earned by skipping lily pads during a jump. The shooting action game Smash Hit (Mediocre AB), played in training mode, combines an infinite runner and FPS game elements. The goal is to move ahead as far as possible by collecting bullets and hitting glass obstacles by tapping the touchscreen to aim and shoot.

For the puzzle genre (Figure 1, second row from left), we chose 2 grid-based puzzles differing in interaction with the game. Flow Free (Big Duck Games LLC) is a logic puzzle game in which players must connect pairs of same-colored dots, using tap and drag movements. To solve the puzzle, the entire grid should be filled with nonoverlapping connections to cover the entire grid using a minimal number of moves [28,29]. Bejeweled (PopCap Games), played in infinite mode, is a tile-matching puzzle game played on an 8×8 grid covered with jewels in 7 different colors and shapes. The player must swap two adjacent gems (ie, 1 of the 4 cardinal neighbors) to create an alignment (vertical or horizontal) of 3 or more identical gems. Matched gems are removed and newly generated gems fall in their place [30].

For the casual simulation (Figure 1, third row from left), we chose a racing and sports simulation game. Real Racing 3 (Firemonkeys Studios) is a realistic racing game with different racing events. The goal of the game is to win the race and steer the car by tilting the tablet left to turn left and right to turn right. The car accelerates and decelerates automatically. For this study, selected а beginner-level race (Circuit we de Spa-Francorchamps). Virtual Table Tennis HD (SenseDevil Games) is a realistic sports simulation game that emulates table tennis in the game world. The game is played against a computer opponent by moving the ping-pong paddle along the touchscreen using drag movements. For this study, we selected a game from the beginner level.

For the casual strategy game genre (Figure 1, fourth row from left), we selected the Plants vs Zombies (PopCap Games) tower defense (TD) game, a subgenre of real-time strategy games. Due to time constraints and restraint from military-themes and games that require prolonged commitment, we chose one casual strategy game only. The goal of TD games is to collect resources (suns) and place defensive units (plants) along paths on a map to prevent enemies (zombies) attacking on parallel lanes from reaching the player's base. The game is lost when the enemy reaches the player's home base; the game is won when waves of attacking enemies are successfully defended [31].

Figure 1. Casual video game genres (illustrations based on video games used in the study).

Questionnaire

The players' casual game experience was measured using the Core Elements of the Gaming Experience Questionnaire (CEGEQ) after completion of each game [32]. The CEGEQ is based on the assumption that enjoyment of a game emerges from the player's perception of the video game and their interactions with it. Here, the player's perception of the game (ie, video game) is assumed to be formed by the environment (eg, graphics and sounds) and game-play (eg, rules and scenario) that are both thought to produce enjoyment. The player's interaction with the game ("puppetry") is believed to reflect ownership, which is achieved through manipulation of the game ("control") or can be produced by "facilitators" that can compensate lacking control over the game [32]. The CEGE questionnaire contains 10 scales representing the latent constructs (enjoyment, frustration, CEGE, puppetry, video game, control, facilitators, ownership, game-play, and environment) measured with 38 items. The reliability of the CEGEQ is sufficiently high (Cronbach alpha=.794) [33].

For this study, we selected 5 scales of the CEGE (enjoyment, game-play, control, ownership, and environment). Casual game genre preference was measured using the enjoyment scale (3 items) reflecting the extent to which each game was enjoyed and encouraged replayability. Three scales were used to examine

RenderX

to what extent the selected casual games met the casual game values [11,13,34] as rated by the participants. The game-play scale (6 items) reflects how the rules and underlying story or scenario of the game are judged. Control (8 items) refers to how the player learns to control the game and make it his own, and measures whether the general goal and actions of the game are clear, how easy the controllers (input device) are to use, how they are mapped to the actions, and whether everything was visible on the interface. The scale ownership (6 items) was used to determine how the player uses the actions to complete the goal of the game, creates a strategy and personal goals, uses rewards, and takes ownership over the game. Finally, environment (6 items), the way the player perceives the game via graphics and sounds, was measured. This was done to rule out effects attributable artistic style and visual aesthetics that are inherent to video game genre, but not of interest to our study.

Procedure

This study used playtesting sessions that combine questionnaires with the opportunity of hands-on playing of video games to quantify the player's attitudes, opinions, and perception of different CVG genres. This approach is well suited for persons with no previous game experience and also far more informative than mere interviews and surveys in active gamers [35]. For the informal playtesting session (lasting about 120 min), participants

were tested individually and were seated at a desk next to the experimenter in a small laboratory room. All casual games and video clips were administered on a tablet computer with touch interface and a 9.7 screen (iPad Air 2, Apple Inc). For the playtesting session, participants were first asked to fill out questionnaires regarding demographics, game, and computer experience. After that, participants were informed about the procedures of the playtesting study and a written consent was obtained. For each of the 7 CVGs, participants first watched a short video clip of a person playing the game (observational session, 3-5 min). After that, the experimenter read the instructions to the participant to ensure that they understood the rules. Then, the participants were invited to play the game for a limited amount of time or levels (game-play session, about 5 min). Following that, participants were asked to evaluate their game experience with the CVG by answering the 39 items of the CEGEQ on a closed 5-point Likert-type scale, ranging from 1 (completely disagree) to 5 (completely agree), which lasted between 5 and 10 min.

Statistical Analysis

The participant's evaluation of the game experience with the casual games was assessed with 39 closed-response questions that participants answered using a closed 5-point Likert-type scale. The 10 negatively worded items were reverse-coded by subtracting the value from 6. Scores for each of the 10 scales of the CEGEQ were then calculated by averaging the item ratings corresponding to each scale and dividing them by 5. We removed item 24 ("I felt guilty for the actions in the game") from the CEGEQ as we specifically selected nonviolent video games.

First, separate repeated measures one-way Analyses of Variance (rmANOVA) with casual game genre as a within-subject factor were performed by using SPSS for Windows (version 24.0, SPSS Inc) to test whether the video game genre had a significant effect on each of the 5 CEGEQ scales of interest (enjoyment, game-play, control, ownership, and environment). An alpha value of .05 was used to determine significance.

Second, linear mixed effect models (LMEM), fit by restricted maximum likelihood estimation (REML) were performed (using

R version 3.3.1 (R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria) and the package lme4 [36]) for each CEGE scale (enjoyment, game-play, control, and ownership) to examine the effects of environment ratings, game experience, age, and level of education on CVG genre. To this purpose, we fitted an LMEM with the respective CEGE scale as dependent variable, a random intercept per subject as random effect, and video game genre, environment ratings, game experience, age, and education as fixed effects. Gender was not included as a fixed parameter due to the small number of female participants. The global effect of the factor video game genre was tested using the conditional F test, whereas all other fixed-effect parameters were tested using a conditional t test. Pairwise comparisons of the estimated marginal means were performed between the different video game genres using Bonferroni-Holm correction for multiple testing.

Results

Demographics

All 16 participants reported having access to and using desktop or laptop computers on a daily or weekly basis, whereas only 5 (5/16, 27.8%) participants (2 females, 3 males) reported having ever played, and that they are currently playing computer video games. All 5 participants reported playing games preinstalled on Desktop PC computers (eg, Free Cell, Patience, and Mahjong) on a daily to monthly basis. None of the participants reported having ever played video games on tablet-computers.

Ranking of the Casual Games on the Enjoyment Scale

The results of this study indicate that the mean participant's ratings of the casual games were above average (ie, >0.5—the midpoint of the item rating range) across all CEGE scales considered in the analysis. The order of casual game enjoyment or genre preference from the most enjoyed to the least enjoyed was as follows (Table 1, total): casual puzzle games (Flow Free followed by Bejeweled); the casual action no shooting game (Pocket Frog Splash); the casual action shooting (Smash Hit); and casual strategy game (Plants vs Zombies) that showed identical ratings, and, finally, the casual simulation games (Virtual Table Tennis followed by Real Racing).

Chesham et al

Table 1. Means and CIs (95%) of the selected CEGE scales for all casual games played grouped by gender (females: n=5; males: n=11; and total: N=16).

1(=10):						
Genre	Gender	Enjoyment	Game-play	Control	Ownership	Environment
Casual action video	games					
No shooting	Total	0.85	0.61	0.72	0.64	0.72
		(0.79-0.92)	(0.53-0.69)	(0.67-0.78)	(0.58-0.70)	(0.66-0.78)
	Female	0.87	0.55	0.71	0.56	0.73
		(0.77-0.96)	(0.45-0.64)	(0.68-0.74)	(0.52-0.59)	(0.67-0.79)
	Male	0.85	0.64	0.73	0.68	0.72
		(0.78-0.92)	(0.56-0.74)	(0.65-0.79)	(0.62-0.74)	(0.65-0.79)
Shooting	Total	0.83	0.66	0.72	0.70	0.76
		(0.71-0.94)	(0.59-0.73)	(0.68-0.77)	(0.63-0.77)	(0.71-0.81)
	Female	0.79	0.57	0.70	0.70	0.75
		(0.49-1.00)	(0.51-0.63)	(0.64-0.78)	(0.63-0.82)	(0.68-0.81)
	Male	0.85	0.70	0.74	0.69	0.76
~		(0.75-0.93)	(0.62-0.78)	(0.69-0.79)	(0.62-0.77)	(0.70-0.83)
Casual puzzle video	games					
Connect-the-dots	Total	0.95	0.65	0.85	0.77	0.78
		(0.91-0.99)	(0.60-0.71)	(0.80-0.90)	(0.71-0.83)	(0.73-0.84)
	Female	0.93	0.64	0.84	0.78	0.75
		(0.85-1.00)	(0.55-0.73)	(0.76-0.92)	(0.73-0.83)	(0.68-0.81)
	Male	0.95	0.66	0.86	0.76	0.80
	— 1	(0.91-0.99)	(0.01-0.72)	(0.8-0.92)	(0.08-0.84)	(0.74-0.86)
Tile-match	Total	0.85	0.70	0.79	0.70	0.75
	E	(0.78-0.92)	(0.02-0.78)	(0:74-0.84)	(0.03-0.73)	(0.08-0.81)
	Female	0.87	0.67	0.78	0.69	0.69
	Mala	(0.01-0.93)	0.71	(0.0)-0.00)	0.70	(0.50-0.77)
	Mate	(0.75-0.93)	(0.62-0.82)	(0.75-0.85)	(0.66-0.74)	(0.78)
Casual simulation v	ideo games	(0110 0120)	(0.02 0.02)	(01/2 0102)		(01/2 0100)
Casual simulation v	Total	0.75	0.72	0.71	0.60	0.70
Racing	Iotai	(0.61-0.88)	(0.65-0.78)	(0.65-0.77)	(0.62-0.76)	(0.73-0.85)
	Female	0.61	0.63	0.65	0.62	0.74
	Temale	(0.36-0.84)	(0.56-0.71)	(0.60-0.72)	(0.50-0.72)	(0.69-0.81)
	Male	0.81	0.75	0.74	0.72	0.81
		(0.67-0.92)	(0.69-0.82)	(0.67-0.80)	(0.66-0.79)	(0.75-0.88)
Sports	Total	0.73	0.69	0.71	0.69	0.73
I		(0.59-0.86)	(0.62-0.76)	(0.66-0.75)	(0.61-0.77)	(0.69-0.77)
	Female	0.75	0.65	0.74	0.70	0.72
		(0.52-0.92)	(0.53-0.76)	(0.70-0.79)	(0.57-0.85)	(0.68-0.76)
	Male	0.72	0.71	0.70	0.68	0.73
		(0.56-0.85)	(0.65-0.79)	(0.65-0.75)	(0.60-0.76)	(0.68-0.78)
Casual strategy vide	eo games					

Genre	Gender	Enjoyment	Game-play	Control	Ownership	Environment
Tower defense	Total	0.82 (0.72-0.92)	0.68 (0.62-0.74)	0.78 (0.74-0.82)	0.76 (0.69-0.82)	0.74 (0.69-0.80)
	Female	0.87 (0.79-0.95)	0.65 (0.54-0.76)	0.76 (0.70-0.79)	0.74 (0.67-0.81)	0.76 (0.69-0.82)
	Male	0.80 (0.67-0.90)	0.69 (0.64-0.76)	0.79 (0.74-0.84)	0.76 (0.69-0.83)	0.74 (0.68-0.81)

Effect Analyses for CEGE Scales

As hypothesized, there was a significant main effect for CVG genre on enjoyment ($F_{1, 2.977}$ =4.794, P=.005, η ²=.220); game-play ($F_{1,6}$ =4.698, P=.004, η ²=.227); control ($F_{1,6}$ =8.704, *P*=.001, η ²=.339); and ownership (*F*_{1,6}=3.615, *P*=.003, η ²=.184) ratings. There was, however, no significant difference in environment ratings ($F_{1.6}$ =3.615, P=.07, η ²=.114) across CVG genres. To adjust the effects of video game genre for the potentially confounding effect of the graphics and audio of the video games ("environment"), the effect of video game genre and environment were analyzed within a LMEM for each CEGE scale. In addition, the effects of personal background variables (age, education, and prior game experience) were included in the LMEMs (Table 2). The LMEM analysis revealed a significant global effect of video game genre (P<.001) and a trend for positive effects of environment ratings (P=.05). For game-play ratings, there was a significant global effect of video game genre (P < .001) and a significant negative effect of game experience (P=.01). For control ratings, there was only a significant global effect of video game genre (P<.001), whereas there was a significant global effect of video game genre (P=.01) and a significant positive effect of environment ratings (P=.03) on ownership ratings. The linear mixed-effects model was further used to perform all 21 pairwise comparisons between

the 7 CVGs for each CEGE scale showing significant global effects of the factor video game genre. Pairwise comparison of the estimated marginal means for enjoyment indicate that the casual puzzle video game (Flow Free) was significantly more enjoyed than casual simulation racing (t_{89} =-3.74, P=.01) and sports (t_{89} =-3.61, P=.01) video game. Game-play ratings of casual action no shooting video game scored significantly lower than those for the casual puzzle video game (Bejeweled; t_{89} =3.47, P=.02), and the casual simulation racing (t_{89} =3.74, P=.01) and sports ($t_{89}=3.32$, P=.03) video game. Pairwise comparisons further indicated that control ratings for the casual puzzle video game (Flow Free) were significantly better than those for both the casual action no shooting (t_{89} =4.58, P<.001) and shooting (t_{89} =4.68, P<.001) video game as well as for the casual simulation racing (t_{89} =-5.39, P<.001) and sports $(t_{89}=-5.02, P<.001)$ video game. Furthermore, the second casual puzzle video game (Bejeweled) was rated better in terms of control than the casual simulation racing video game (t_{89} =-3.28, P=.03). Finally, pairwise comparisons on the effect of video game genre on ownership revealed that both the casual puzzle video game (Flow Free; t_{89} =3.46, P=.02) and casual strategy video game (Plants vs Zombies; t_{89} =3.39, P=.02) were rated better than the casual action no shooting video game.

Table 2. Tests for fixed effects within the linear mixed effects models (LMEM) for each CEGE scale.

		· /		
Variable	Enjoyment	Game-play	Control	Ownership
Video game genre	F _{6, 89} =3.54 ^a	F _{6,89} =3.89 ^a	F _{6, 89} =8.03 ^b	$F_{6, 89} = 3.24^{a}$
Environment rating	t ₈₉ =1.96	t ₈₉ =1.73	t ₈₉ =0.94	$t_{89} = 2.22^{a}$
Game experience	t ₁₂ =1.94	$t_{12} = -3.23^{a}$	$t_{12} = -1.86$	t ₁₂ =0.13
Age	t_{12} =-1.06	<i>t</i> ₁₂ =0.66	<i>t</i> ₁₂ =0.73	t ₁₂ =0.56
Education	$t_{12} = -0.26$	t ₁₂ =0.32	$t_{12} = -0.87$	$t_{12}=0.24$

^aSignificant at the .001 level.

^bSignificant at the .05 level (two-sided).

Discussion

Principal Findings

In this study, we examined casual game enjoyment and game characteristics ratings across a range of 4 genres in healthy older adults. The results of the playtest study revealed that tablet-based casual games are generally enjoyed by older adults with an effect of CVG genre on enjoyment, independent of environment ratings and personal background variables. In addition, the

```
http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e8/
```

RenderX

constituent elements of casual games resonated well with healthy older adults. There was an independent effect of CVG genre on gameplay, control, and ownership ratings. Moreover, environment ratings had an effect on enjoyment and ownership, but not on control and gameplay, when controlling for all other fixed effects. Prior game experience positively influenced enjoyment and negatively influenced game-play ratings. Finally, there were no independent effects of age and education on any of the CEGE scales.

Comparison With Prior Work

The genre effect on enjoyment indicates a preference for the casual puzzle (Flow Free) over the casual simulation games (Real Racing and Virtual Table Tennis). Nevertheless, all CVGs were given good enjoyment and replayability ratings. This finding is strongly in line with findings from previous survey studies in active older gamers [16,24,37] and 2 playtest studies using similar puzzle games [15], reporting that casual games are generally the most liked type of video games among older adults. This further reflects the preference of older adults for slower-paced games (eg, action, sports, and strategy games) and relates to the notion that older adults prefer to play games that are similar to the games they used to play when they were younger (eg, card, board, and paper-based puzzle games) [15].

However, we did not find evidence to support a general dislike for the action game genre (no shooting and shooting) reported in other studies [7], as this represents the second most liked casual game genre in our study. It has been argued that the strong visual, attentional, and processing speed demands, which are known to decline with age, make action games less enjoyable for older players [38]. Although the casual action games in this study relied heavily on fast reaction and hand-eye coordination, it is our belief that their nonviolent and joyful themes contributed to an enjoyable experience in our study. This again, is in line with the findings of McKay and Maki [7], showing that older adults did enjoy and were willing to play a cartoonish FPS game, whereas they disliked and were unwilling to play a realistic FPS game with violent content. To sum up, the higher ratings for puzzle than action games replicate the findings of a recent playtest study [15] comparing an action with a puzzle game, that were similar in terms of the cognitive abilities they engage, and found that the puzzle game was deemed more motivating by older adults.

As for the third most liked casual strategy game genre (Plants vs Zombies), we were not able to relate this finding to survey and other playtest study findings; as, to the best of our knowledge, there have been no studies on enjoyment and usability using strategy games in older adults. However, strategy games have successfully been used in 1 video game training study with older adults [39]. Finally, we found that casual simulation (sports and racing) games were least liked by the participants in this study. This again is reflected in survey findings reporting that even among active older game players, only 20% reported playing racing and sports games [16].

Taken together, these findings indicate a positive overall attitude of older adults toward tablet-based casual games, and that they are very open and willing to try out new technology when given an opportunity to play. Of note, environment (ie, graphics and sounds) ratings remained a contributor to enjoyment when controlling for all other effects. Whereas environment ratings did not differ across genres, the visual presentation of a CVG seems to contribute to overall enjoyment of CVGs.

We also find hands-on evidence to support the notion that casual games provide a set of game characteristics that are suitable for a senior audience in terms of usability [34]. Overall, the casual

game characteristics were well-perceived by the older adult players in terms game-play, control, and ownership.

The gameplay ratings, that is, how participants judged the rules and underlying story (scenario) of the games were satisfactory, with the casual simulation and puzzle video games being easier to understand than the casual action (no shooting game) video game. The fact that the least liked games were rated easiest to understand is hardly surprising, as simulation games make use of real-world concepts and rules already known to the player and thus, at least in terms of rules of the game, are particularly suitable for an older audience with little or no game experience [34]. In terms of control ratings, that is, whether the goal and actions of the game were clear and the controllers of the game were easy to use, the casual puzzle video game (Flow Free) was rated better than all casual simulation and action video games. Finally, regarding ownership ratings, that is the extent to which player sees the actions in the game as a result of his own efforts, the casual puzzle (Flow Free) and the casual strategy video games (Plants vs Zombies) were rated better than the casual action no shooting game (Pocket Frog Splash).

The latter two findings reflect the above-mentioned notion that action games are not as much appreciated due to the speed of movement and intense interaction, which is reflected in the lower control and ownership ratings [15]. These findings underscore previous reports that puzzle games are the preferred game genre of older adults and the easiest to interact with [40].

Of note, the least enjoyed casual simulation (sports and racing) video games differed inherently from the others in how players had to control the game. Other than using single tapping or sliding movements as game input, these games were unique in that they required players to perform tilting (to steer the car in the racing game) or continuous drag movements (to move the ping-pong paddle in the sports game). This additional load on the interaction with the game should be considered when comparing ratings of enjoyment and interaction with the game.

Limitations

This study is not without known methodological limitations regarding problems in obtaining a representative sample of older adult players [6]. Of note, there is great heterogeneity in older people regarding their cognitive and physical abilities and their preferred leisure activities that were not addressed in this study. Although our participants were healthy, highly motivated older adults interested in research with little or no prior game experience and were generally unfamiliar with video game genre jargon, it remains unclear whether our findings can be generalized to less-motivated and even cognitively impaired persons.

Although special attention was paid to gender-inclusivity during the selection of the casual games, we did not include gender as a factor in the analysis of genre preference and interaction with the game, owing to the smaller number of female participants.

In addition, playing time for each video game was limited to around 5 min, allowing us to collect first impressions and ease of interaction, rather than long-term experiences with the video games. It therefore remains unclear whether the CVG genre

preferences persist over extended experience with the game (eg, during a game-based intervention).

Conclusions

The goal of this study was to find out how well different CVG genres met casual game characteristics and how this led to game enjoyment in a population of older adults. We argue that our findings can be matched with a recent position De Schutter and Abeele [9] take in their "gerontoludic" manifesto. Here, the authors criticize that video game-based aging interventions focus too much on improving cognitive function and usability, while fun aspects are often forgotten.

To address this issue, the manifesto states that video games should primarily provide older adults with a meaningful and playful activity. We were able to confirm this with the general finding that casual games were well-enjoyed and participants were willing to play them. This is closely related to their second claim that video games should focus on challenge and personal growth and rather than simply combatting age-related cognitive decline. Although we did not address this, we believe that this claim is easily met by the positive themes CVGs are characterized by and that these games use difficulty adjustments to optimally challenge the player. Finally, in their third claim the authors propose that video games should offer a diversity to accommodate the heterogeneity of older adults in their cognitive and physical skill levels, backgrounds, and preferences. Again, it is our understanding that it is in the very nature of CVGs to satisfy this demand.

In line with recent findings, this study confirms a special preference of older adults for the puzzle game genre. It would be interesting for future studies to capitalize on this in future video game interventions for older adults. It also appears worthwhile to conduct video game interventions using multiple game genres, as only few studies have looked at the training benefits of different game genres in older adults [30]. We therefore welcome future studies to continue exploring the potential of CVG interventions and investigate possible effects on cognition, everyday functioning, and well-being. Finally, we see particular clinical potential for CVGs in people suffering from cognitive impairment due to dementive and depressive disorders or brain injury.

Acknowledgments

We are indebted to Andrei Mitache for his advice as professional game designer, Prof Klemens Gutbrod for advice on the cognitive aspects of the games selected for this study, and to Prof Eduardo Calvillo-Gamez for answering questions on the CEGE questionnaire.

Authors' Contributions

AC developed the practical design of the study, tested the participants, carried out the analysis, and wrote the manuscript. PW conducted the LMEM analyses and helped with the interpretation of the results. RMM and UPM contributed to the design of the study and provided feedback on the introduction and discussion section of the manuscript. TN jointly developed the study design, was instrumental in the interpretation and discussion of the results, and supervised and coordinated the study. All authors jointly contributed in correcting and approving the final manuscript.

Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

References

- 1. Anguera JA, Gazzaley A. Video games, cognitive exercises, and the enhancement of cognitive abilities. Curr Opin Behav Sci 2015 Aug;4:160-165. [doi: 10.1016/j.cobeha.2015.06.002]
- 2. Gulay OR. Handbook of Research on the Impact of Culture and Society on the Entertainment Industry. Hershey, PA: IGI Global; 2014.
- 3. Kueider AM, Parisi JM, Gross AL, Rebok GW. Computerized cognitive training with older adults: a systematic review. PLoS One 2012;7(7):e40588 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0040588] [Medline: 22792378]
- 4. Blocker K, Wright T, Boot W. Gaming preferences of aging generations. Gerontechnology 2014 Jun 14;12(3):174-184. [doi: <u>10.4017/gt.2014.12.3.008.00</u>]
- 5. Green CS, Bavelier D. Action video game training for cognitive enhancement. Curr Opin Behav Sci 2015 Aug;4:103-108. [doi: 10.1016/j.cobeha.2015.04.012]
- 6. De SB, Malliet S. The older player of digital games: a classification based on perceived need satisfaction. Communications 2014 Jan 03;39(1):67-88. [doi: 10.1515/commun-2014-0005]
- McKay SM, Maki BE. Attitudes of older adults toward shooter video games: an initial study to select an acceptable game for training visual processing. Gerontechnology 2010 Jan 01;9(1):5-17. [doi: <u>10.4017/gt.2010.09.01.001.00</u>] [Medline: <u>22973185</u>]
- 8. McLaughlin A, Gandy M, Allaire J, Whitlock L. Putting Fun into Video Games for Older Adults. Ergon Des: The Quarterly of Human Factors Applications 2012 Apr 20;20(2):13-22. [doi: 10.1177/1064804611435654]

- 9. De Schutter B, Vanden AV. Towards a gerontoludic manifesto. Anthropology & Aging 2015 Nov 19;36(2):112-120. [doi: 10.5195/AA.2015.104]
- 10. International Game Developers Association. 2008. Casual Games- White Paper URL: <u>https://c.ymcdn.com/sites/</u> www.igda.org/resource/collection/BCB11E9B-13E6-40D0-B390952B5E11D35A/IGDA Casual Games White Paper 2008. pdf [WebCite Cache ID 6oI6yDoU1]
- 11. Kultima A. Casual game design values. Burlington, MA: Morgan Kaufmann; 2009.
- Ángeles QM, Escorial S, Román FJ, Morillo D, Jarabo A, Privado J, et al. Can we reliably measure the general factor of intelligence (g) through commercial video games? Yes, we can!. Intelligence 2015 Nov;53:1-7. [doi: 10.1016/j.intell.2015.08.004]
- 13. Trefry G. Casual game design: designing play for the gamer in all of us. Burlington, MA: Morgan Kaufmann; 2010.
- Kuittinen J, Kultima A, Niemelä J, Paavilainen J. Casual games discussion. New York, NY: ACM; 2007 Presented at: Proceeding Future Play '07 Proceedings of the 2007 conference on Future Play; November 14-17, 2007; Toronto, Canada. [doi: <u>10.1145/1328202.1328221</u>]
- 15. Cota T, Ishitani L. Motivation and benefits of digital games for the elderly: a systematic literature review. Revista Brasileira de Computação Aplicada 2015 Apr 30;7(1):2-16. [doi: <u>10.5335/rbca.2015.4190</u>]
- 16. De Schutter B. Never too old to play: the appeal of digital games to an older audience. Games and Culture 2010 May 07;6(2):155-170. [doi: 10.1177/1555412010364978]
- Baniqued PL, Lee H, Voss MW, Basak C, Cosman JD, Desouza S, et al. Selling points: what cognitive abilities are tapped by casual video games? Acta Psychol (Amst) 2013 Jan;142(1):74-86 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.actpsy.2012.11.009] [Medline: 23246789]
- 18. Martinovic D, Burgess GH, Pomerleau CM, Marin C. Comparison of children's gaming scores to NEPSY-II scores: validation of computer games as cognitive tools. Comput Human Behav 2015 Aug;49:487-498. [doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2015.03.039]
- 19. Martinovic D, Ezeife C, Whent R, Reed J, Burgess GH, Pomerleau CM, et al. "Critic-proofing" of the cognitive aspects of simple games. Computers & Education 2014 Mar;72:132-144. [doi: 10.1016/j.compedu.2013.10.017]
- 20. Zelinski E, Reyes R. Cognitive benefits of computer games for older adults. Gerontechnology 2009 Oct 01;8(4):220-235. [doi: <u>10.4017/gt.2009.08.04.004.00</u>]
- 21. Lee J, Karlova N, Clarke R, Thornton K, Perti A. Facet analysis of video game genres. In: iConference 2014 Proceedings. Wuhan, China: iSchools; 2014:125-139.
- 22. Pinelle D, Wong N, Stach T. Using genres to customize usability evaluations of video games. New York, NY: ACM; 2008 Presented at: Proceedings of the 2008 Conference on Future Play: Research, Play, Share; 2008; New York, NY p. A. [doi: 10.1145/1496984.1497006]
- 23. Gerling K, Schulte F, Smeddinck J, Masuch M. Game design for older adults: effects of age-related changes on structural elements of digital games. In: Herrlich M, Malaka R, Masuch M, editors. Entertainment Computing ICEC 2012. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer; 2012.
- 24. Nap H, Kort Y, IJsselsteijn W. Senior gamers: preferences, motivations and needs. Gerontechnology 2009 Oct 01;8(4):247-262. [doi: 10.4017/gt.2009.08.04.003.00]
- 25. Van Eck R, Hung W. A taxonomy and framework for designing educational games to promote problem solving. 2010 Jul Presented at: The Videogame Cultures & the Future of Interactive Entertainment Annual Conference of the Inter-Disciplinary.net Group; July 7–9, 2010; Oxford, United Kingdom.
- 26. Rollings A, Adams E. Andrew Rollings and Ernest Adams on Game Design. Indianapolis, IN: New Riders; 2003.
- 27. Apperley TH. Genre and game studies: toward a critical approach to video game genres. Simulation & Gaming 2006 Mar 01;37(1):6-23. [doi: 10.1177/1046878105282278]
- 28. Chlond MJ. Puzzle—IP Satisfied. INFORMS Transactions on Education 2014 May;14(3):140-142. [doi: 10.1287/ited.2014.0127]
- 29. Cunningham R, Alex L, Frederick C, Via C, Kring J. Studying human relatedness through a shared gaming experience. In: Proceedings of the Human Factors and Ergonomics Society Annual Meeting. 2015 Sep Presented at: Proceedings of the Human Factors and Ergonomics Society Annual Meeting; 2015; Los Angeles p. 1824-1828. [doi: 10.1177/1541931215591394]
- Oei AC, Patterson MD. Enhancing cognition with video games: a multiple game training study. PLoS One 2013;8(3):e58546 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0058546] [Medline: 23516504]
- 31. Avery P, Togelius J, Alistar E, van LR. Computational intelligence and tower defence games. 2011 Jun Presented at: IEEE Congress of Evolutionary Computation (CEC); 2011; New Orleans, LA URL: <u>https://doi.org/10.1109/CEC.2011.5949738</u>
- 32. Calvillo-Gámez E, Cairns P, Cox A. Assessing the core elements of the gaming experience. In: Bernhaupt R, editor. Evaluating User Experience in Games: Concepts and Methods. London: Springer; 2010.
- 33. Calvillo GE. UCL Discovery. On the core elements of the experience of playing video gamestudying the gaming experience URL: <u>http://discovery.ucl.ac.uk/18510/</u> [accessed 2017-04-06] [WebCite Cache ID 6pWFZn68A]
- 34. Vasconcelos A, Silva P, Caseiro J, Nunes F, Teixeira L. Designing tablet based games for seniors: the example of cogniplay, a cognitive gaming platform. In: Proceedings of the 4th International Conference on Fun and Games. USA: ACM; 2012 Presented at: FnG'12; September 04 06, 2012; Toulouse, France p. 1-10.

- 35. Khoo E, Merritt T, Cheok A, Lian M, Yeo K. Age Invaders: User Studies of Intergenerational Computer Entertainment. In: Ma L, Rauterberg M, Nakatsu R, editors. Entertainment Computing – ICEC 2007. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer; 2007.
- Bates D, M\u00e4chler M, Bolker B, Walker S. Arxiv. 2014. lme4: linear mixed-effects models using Eigen and S4: R package version URL: <u>https://arxiv.org/abs/1406.5823</u> [accessed 2017-04-04] [WebCite Cache ID 6pTGyQIL0]
- Ijsselsteijn W, Nap H, de KY, Poels K. Digital game design for elderly users. 2007 Presented at: Proceedings of the conference on Future Play - Future Play; November 14-17, 2007; Toronto, Canada p. 14-17. [doi: <u>10.1145/1328202.1328206</u>]
- 38. Charness N, Boot W. Technology, Gaming, Social Networking. In: Inchaie KW, Willis S, editors. Handbook of the Psychology of Aging. Amsterdam: Elsevier; 2016.
- 39. Basak C, Boot WR, Voss MW, Kramer AF. Can training in a real-time strategy video game attenuate cognitive decline in older adults? Psychol Aging 2008 Dec;23(4):765-777 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1037/a0013494] [Medline: 19140648]
- Whitbourne SK, Ellenberg S, Akimoto K. Reasons for playing casual video games and perceived benefits among adults 18 to 80 years old. Cyberpsychol Behav Soc Netw 2013 Dec;16(12):892-897. [doi: <u>10.1089/cyber.2012.0705</u>] [Medline: <u>23971430</u>]

Abbreviations

ANOVA: analysis of variance CEGEQ: Core Elements of the Gaming Experience Questionnaire CVG: casual video game FPS: first person shooter LMEM: linear mixed effects model

Edited by A McDougall; submitted 21.11.16; peer-reviewed by L Ishitani; comments to author 03.01.17; revised version received 16.01.17; accepted 24.02.17; published 18.04.17.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Chesham A, Wyss P, Müri RM, Mosimann UP, Nef T What Older People Like to Play: Genre Preferences and Acceptance of Casual Games JMIR Serious Games 2017;5(2):e8 URL: <u>http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e8/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/games.7025</u> PMID:<u>28420601</u>

©Alvin Chesham, Patric Wyss, René Martin Müri, Urs Peter Mosimann, Tobias Nef. Originally published in JMIR Serious Games (http://games.jmir.org), 18.04.2017. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/2.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Serious Games, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://games.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Original Paper

A Blended Web-Based Gaming Intervention on Changes in Physical Activity for Overweight and Obese Employees: Influence and Usage in an Experimental Pilot Study

Tessa A Kouwenhoven-Pasmooij^{1,2,3}, MD; Suzan JW Robroek², PhD; Sui Wai Ling¹, BSc; Joost van Rosmalen⁴, PhD; Elisabeth FC van Rossum^{5,6}, MD, PhD; Alex Burdorf², PhD; MG Myriam Hunink^{1,7,8}, MD, PhD

¹Department of Epidemiology, Erasmus MC, University Medical Center Rotterdam, Rotterdam, Netherlands

²Department of Public Health, Erasmus MC, University Medical Center Rotterdam, Rotterdam, Netherlands

³Department of Occupational Health, Erasmus MC, University Medical Center Rotterdam, Rotterdam, Netherlands

⁴Department of Biostatistics, Erasmus MC, University Medical Center Rotterdam, Rotterdam, Netherlands

⁶Obesity Center CGG, Rotterdam, Netherlands

⁷Department of Radiology, Erasmus MC, University Medical Center Rotterdam, Rotterdam, Netherlands

⁸Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health, Center for Health Decision Sciences, Harvard University, Boston, MA, United States

Corresponding Author:

Tessa A Kouwenhoven-Pasmooij, MD Department of Epidemiology Erasmus MC, University Medical Center Rotterdam Na2818, Postbus 2040 Rotterdam, 3000CA Netherlands Phone: 31 107043489 Fax: 31 107044657 Email: <u>t.kouwenhoven@erasmusmc.nl</u>

Abstract

Background: Addressing the obesity epidemic requires the development of effective interventions aimed at increasing physical activity (PA). eHealth interventions with the use of accelerometers and gaming elements, such as rewarding or social bonding, seem promising. These eHealth elements, blended with face-to-face contacts, have the potential to help people adopt and maintain a physically active lifestyle.

Objective: The aim of this study was to assess the influence and usage of a blended Web-based gaming intervention on PA, body mass index (BMI), and waist circumference among overweight and obese employees.

Methods: In an uncontrolled before-after study, we observed 52 health care employees with BMI more than 25 kg/m², who were recruited via the company's intranet and who voluntarily participated in a 23-week Web-based gaming intervention, supplemented (blended) with non-eHealth components. These non-eHealth components were an individual session with an occupational health physician involving motivational interviewing and 5 multidisciplinary group sessions. The game was played by teams in 5 time periods, aiming to gain points by being physically active, as measured by an accelerometer. Data were collected in 2014 and 2015. Primary outcome was PA, defined as length of time at MET (metabolic equivalent task) \geq 3, as measured by the accelerometer during the game. Secondary outcomes were reductions in BMI and waist circumference, measured at baseline and 10 and 23 weeks after the start of the program. Gaming elements such as "compliance" with the game (ie, days of accelerometer wear), "engagement" with the game (ie, frequency of reaching a personal monthly target), and "eHealth teams" (ie, social influence of eHealth teams) were measured as potential determinants of the outcomes. Linear mixed models were used to evaluate the effects on all outcome measures.

Results: The mean age of participants was 48.1 years; most participants were female (42/51, 82%). The mean PA was 86 minutes per day, ranging from 6.5 to 223 minutes, which was on average 26.2 minutes per day more than self-reported PA at baseline and remained fairly constant during the game. Mean BMI was reduced by 1.87 kg/m^2 (5.6%) and waist circumference by 5.6 cm

⁵Department of Internal Medicine, Erasmus MC, University Medical Center Rotterdam, Rotterdam, Netherlands
(4.8%). The univariable model showed that compliance, engagement, and eHealth team were significantly associated with more PA, which remained significant for eHealth team in the multivariable model.

Conclusions: This blended Web-based gaming intervention was beneficial for overweight workers in becoming physically active above the recommended activity levels during the entire intervention period, and a favorable influence on BMI and waist circumference was observed. Promising components in the intervention, and thus targets for upscaling, are eHealth teams and engagement with the game. Broader implementation and long-term follow-up can provide insights into the sustainable effects on PA and weight loss and into who benefits the most from this approach.

(JMIR Serious Games 2017;5(2):e6) doi:10.2196/games.6421

KEYWORDS

eHealth; gamification; physical activity; fitness tracker; body mass index; engagement; social support; blended care

Introduction

Worldwide, 2.1 billion individuals are overweight or obese and the prevalence keeps increasing [1]. This a major burden for not only individual health but also health care and societal costs [2]. Physical activity is important to enhance weight loss and for the prevention of weight gain, reducing the risks of serious health problems such as cardiovascular disease, cancer, diabetes, osteoarthritis, and depression [3,4]. Adherence to physical activity recommendations among obese individuals is poor [5,6], creating an urgent need for a scalable, effective, and sustainable approach to enhance physical activity in the prevention and treatment of obesity. Although eHealth has this potential, attrition rates in eHealth programs are high [7,8], which means that sustainable behavior change may require a more intense approach [9]. The most promising approach for promoting healthy behavior in an efficient manner seems to be the combined use of successful eHealth components and non-eHealth components [10].

The eHealth components that have been shown to be promising elements of a successful Web-based health intervention are use of accelerometer or activity tracker [11] and gamification [12]. Accelerometers monitor the level of physical activity, which plays a critical role in reducing health risks and improving body composition [13-16] and is essential for long-term weight management in overweight and obese individuals [17]. There is a growing availability of such "quantified self" devices, which objectively measure an individual's level of physical activity by means of the total amount, intensity, duration, and frequency of physical activities. In addition to objective registration of the level of physical activity, using an accelerometer can raise the individual's awareness of his or her activity level [18] and consequently increase the level of physical activity [19,20]. Gamification is an emerging field and has shown to be promising, achieving its effectiveness by rewarding, social bonding, and making the health intervention fun to engage in [12], which is in common with proven health behavior change approaches [21,22]. Despite the advantages of a broad reach and easy accessibility [23], eHealth-only approaches tend to suffer from high attrition and dropout rates [8], which should be prevented if aiming for a sustainable lifestyle change.

Apart from eHealth, direct human contact by way of counseling can be an important component in lifestyle behavior programs. Motivational interviewing is a suitable counseling technique to improve exercise adherence [24] and weight loss [25,26], taking

```
http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e6/
```

into account a patient's readiness to make lifestyle changes as well as for planning and goal setting. A recent review suggested that direct human contact may help intensify the effect of eHealth technologies [10]. There is a lack of evidence on the effectiveness and usage of programs in which eHealth and non-eHealth components are blended for optimal effectiveness, reach, adherence, and costs.

Aiming for a both effective and efficient intervention with blended usage of eHealth components and non-eHealth components, we developed our program and implemented it in a pilot setting. The results of this pilot study will inform us whether broader implementation with longer follow-up is useful for this target population. Therefore, the aims of this study were to analyze the sustainability of physical activity during the game and to assess changes in body mass index (BMI) and waist circumference. In addition, we aimed to assess the influence of compliance, engagement, and eHealth teams on these outcomes.

Methods

Study Design and Population

This uncontrolled, before-after pilot study evaluates a blended Web-based gaming intervention for overweight and obese employees to become more physically active and adopt a healthy diet in a way that suits their personal preferences and abilities and, ultimately, to lose weight. The program was developed and implemented by the occupational health center of the Erasmus MC, University Medical Center in Rotterdam to improve the vitality and well-being of its overweight and obese employees. The main idea was developed and tested in 2010 and upgraded to the current version in 2013, which was tested by a test group before implementation in our study population. Key objectives of this program are to encourage overweight employees to become more physically active and adopt a healthy diet in a way that suits their personal preferences and abilities and, ultimately, to lose weight. The program consists of a face-to-face individual session with an occupational health physician, 5 group sessions, and a 20-week movement game that is played in real life, using accelerometers to measure physical activity.

Participants were recruited by memos on the company's intranet in December 2013 and in September 2014 and were selected based on being overweight or obese (BMI \geq 25 kg/m²) or having a large waist circumference (\geq 102 cm for men and \geq 88 cm for women) and being motivated to change their lifestyle. Because

XSL•FO RenderX

of the Web-based approach, affinity with computers was desirable, but only computer accessibility was required. Excluded from participation were employees who (1) were using medication with weight gain being a side effect, (2) were unable to be physically active, (3) were currently pregnant or breastfeeding, or had the wish to be pregnant within 23 weeks, (4) did not speak Dutch, or (5) needed an intervention for an additional problem (alcohol intervention, thyroid regulation). Selection for the program took place during a 30-minute individual session with the occupational health physician.

Participation in the program was voluntary and no individual information was shared with anyone, especially not with the employer or direct supervisor. The program was free of charge for the first 24 applicants because this was covered by a grant. When the program was offered half a year later to an additional 28 applicants, the program content remained identical, but a participation fee of €450 was introduced to cover the workshop and the accelerometer. The study protocol was approved by the Medical Ethics Committee of the Erasmus University Medical Center (registration numbers MEC-2015-134 for overweight participants and MEC-2012-257 for obese participants), and signed informed consent forms were obtained from all participants. Although this is not a randomized controlled trial, reporting of the study was performed according to the CONSORT-EHEALTH (Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials of Electronic and Mobile Health Applications and Online Telehealth) standards where applicable [27]. See Multimedia Appendix 1 for the CONSORT-EHEALTH checklist.

Intervention

Gaming components of social bonding, rewarding, and competition are included throughout the program, which is offered in a combination of eHealth and face-to-face care (non-eHealth), that is, a blended intervention.

Non-eHealth

Session With Occupational Health Physician

During this session, motivational interviewing was used to determine motivation to make lifestyle changes and to start individual planning and goal setting [28]. After being selected, participants received a confirmation letter stating the start date of the program and instruction on how to purchase the obligatory accelerometer.

Group Sessions

Group sessions took place in the 1st, 2nd, 3rd, 4th, and 12th week of the program and lasted 2.5 to 3 hours each. Each group consisted of a maximum of 20 participants. Because obesity requires a multidisciplinary approach [29], the sessions were alternately given by a physician, a dietician, a physical therapist, and a psychologist. During the group sessions, participants (1) were educated on the health risks of obesity and the benefits of a healthy lifestyle, including physical activity, diet, alcohol consumption, and relaxation; (2) were guided in individual goal setting and planning and challenged to makes choices that would be sustainable in regard to personal preferences and social context, with the aim to increase physical activity and lower caloric intake; and (3) received explanation on the movement

game and on the use of the accelerometer. Social networking with fellow group members was stimulated during all sessions.

eHealth: Movement Game

The movement game is a Web-based tour around the world, which is played by being physically active in the "real world." Touring the world takes 20 weeks, and every 4 weeks the tour crosses another continent (Europe, North America, Asia, Australia, Africa). The game was played by 2 competing teams aiming to win the continent by scoring the most "movement points." An independent "game coach" randomly divided the participants of one program into 2 eHealth teams, which he announced during the third group session along with the rules of the game. Every team member strove to reach his or her personal target, which was set before the first continent by the physical therapist. Movement points were granted according to the duration and intensity of physical activity, which was registered by an accelerometer. Players were asked to upload the accelerometer data into the Web-based movement game via a USB connection at least once a week and were educated on the Dutch norm of physical activity, which is being physically active at least 5 times a week for 30 minutes (21.4 minutes/day) at MET (metabolic equivalent task) 3 or higher, and on the "fit norm," which is physical activity at least 3 times a week for 20 minutes (8.6 minutes/day) at MET 6 or higher [30]. If a personal target was reached within a continent, a written advice for raising the target for the next continent appeared on the personal webpage. Participants could visually monitor their progression toward their individual targets and against the other team at any time, both on a desktop computer and on a mobile phone. Figure 1 shows a screenshot of the gaming intervention. Multimedia Appendix 2 provides additional screenshots of the movement game, illustrating the competition.

Registration of physical activity was performed by the Activ8 system (Remedy Distribution Limited, Valkenswaard, The Netherlands), which is a small triaxial accelerometer that is worn in the pocket of any pants or with a leg strap on the upper leg [31]. The Activ8 output was tested against video analysis, and sensitivity scores of postures and movements ranged from 81% to 98%. The game coach handed out instructions for installing the Activ8 software on the computer and assisted if necessary. A critical requirement for sufficient valid functioning is wearing the device in the correct position and without (excessive) tilting; this was specifically instructed by the game coach in our study. During the game, the Activ8 device needed to be worn at all times, except during swimming and sleeping. Because swimming was not registered by the Activ8 device, the number of swim minutes could be filled out manually on the game's webpage.

Every 2 weeks an automatic email was sent to the participants, providing general information on multiple lifestyle aspects related to the upcoming continent. If participants failed to log on to the game's website for more than 2 weeks, an email reminder was sent by the game coach. An online social network was provided by the game by means of a digital forum page. Written messages, as well as responses to these messages, could be posted by the participants or the game coach. The game coach

could be consulted every working day at the occupational health center and was the same person throughout the program.

Awards could be won both individually and as teams. Virtual bronze, silver, and gold medals would appear for every individual achieving 80%, 90%, or 100% of their individual target within a continent. In addition, after completion of a 4-week continent, 1 individual player and all members of the winning team received tangible gifts related to a healthy lifestyle, such as a sports towel or a water bottle. The individual winner was selected by the game coach based on having collected the most movement points, having made the most

progress, or showing the best team spirit on the forum. The game coach announced the continent winners by a message on the Web-based forum and granted the awards personally.

Although uploading of movement points by the accelerometer could only be done using a desktop computer, all other aspects of the game were accessible by mobile phone as well. Confidentiality of users was ensured by using only first names in the game. To ensure security of content and users, the game used password-protected accounts, encrypted password storage, encrypted log-in details, and secure external servers. During the program, no interfering bug fixing was needed.

Figure 1. Screenshot of the movement-game.



Measurements

Collection of baseline characteristics (age, sex, level of education, shift work, working hours per week) was done during the individual selection session with the company's occupational health physician (TK), between February 2014 and July 2015. Educational level was categorized into 2 categories (low or medium and high) according to the Dutch educational system.

Participants with BMI \geq 30 kg/m² were additionally seen by the specialist for internal diseases and endocrinology (EvR) of the Obesity Center CGG ("Centrum Gezond Gewicht") of the Erasmus Medical Center of Rotterdam to ensure appropriate treatment of underlying or complicating diseases. Costs were covered by the health insurance company, with the exception

of an individual's deductible. Because participants with BMI \geq 30 kg/m² were remeasured at 10 weeks by this specialist, we added this 10-week measurement to participants with BMI 25-30 kg/m² in groups 3 and 4 in order for the measurements to be identical for all BMI categories.

Primary Outcome: Average Physical Activity per Day (Average MVPA)

The Activ8 accelerometer provided information on the number of seconds spent at a certain MET level, which was collected by the supportive information and technology company (ICT) at the end of the 20-week movement game. We categorized physical activity into time spent in moderate physical activity (MPA) and time spent in vigorous physical activity (VPA), expressed in MET-hours. The cutoff energy levels used for this

study were ≥ 3 to 6 METs for MPA and ≥ 6 METs for VPA. The cutoffs are based on the Dutch recommendations for healthy behavior [30]. Moderate to vigorous physical activity (MVPA) was the sum of MPA and VPA, also expressed in MET-hours. The accelerometer had to register ≥ 10 hours per day of activity at >1 MET to count as a "valid day." We registered a "nonvalid day" when no more than 10 hours of activity was registered or when there was no registration at all because the battery ran out, because we interpreted this as nonusage of the device. We calculated the average MVPA in MET-hours by dividing MVPA during the game by the number of valid days.

Secondary Outcomes: Body Mass Index and Waist Circumference

For weight measurements, the occupational health physician used the scale that was available for daily practice (Inventum PW705BG (Arnhem, The Netherlands)), which is calibrated once a year and remained the same throughout the study period. For calculating BMI in kg/m², body height was self-reported at baseline, which differed less than 1% from objective measures at 10 and 23 weeks, and the value was kept the same in all BMI calculations. Waist circumference was always measured by the same occupational health physician and was measured halfway between the lower rib and the iliac crest, as is advised by the Dutch obesity recommendations for general practitioners [32]. Both measurements were done at baseline and 10 and 23 weeks after baseline. Delta BMI and delta waist circumference were used as outcome parameters, which were the measurements at baseline minus those at 10 and 23 weeks.

Determinants: Compliance, Engagement, eHealth Team, and Other

Compliance

A program-specific demand was used as behavioral measure of compliance, which was the percentage of days with more than 10 hours of accelerometer wear during the 20-week game (ie, accelerometer wear).

Engagement

Engagement was measured as the number of times at least 100% of the personal target level was reached (ranging from 0 to 5) and categorized into ≤ 3 times and 4 or 5 times.

eHealth Teams

All participants were randomly assigned to an eHealth team (8 teams in total) for social influencing. For the purpose of analyses, we categorized teams into dummy numbers 1 to 8.

Other Measures of Usage

To further assess usage of the game, we measured the number of log-ins on the game website and the number of messages posted on the forum.

Data Analysis

Descriptive statistics were used to present the baseline characteristics of the study population. We excluded data of 1 participant because of pregnancy. The primary outcome measure was average MVPA (time-weighted area under the curve of the MET level) during the 20-week period of the game. Secondary

```
http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e6/
```

RenderX

outcomes were reductions in BMI and waist circumference versus baseline. Determinants were compliance to and engagement with the game and team effects.

In univariable linear regression analyses we investigated the association between age, sex, educational level, BMI at baseline, working hours per week, shift work, eHealth team, compliance (accelerometer wear), engagement (number of times the target level was reached), and other measures of usage (number of log-ins and messages on the forum) as independent variables and the average amount of MVPA per day as the dependent variable. To compare eHealth teams, we chose the team with the lowest average MVPA as the reference category. We log-transformed MVPA to create an approximately normal distribution of our outcome variable.

Univariable and multivariable analyses were performed using linear mixed models to account for the within-subject correlations due to intrateam effects and, in the case of BMI and waist circumference, for repeated measurements. The average amount of MVPA per day was used as outcome measure of the multivariable analyses, and the reductions in BMI and waist circumference at 10 and 23 weeks versus baseline were outcome measures of both univariable and multivariable analyses. We evaluated multiple models by combining different determinants in each model, aiming to get insight into the (combination of) independent variables with the most effect on the outcomes. The independent variables in separate and combined models were accelerometer wear as a measure of compliance and the number of times the individual target was reached as a measure of engagement; in the linear mixed models for the change in BMI and waist circumference during the intervention, we added the average amount of MVPA during the game and changes in time (10 and 23 weeks). All models were further adjusted for sex, age, and BMI at baseline. The variances between eHealth teams were included as random effects. A random intercept was included to account for the within-subject correlations. Collinearity between independent variables was assessed by calculation of the variance inflation factors. We considered including interaction effects between each independent variable and time, but this was not necessary because tests showed no significant interaction effects.

All statistical tests were two-sided and used a significance level of .05. All statistical analyses were performed using IBM SPSS version 22 (IBM Corporation).

Results

In total, 52 employees participated in this program, of whom 1 participant was excluded from analyses because of pregnancy. Figure 2 shows the flow of participants in the program, including the number of participants, the grouping, and the program flow over time. Of the participants with BMI \geq 30 kg/m², 3 were not additionally screened at study inclusion by the specialist for internal diseases and endocrinology because of personal choices.

Baseline characteristics for all study participants are provided in Table 1. The mean age of the participants was 48.1 years, ranging from 29 to 65 years, and 69% received higher education. The majority of participants were female (42/51, 82%).

Kouwenhoven-Pasmooij et al

Table 1. Baseline characteristics of participants (n=51).

Characteristics	n (%)	Mean (SD)
Sex	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
Men	9 (18)	
Women	42 (82)	
Age, years		48.1 (9.2)
Educational level (n=45)		
Low or medium	14 (31)	
High	31 (69)	
Insufficient physical activity ^a (n=42)	31 (74)	
Weight, kg		96.3 (16.9)
Waist circumference, cm		
Men		124.3 (14.59)
Women		109.7 (10.8)
Body mass index, kg/m ²		32.7 (5.1)
25-30	15 (29)	27.2 (0.9)
≥30	36 (71)	35 (4.4)
Work		
Hours/week		30.8 (7.1)
Shift work ^b	10 (20)	

^aDefined as no adherence to the Dutch guideline at baseline.

^bEvening or night shifts.

Figure 3 shows that the average MVPA remained fairly constant during the entire game and that the Dutch norm of physical activity was met by every individual in each continent, which is high as opposed to 26% at baseline based on self-reported data. The "fit norm" was not met by 90% of the participants (data not shown). The average MVPA during the game was 7.08 MET-hours, ranging from 0.5 to 18.89 MET-hours.

Table 2 shows that sex, age, level of education, BMI, and waist circumference at baseline as well as work parameters were not significantly associated with the average MVPA. Several elements of the game seem to be associated with a higher level of MVPA. After inversion of the log-transformed MVPA, the eHealth teams showed a 7.9-fold difference in increase in average MVPA (95% CI 4.2-14.8), illustrating the large

variability in improvement in MVPA across teams. The average MVPA of teams ranged from 1.9 to 13.3 MET-hours per day. More compliance was also significantly associated with an increase in average MVPA. For example, 20 more days of wear would mean an increase of 35% of MVPA (95% CI 2%-79%) on the days the accelerometer was worn. On average, the accelerometer was worn for more than 10 hours per day on 89% of the available days, ranging from 44% to 100%. This percentage was above 80% in all 5 continents of the game. Compared with low engagement during the game (ie, infrequently reaching individual targets), there is an absolute gain in MVPA of 2.8-fold relative increase (95% CI 1.7-4.6) when being highly engaged. The individual target of physical activity was reached at the most 3 times by 32 (63%) participants and more than 3 times by 19 participants (37%).



Table 2. Association between baseline characteristics and program usage and physical activity (n=51): univariable linear regression analyses.

Characteristics		Moderate to vigorous physical a	ctivity ^a
		B (95% CI)	P value ^b
Sex		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
	Women	Reference	
	Men	0.38 (-0.35 to 1.10)	.30
Age, years		0.01 (-0.03 to 0.04)	.76
Educational level			
	Low or medium	Reference	
	High	0.44 (-0.20 to 1.08)	.18
Body mass index, kg/n	m^2	-0.02 (-0.07 to 0.04)	.53
Waist circumference,	cm	0.10 (-0.01 to 0.03)	.36
Work, hours/week		-0.02 (-0.07 to 0.02)	.26
Shift work			
	Yes	Reference	
	No	0.23 (-0.50 to 0.96)	.53
Characteristics of pr	ogram usage		
eHealth team (1-8)			
	Team 1	2.06 (1.43 to 2.70)	<.001
	Team 2	2.04 (1.37 to 2.72)	<.001
	Team 3	2.06 (1.46 to 2.66)	<.001
	Team 4	1.72 (1.14 to 2.29)	<.001
	Team 5	1.01 (0.43 to 1.59)	.001
	Team 6	0.09 (-0.48 to 0.67)	.75
	Team 7	0.45 (-0.13 to 1.02)	.13
	Team 8	Reference	
Compliance: acceleror	meter wear ^c	0.02 (0.00 to 0.04)	.04
Engagement			
	≤3 times target reached	Reference	
	4 or 5 times target reached	1.03 (0.52 to 1.53)	<.001
Number of log-ins		-0.00 (-0.01 to 0.01)	.74
Number of messages		0.01 (0.00 to 0.02)	.04

^aLog-transformed average moderate to vigorous physical activity (metabolic equivalent task or MET>3), in MET hours.

^bStatistical significance was defined as P<.05.

^cPercentage of days with >10 hours of physical activity registration.

The attrition curve in Figure 4 shows a decrease in compliance and engagement and other measures of usage toward the end of the game, although the average MVPA remained fairly constant. A total of 4 participants showed no accelerometer wear in the last continent. Reasons for no uploads were vacation abroad for 2 participants, a lost device for 1 participant, and a lack of motivation for another participant. We note that some teams switched to alternative social media in the last continent, which may explain the decrease in messages on our forum.

Table 3 suggests that team membership has a fairly robust effect on average MVPA, because the standard deviation of the random effect of eHealth team remains similar in models 3 through 6 and because 0.45 (0.99 in model 2 minus 0.54 in model 3) of the variance between participants was explained by eHealth team. The heterogeneity between eHealth teams is presented as the standard deviation of the normally distributed random effects of eHealth teams for the log-transformed MVPA value. The value of 0.88 for this standard deviation in model 3 implies a 3.7-fold relative difference in average MVPA between two teams randomly chosen from the population, thus suggesting



XSL•FC RenderX

Kouwenhoven-Pasmooij et al

large differences between teams that could not be explained by age, sex, or BMI at baseline, nor were they additionally affected by compliance or engagement. The variance inflation factor did not exceed 1.5 for any independent variable, which indicates that there was no multicollinearity problem.

Table 3. Multivariable association between baseline characteristics and program usage and physical activity (n=51): separate models using linear mixed models.

Characteristics of program usage: models		Moderate to vigorous physic			
			Sources of variance, SD ^b (95	5% CI)	B (95% CI)
Model: description	Independent	Categories	Between eHealth teams	Between participants	
	variables				
	(additional)				
Model 1: raw			N/A ^c	0.98 (0.80 to 1.19)	N/A
Model 2: baseline characteristics			N/A	0.99 (0.81 to 1.22)	
	Age				0.01 (-0.03 to 0.04)
	Sex	Women			Reference
		Men			0.43 (-0.33 to 1.19)
	BMI ^d at baseline				-0.02 (-0.08 to 0.04)
Model 3: model 2 + eHealth team			0.88 (0.51 to 1.55)	0.54 (0.43 to 0.67)	
Model 4: model 3 + compliance			0.86 (0.49 to 1.52)	0.55 (0.44 to 0.69)	
	Compliance ^e	<85%			Reference
		85%-95%			0.15 (-0.34 to 0.65)
		≥95%			0.17 (-0.31 to 0.64)
Model 5: model 3 + engagement			0.83 (0.46 to 1.50)	0.54 (0.43 to 0.68)	
	Engagement ^f	≤3			Reference
		4 or 5			0.19 (-0.25 to 0.64)
Model 6: model 3 + compliance + engagement			0.82 (0.45 to 1.48)	0.56 (0.44 to 0.70)	
	Compliance	<85%			Reference
		85%-95%			0.17 (-0.34 to 0.67)
		≥95%			0.06 (-0.50 to 0.62)
	Engagement	≤3			Reference
		4 or 5			0.17 (-0.32 to 0.66)

^aLog-transformed average moderate to vigorous physical activity (metabolic equivalent task or MET>3), in MET hours.

^bSD is the standard deviation of the random effect between teams or between participants.

^cN/A: not applicable.

^dBMI: body mass index.

^eCompliance is expressed as percentage of days with >10 hours of physical activity registration (accelerometer wear).

^fEngagement is expressed as the number of times at least 100% of the target was reached (1-5).

Figure 5 shows the categories of reductions in BMI and waist circumference after 23 weeks. The mean BMI was reduced by 1.87 kg/m^2 (range -8.7 to 2.4 kg/m²) during the program, corresponding to 5.6% (range -20.2% to 7.6%), and the mean waist circumference was reduced by 5.6 cm (range -4.5 to 23

http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e6/

RenderX

cm). Univariable analysis showed significantly more reductions in BMI and waist circumference (BMI: B 0.12, 95% CI 0.04-0.20; waist circumference: B 0.22, 95% CI 0.09-0.36) when BMI and waist circumference values were higher at the start of the program (Multimedia Appendix 3).

Model 5 in Table 4 shows that more engagement was the only component associated with reductions in BMI (B 1.23, 95% CI 0.17-2.29) and waist circumference (Multimedia Appendix 4; B 4.44, 95% CI 0.84-8.03) even with adjustment for the effect of the eHealth team. Thus, reaching a relatively high personal level of physical activity seems more important than aiming for the absolute highest level of physical activity of a group. Addition of more elements to the models (models 6 and 7) attenuated the effects of engagement. The frequency of accelerometer wear (compliance) affected neither BMI nor waist circumference significantly (model 4). The value 0.53 for the

standard deviation of the random effect of eHealth team in model 3 shows a maximum difference of 2 kg/m^2 between teams in reduction of BMI (1.96x2x0.53 kg/m²) and the value 1.79 shows a maximum difference of 7 cm in reduction of waist circumference (1.96x2x1.79 cm). Although this exceeds the average reduction in BMI (1.87 kg/m²) and in waist circumference (5.6 cm), the variance between participants of eHealth teams hardly changes by adding eHealth team to the model, implying no effect of eHealth team on the reduction in BMI and waist circumference.



Kouwenhoven-Pasmooij et al

Table 4. Determinants of reductions in body mass index, at 10 and 23 weeks versus baseline, combined in models using linear mixed models.

Characteristics of program usage: models		8	$\Delta BMI^{a,b}$, kg/m ²		
			Sources of variance, SD (959	% CI)	B (95% CI)
Model: description	Independent variables (additional)	Categories	Between teams	Between participants	
Model 1: raw			N/A ^c	1.38 (0.97 to 1.96)	N/A
Model 2: baseline characteristics			N/A	N/A	
	Age				-0.001 (-0.06 to 0.06)
	Sex	Women			Reference
		Men			-0.28 (-1.61 to 1.04)
	BMI at baseline				0.11 (0.01 to 0.21) ^h
Model 3: model 2 + eHealth team			0.53 (0.10 to 2.73)	1.36 (0.95 to 1.94)	
Model 4: model 3 + compliance			0.39 (0.001 to 0.59)	1.08 (0.65 to 1.78)	
	Compliance ^d	<85%			Reference
		85%-95%			-0.14 (-1.41 to 1.13)
		≥95%			0.60 (-0.57 to 1.77)
Model 5: model 3 + engagement			0.43 (0.001 to 0.60)	1.26 (0.86 to 1.84)	
	Engagement ^e	≤3			Reference
		4 or 5			1.23 (0.17 to 2.29)
Model 6: model 3 + MVPA ^f			0.44 (0.001 to 0.60)	1.06 (0.65 to 1.74)	
	MVPA				0.16 (-0.39 to 0.70)
Model 7: model 3 + compliance + engagement + MVPA			0.50 (-0.00 to 0.64)	1.04 (0.62 to 1.75)	
	Compliance	<85%			Reference
		85%-95%			-0.09 (-1.37 to 1.19)
		≥95%			0.13 (-1.22 to 1.47)
	Engagement	≤3			Reference
		4 or 5			1.01 (-0.13 to 2.15)
	MVPA				-0.05 (-0.64 to 0.55)
	Time	0-10 weeks			Reference
		0-23 weeks			0.99 (0.35 to 1.62) ^g

^aBMI: body mass index.

 $^{b}\Delta$ of outcome = reduction in outcome calculated by measurement at baseline minus measurement at follow-up.

^cN/A: not applicable.

^dCompliance is expressed as percentage of days with >10 hours of physical activity registration (accelerometer wear).

^eEngagement is expressed as the number of times at least 100% of the target was reached (1-5).

^fMVPA: moderate to vigorous physical activity.

^gStatistically significant at P<.05.

http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e6/

XSL•FO RenderX

Figure 2. Flow of participants. BMI: body mass index; OP: occupational health physician; PA: physical activity.





Figure 3. Box plot showing moderate to vigorous physical activity in minutes per day in all 5 continents of the game. The dashed line marks physical activity (PA; metabolic equivalent task or MET \geq 3) for 30 minutes at least 5 times a week (=150 minutes per week, which is on average 21.4 minutes per day). The top and bottom borders of the box mark the 75th and 25th percentiles; the horizontal line in the middle indicates the median. The whiskers mark the lowest and highest scores.



Figure 4. Attrition curve: program usage in the continents of the movement game. Compliance (accelerometer wear) is expressed as the average number of days with at least 10 hours of physical activity registration at >1 MET (metabolic equivalent task). Engagement (target reached) is expressed as physical activity registered by the accelerometer divided by the individual target level of physical activity within a certain continent. Log-ins to the program are expressed as the number of online log-ins within a certain continent divided by the number of online log-ins during the entire game. Messages posted are expressed as the number of messages posted on the Web-based forum within a certain continent divided by the number of messages posted during the entire game.





Figure 5. Reduction in weight and waist circumference of eHealth program participants, at 23 weeks versus baseline, in categories. BMI: body mass index.



Discussion

Principal Findings

In this clinical pilot study in an overweight or obese working population, we evaluated the levels of physical activity during a Web-based gaming intervention using a triaxial accelerometer and we assessed changes in BMI and waist circumference versus baseline. In addition, we evaluated individual characteristics and characteristics of program usage as determinants of our outcomes. We found that levels of physical activity remained high during our intervention and, in addition, reductions in BMI and waist circumference were achieved. Key components for success were social interaction by eHealth teams and the level

```
http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e6/
```

RenderX

of engagement. These results indicate that broader implementation of a Web-based gaming intervention with focus on eHealth teams and engagement will be beneficial for overweight and obese individuals, and long-term effects should be studied.

Accelerometer measurements showed a mean MVPA of 86 minutes per day at moderate or vigorous level in our participants, which was high in comparison with an average of 35.5 minutes of MVPA per day in men and 32 minutes in women reported by Hallal et al [33]. The authors reviewed studies with the same wear time criteria of at least 10 hours/day, but subjects were healthy instead of overweight or obese and were observed for a short period of time instead of involved in an active

intervention. Our mean MVPA is also high considering that adherence to physical activity guidelines among obese individuals is reported to be even poorer than among healthy weight individuals [5]. When we compare our results with the general Dutch population, we note that a relatively large proportion of our participants met the recommendation of MPA (100% vs 65%) but relatively few met the recommendation of VPA (10% vs 20%). This lack of sufficient vigorous activity was also reported in a systematic review on active video gaming, showing physical activity hardly exceeding 3 METs [34]. The international recommendation to promote and maintain health recommends any person to be moderately active for at least 30 minutes at least 5 days per week, or vigorously active for at least 20 minutes at least 3 days per week, but advises more physical activity for more health benefits [35,36]. The required time and energy expenditure for weight loss is still unclear [37]. MPA, such as walking, is a common, accessible, and inexpensive form of physical activity, which has shown multiple health effects including reduction in BMI [38]. Nevertheless, physical activity at vigorous level is advised for additional health benefits in the WHO (World Health Organization) Global Recommendations on Physical Activity for Health [36], which also requires less time. Therefore, we could debate whether innovative approaches toward Web-based games should also be aimed at increasing the percentage of VPA for further improvement of weight parameters.

Our finding that more accelerometer wear was not associated with more MVPA in multivariable models supports the finding of previous research that just wearing an accelerometer is not sufficient to promote more MVPA [39,40]. There are more benefits of accelerometer wear than just behavioral, though, which extend to objective measurement and providing personalized feedback based on measurements. Objective measurements by body-worn monitors are preferred over self-reported physical activity [41,42], because self-reported information on physical activity is known to be overestimated compared with the actual amount [43], with an even greater inconsistency between self-reported physical activity and that measured using accelerometers among obese individuals [44]. On the other hand, data by accelerometer wear only provide information on the time the device was worn, in contrast to self-reported information, which gives a more general idea of physical activity. Average of 89% days with valid wear time was high in comparison with 73% in another study among workers [18], which could be due to our selection criteria of overweight or obese and highly motivated participants. Other challenges to the use of accelerometers include the loss of the device and incorrect placement of the device [45]. Nevertheless, we will keep considering usage of an accelerometer as a key element of a Web-based gaming intervention for the purpose of accurate registration needed in individual target setting and in competition with others.

Our finding of a mean reduction of 1.87 kg/m^2 in BMI during the program is high, considering the reported effectiveness of exercise programs among adults who are overweight or obese with a pooled reduction between 0.3 and 0.7 kg/m² [46]. Our results are within the range 0.6 to 4 kg/m² that they reported

when a diet was added. BMI was reduced by more than 5%, which means a reduction of obesity-related health risks [47] and a potential gain of psychosocial benefits, such as a decrease in stress and depression [48] and less sick leave at work [49]. Because primarily Web-based interventions are likely to be more cost-effective and have a wider reach, our intervention may be interesting for policy makers and health professionals.

Two important gaming components in our Web-based program were eHealth teams, as a measure of social bonding, and individual engagement, by way of target setting including virtual rewards. Although eHealth team was not associated with the reduction in BMI or waist circumference, both elements showed beneficial effects on the level of physical activity. This is in line with other studies that reported social support to be associated with obesity-specific health-related quality of life [50], with positive health behavior, such us more physical activity and fruit and vegetable intake [51], and with adherence to treatment [52,53]. Kreps and Neuhauser [54] describe how using eHealth for social bonding can really make a difference in enhancing the quality of health care and health promotion effects. A recent study by Zuckerman and Gal-Oz [40] reported no differences in physical activity by adding gaming elements to daily physical activity registration with feedback on progress. The contradiction between these findings and our study could be explained by their short follow-up of several days and thus the novelty effect. A systematic review by Maher et al [55] on the effectiveness of online social networks on changes in diet and weight or physical activity found evidence that online social networks may be effective in changing health behavior. They noted that integrating social networks in gamification is promising and that the user interface of online social networks should be selected carefully so that it is accessible, interactive, contextually tailored, and can be delivered to larger audiences. Online social interaction during our intervention took place on the Web-based forum of the game within and between teams. We suspect an underestimation of the number of Web-based contacts because several teams also communicated through other social media forums. Unclear is why certain teams ended up choosing other social media than that provided by the game, but they may have foreseen that our website would not be accessible anymore after the 23rd week of the game. Although social influence by eHealth teams seems a strong component, the differences between teams were large, and more research is needed to find out how and by whom social support should be delivered and to predict for whom this could work.

Personal targets were set by the individual and reaching targets appeared to be an important gaming component, which can be explained by comparing it to the theory of *flow*, which is popular among video game designers and was described by Eysenbach as one of the popular gamification tactics [12,56]. By setting targets, people become absorbed and engaged in an activity when they are doing something where their skill level is perfectly matched to the challenge level [12]. Nevertheless, maintaining high levels of activity seems challenging because high attrition rates are commonly seen and considered a disadvantage of eHealth [8]. In our game, the average MVPA did not drop despite the common decrease in usage. We suspect that the embedding of target setting in eHealth teams enhanced

XSL•FO

sustainability of the level of MVPA. Thus, the two gaming components in our Web-based program, that is, eHealth teams and individual engagement, seem to have positively influenced each other.

Blending components of gamification with face-to-face elements may have attributed to our results, although the study design did not allow quantification. A commonly identified benefit of Web-based interventions is their ability to reach a broad population, but Xu et al [57] showed that interventions successful for groups may not always translate to successful behavior change at the individual level. Offering additional face-to-face coaching to individuals with readiness to change behavior may increase intrinsic behavior for personal lifestyle changes by addressing intrinsic motivation [28], thus aiming for behavior changes to be sustained beyond the gaming period.

Limitations

First, this clinical pilot study was performed among a small number of individuals without preintervention measurements of physical activity and without a control group, leading to a lack of power in some analyses and to the inability to accurately assess the strength of the effects of multiple blended elements [58]. Nevertheless, this compact setting and the increase in physical activity in comparison with self-reported baseline physical activity provided enough information to suggest broader implementation along with a follow-up study including more individuals in a randomized controlled setting.

Second, gaming elements in our intervention were mainly focused on physical activity. Dietary behavior was only addressed during the non-eHealth sessions. Because the focus was on physical activity, the effects on body composition might have been greater than on only BMI and waist circumference, which is beneficial in reducing cardiovascular risk [59]. Although there is sufficient evidence that physical activity in the absence of a dietary intervention can produce weight loss [37,60], these effects could be increased by including healthy diet in the game [29,46]. The mode of delivery should be

carefully chosen because the effects differ among technologies and features [10], and the effect on diet should be measured by a food frequency questionnaire.

Finally, the follow-up time of half a year is insufficient to determine the effectiveness of weight loss maintenance and to ignore potential seasonal variations [61].

Strengths

This study is unique in combining strong and proven effective elements of eHealth with a personalized non-eHealth approach while keeping it fun to engage in. This blended approach is in line with the US guidelines for primary care physicians, advising an initial evaluation by a physician before entering a lifestyle program to increase the chances of long-term success [62,63], and was also advised by Hutchesson et al [10].

The second strength is that we are targeting a high-risk population (selective prevention). Slootmaker et al [18] showed that eHealth interventions are not suitable for all individuals and should be aimed at individuals with risk factors.

Finally, our Web-based program aims at developing, adopting, and maintaining a healthy lifestyle. When proven effective, the prototype can be easily adapted to other target groups such as obese adolescents [64] and children [15], the elderly [20,65], and those in oncology rehabilitation [66].

Conclusions

This blended Web-based gaming intervention was beneficial in helping participants become physically active above the general recommendation of 30 minutes 5 days per week during the entire intervention period, and a favorable effect on BMI and waist circumference was seen. Promising components in the intervention are teams effects and engagement with the game. Game development should focus on strengthening these elements while keeping the fun factor. Broader implementation and long-term follow-up can provide insights into the sustainable effects on physical activity and weight loss and into who benefits the most from this approach.

Acknowledgments

The development of the movement game was funded by SoFoKleS ("Sociaal Fonds Kennissector"), a Dutch fund supporting innovations in academic work settings. The implementation was funded by Erasmus MC. EvR was supported by an Erasmus MC research fellowship. We acknowledge Hans van Ravensbergen for his contribution as game coach in all programs. The authors would like to thank employees of Zicht Online and Activ8 for their contribution to the technical design of the program, Karin van der Zwaan and Vincent Wester for logistic assistance and data collection in the Obesity Center CGG, and Marieke Mellink, Agnes Blanken, and Marjolein de Nie for their contribution in the workshops.

Conflicts of Interest

The author TK is the developer of the movement game.

Multimedia Appendix 1

CONSORT checklist.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 1MB - games_v5i2e6_app1.pdf]



Multimedia Appendix 2

Screenshots of the movement-game.

[PPTX File, 1MB - games_v5i2e6_app2.pptx]

Multimedia Appendix 3

Univariable association between baseline characteristics and program-usage, and reductions in body mass index and waist circumference (n=51), at 10 and 23 weeks versus baseline, using a linear mixed model.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 50KB - games v5i2e6 app3.pdf]

Multimedia Appendix 4

Determinants of reductions in waist circumference, at 10 and 23 weeks versus baseline, combined in models using linear mixed models.

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 41KB - games_v5i2e6_app4.pdf]

References

- 1. World Health Organization. 2016. Global health observatory (GHO) data; obesity, situation and trends URL: <u>http://www.who.int/gho/ncd/risk_factors/obesity_text/en/</u> [accessed 2016-06-11] [WebCite Cache ID 6iIu53ujI]
- 2. Lehnert T, Sonntag D, Konnopka A, Riedel-Heller S, König H. Economic costs of overweight and obesity. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab 2013 Apr;27(2):105-115. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.beem.2013.01.002</u>] [Medline: <u>23731873</u>]
- Ng M, Fleming T, Robinson M, Thomson B, Graetz N, Margono C, et al. Global, regional, and national prevalence of overweight and obesity in children and adults during 1980-2013: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2013. Lancet 2014 Aug 30;384(9945):766-781. [doi: <u>10.1016/S0140-6736(14)60460-8</u>] [Medline: <u>24880830</u>]
- Carlsson AC, Ärnlöv J, Sundström J, Michaëlsson K, Byberg L, Lind L. Physical activity, obesity and risk of cardiovascular disease in middle-aged men during a median of 30 years of follow-up. Eur J Prev Cardiol 2016 Mar;23(4):359-365. [doi: 10.1177/2047487314568034] [Medline: 25604741]
- Health and Social Care Information Centre, Lifestyle Statistics. Health survey for England 2008: physical activity and fitness 2009 URL: <u>http://www.hscic.gov.uk/catalogue/PUB00430/heal-surv-phys-acti-fitn-eng-2008-rep-v1.pdf</u> [accessed 2016-06-11] [WebCite Cache ID 6iC7yzsgE]
- 6. Hildebrandt V, Bernaards C, Hofstetter H. Kenniscentrumsport. 2015. Trendrapport bewegen en gezondheid 2000/2014 URL: <u>https://www.kenniscentrumsport.nl/publicatie/</u> ?trendrapport-bewegen-en-gezondheid-20002014&kb_id=16038&kb_q=Trendrapport%20bewegen%20en%20gezondheid [accessed 2016-06-14] [WebCite Cache ID 6iG9xjtY9]
- Neve M, Morgan PJ, Jones PR, Collins CE. Effectiveness of web-based interventions in achieving weight loss and weight loss maintenance in overweight and obese adults: a systematic review with meta-analysis. Obes Rev 2010 Apr;11(4):306-321. [doi: 10.1111/j.1467-789X.2009.00646.x] [Medline: 19754633]
- 8. Eysenbach G. The law of attrition. J Med Internet Res 2005;7(1):e11 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.7.1.e11] [Medline: 15829473]
- Mouthaan J, Sijbrandij M, de Vries G, Reitsma JB, van de Schoot R, Goslings JC, et al. Internet-based early intervention to prevent posttraumatic stress disorder in injury patients: randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2013;15(8):e165 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2460] [Medline: 23942480]
- Hutchesson MJ, Rollo ME, Krukowski R, Ells L, Harvey J, Morgan PJ, et al. eHealth interventions for the prevention and treatment of overweight and obesity in adults: a systematic review with meta-analysis. Obes Rev 2015 May;16(5):376-392. [doi: 10.1111/obr.12268] [Medline: 25753009]
- Poirier J, Bennett WL, Jerome GJ, Shah NG, Lazo M, Yeh H, et al. Effectiveness of an activity tracker- and internet-based adaptive walking program for adults: a randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2016;18(2):e34 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.5295] [Medline: 26860434]
- 12. Cugelman B. Gamification: what it is and why it matters to digital health behavior change developers. JMIR Serious Games 2013;1(1):e3 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.3139] [Medline: 25658754]
- 13. Sawada SS. Physical fitness for health. J Phys Fitness Sports Med 2014;3(4):377-384. [doi: 10.7600/jpfsm.3.377]
- Mora S, Cook N, Buring JE, Ridker PM, Lee I. Physical activity and reduced risk of cardiovascular events: potential mediating mechanisms. Circulation 2007 Nov 6;116(19):2110-2118 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.107.729939] [Medline: 17967770]
- Maddison R, Foley L, Ni MC, Jiang Y, Jull A, Prapavessis H, et al. Effects of active video games on body composition: a randomized controlled trial. Am J Clin Nutr 2011 Jul;94(1):156-163 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3945/ajcn.110.009142] [Medline: 21562081]

http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e6/

- 16. Dachs R. Exercise is an effective intervention in overweight and obese patients. Am Fam Physician 2007 May 01;75(9):1333-1335 [FREE Full text] [Medline: <u>17508525</u>]
- Wadden TA, Webb VL, Moran CH, Bailer BA. Lifestyle modification for obesity: new developments in diet, physical activity, and behavior therapy. Circulation 2012 Mar 6;125(9):1157-1170 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111.039453] [Medline: 22392863]
- Slootmaker SM, Chinapaw MJ, Schuit AJ, Seidell JC, Van Mechelen W. Feasibility and effectiveness of online physical activity advice based on a personal activity monitor: randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2009;11(3):e27 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1139] [Medline: 19674956]
- 19. Bravata DM, Smith-Spangler C, Sundaram V, Gienger AL, Lin N, Lewis R, et al. Using pedometers to increase physical activity and improve health: a systematic review. JAMA 2007 Nov 21;298(19):2296-2304. [doi: 10.1001/jama.298.19.2296] [Medline: 18029834]
- Wijsman CA, Westendorp RG, Verhagen EA, Catt M, Slagboom PE, de Craen AJ, et al. Effects of a web-based intervention on physical activity and metabolism in older adults: randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2013;15(11):e233 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2843] [Medline: 24195965]
- 21. Staiano AE, Abraham AA, Calvert SL. The Wii club: gaming for weight loss in overweight and obese youth. Games Health J 2012 Oct 05;1(5):377-380. [doi: 10.1089/g4h.2012.0052] [Medline: 23565349]
- 22. Allam A, Kostova Z, Nakamoto K, Schulz PJ. The effect of social support features and gamification on a Web-based intervention for rheumatoid arthritis patients: randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2015;17(1):e14 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3510] [Medline: 25574939]
- 23. Lustria ML, Cortese J, Noar SM, Glueckauf RL. Computer-tailored health interventions delivered over the Web: review and analysis of key components. Patient Educ Couns 2009 Feb;74(2):156-173. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.pec.2008.08.023</u>] [Medline: <u>18947966</u>]
- 24. Reid RD, Morrin LI, Higginson LA, Wielgosz A, Blanchard C, Beaton LJ, et al. Motivational counselling for physical activity in patients with coronary artery disease not participating in cardiac rehabilitation. Eur J Prev Cardiol 2012 Apr;19(2):161-166. [doi: 10.1177/1741826711400519] [Medline: 21450579]
- 25. Simpson SA, McNamara R, Shaw C, Kelson M, Moriarty Y, Randell E, et al. A feasibility randomised controlled trial of a motivational interviewing-based intervention for weight loss maintenance in adults. Health Technol Assess 2015 Jul;19(50):v-vi, xix [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.3310/hta19500] [Medline: 26168409]
- 26. Hardcastle SJ, Taylor AH, Bailey MP, Harley RA, Hagger MS. Effectiveness of a motivational interviewing intervention on weight loss, physical activity and cardiovascular disease risk factors: a randomised controlled trial with a 12-month post-intervention follow-up. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 2013 Mar 28;10:40 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1479-5868-10-40] [Medline: 23537492]
- 27. Eysenbach G, CONSORT-EHEALTH Group. CONSORT-EHEALTH: improving and standardizing evaluation reports of web-based and mobile health interventions. J Med Internet Res 2011;13(4):e126 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.1923] [Medline: 22209829]
- 28. Miller WR, Rollnick S. Motivational Interviewing: Helping People Change. New York, NY: The Guilford Press; 2012.
- 29. Kwaliteitsinstituut voor de Gezondheidszorg CBO. 2008. Richtlijn Diagnostiek en behandeling van obesitas bij volwassenen en kinderen URL: <u>http://www.diliguide.nl/document/530 [WebCite Cache ID 6iKgRIv3S]</u>
- 30. Kemper H, Ooijendijk W, Stiggelbout M. Consensus over de Nederlandse norm voor gezond bewegen (consensus on the Dutch standard for healthy physical activity). Tijdschrift voor gezondheidswetenschappen 2000;78(3):180-183.
- 31. Activ8. URL: <u>https://www.activ8all.com/</u> [accessed 2016-06-11] [WebCite Cache ID 6iC3OopHZ]
- 32. Nederlands Huisartsen Genootschap. NHG-Standaard Obesitas URL: <u>https://www.nhg.org/standaarden/volledig/nhg-standaard-obesitas</u> [accessed 2016-06-16] [WebCite Cache ID 6iItzQjM7]
- Hallal PC, Andersen LB, Bull FC, Guthold R, Haskell W, Ekelund U, Lancet Physical Activity Series Working Group. Global physical activity levels: surveillance progress, pitfalls, and prospects. Lancet 2012 Jul 21;380(9838):247-257. [doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(12)60646-1] [Medline: 22818937]
- 34. Peng W, Crouse JC, Lin J. Using active video games for physical activity promotion: a systematic review of the current state of research. Health Educ Behav 2013 Apr;40(2):171-192. [doi: 10.1177/1090198112444956] [Medline: 22773597]
- 35. Centraal Bureau voor de Statistiek (CBS), Rijksinstituut voor Volksgezondheid en Milieu (RIVM), and Gemeentelijke Gezondheidsdiensten (GGD-en). 2013. Gezondheidsmonitor 2012 URL: <u>https://www.cbs.nl/nl-nl/maatwerk/2013/37/</u> uitkomsten-gezondheidsmonitor-2012 [accessed 2016-06-12] [WebCite Cache ID 6iCka8WpH]
- 36. World Health Organization. 2010. Global recommendations on physical activity for health URL: <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/</u> <u>bitstream/10665/44399/1/9789241599979_eng.pdf</u> [accessed 2016-06-12] [WebCite Cache ID 6iItsRFCZ]
- 37. Strasser B. Physical activity in obesity and metabolic syndrome. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2013 Apr;1281:141-159 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.2012.06785.x] [Medline: 23167451]
- 38. Hanson S, Jones A. Is there evidence that walking groups have health benefits? a systematic review and meta-analysis. Br J Sports Med 2015 Jun;49(11):710-715 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1136/bjsports-2014-094157] [Medline: 25601182]

- Ho V, Simmons RK, Ridgway CL, van Sluijs EM, Bamber DJ, Goodyer IM, et al. Is wearing a pedometer associated with higher physical activity among adolescents? Prev Med 2013 May;56(5):273-277 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2013.01.015] [Medline: 23384471]
- 40. Zuckerman O, Gal-Oz A. Deconstructing gamification: evaluating the effectiveness of continuous measurement, virtual rewards, and social comparison for promoting physical activity. Pers Ubiquit Comput 2014 Jul 5;18(7):1705-1719. [doi: 10.1007/s00779-014-0783-2]
- 41. Godfrey A, Rochester L. Body-worn monitors: a lot done, more to do. J Epidemiol Community Health 2015 Dec;69(12):1139-1140. [doi: 10.1136/jech-2015-205699] [Medline: 26160363]
- 42. Compernolle S, Vandelanotte C, Cardon G, De Bourdeaudhuij I, De Cocker K. Effectiveness of a web-based, computer-tailored, pedometer-based physical activity intervention for adults: a cluster randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2015;17(2):e38 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3402] [Medline: 25665498]
- 43. Dyrstad SM, Hansen BH, Holme IM, Anderssen SA. Comparison of self-reported versus accelerometer-measured physical activity. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2014 Jan;46(1):99-106. [doi: <u>10.1249/MSS.0b013e3182a0595f]</u> [Medline: <u>23793232</u>]
- 44. Warner ET, Wolin KY, Duncan DT, Heil DP, Askew S, Bennett GG. Differential accuracy of physical activity self-report by body mass index. Am J Health Behav 2012 Mar;36(2):168-178 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.5993/AJHB.36.2.3] [Medline: 22370255]
- 45. Sharpe PA, Wilcox S, Rooney LJ, Strong D, Hopkins-Campbell R, Butel J, et al. Adherence to accelerometer protocols among women from economically disadvantaged neighborhoods. J Phys Act Health 2011 Jul;8(5):699-706 [FREE Full text] [Medline: 21734316]
- 46. Shaw K, Gennat H, O'Rourke P, Del Mar C. Exercise for overweight or obesity. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2006 Oct 18(4):CD003817. [doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD003817.pub3] [Medline: 17054187]
- 47. Jensen MD, Ryan DH. New obesity guidelines: promise and potential. JAMA 2014 Jan 1;311(1):23-24. [doi: 10.1001/jama.2013.282546] [Medline: 24381963]
- 48. Elder CR, Gullion CM, Funk KL, Debar LL, Lindberg NM, Stevens VJ. Impact of sleep, screen time, depression and stress on weight change in the intensive weight loss phase of the LIFE study. Int J Obes (Lond) 2012 Jan;36(1):86-92 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1038/ijo.2011.60] [Medline: 21448129]
- 49. Neovius K, Johansson K, Kark M, Neovius M. Obesity status and sick leave: a systematic review. Obes Rev 2009 Jan;10(1):17-27. [doi: 10.1111/j.1467-789X.2008.00521.x] [Medline: 18778315]
- 50. Herzer M, Zeller MH, Rausch JR, Modi AC. Perceived social support and its association with obesity-specific health-related quality of life. J Dev Behav Pediatr 2011 Apr;32(3):188-195 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/DBP.0b013e318208f576] [Medline: 21263350]
- Emmons KM, Barbeau EM, Gutheil C, Stryker JE, Stoddard AM. Social influences, social context, and health behaviors among working-class, multi-ethnic adults. Health Educ Behav 2007 Apr;34(2):315-334. [doi: <u>10.1177/1090198106288011</u>] [Medline: <u>16740510</u>]
- 52. DiMatteo MR. Social support and patient adherence to medical treatment: a meta-analysis. Health Psychol 2004 Mar;23(2):207-218. [doi: 10.1037/0278-6133.23.2.207] [Medline: 15008666]
- 53. Baum A, Revenson T, Singer J. Handbook of health psychology, second edition. USA: Psychology Press, Taylor & Francis Group; 2012.
- 54. Kreps GL, Neuhauser L. New directions in eHealth communication: opportunities and challenges. Patient Educ Couns 2010 Mar;78(3):329-336. [doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2010.01.013] [Medline: 20202779]
- 55. Maher CA, Lewis LK, Ferrar K, Marshall S, De Bourdeaudhuij I, Vandelanotte C. Are health behavior change interventions that use online social networks effective? a systematic review. J Med Internet Res 2014;16(2):e40 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.2952] [Medline: 24550083]
- 56. Csikszentmihalyi M. Flow: The Psychology of Optimal Experience. New York, NY: HarperCollins Publishers; 2008.
- 57. Xu Y, Poole ES, Miller A. This is not a one-horse race: understanding player types in multiplayer pervasive health games for youth. 2012 Presented at: Proceedings of the ACM 2012 conference on Computer Supported Cooperative Work; 2012; Seattle, Washington, DC p. 843-852. [doi: 10.1145/2145204.2145330]
- 58. Danaher BG, Seeley JR. Methodological issues in research on web-based behavioral interventions. Ann Behav Med 2009 Aug;38(1):28-39 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1007/s12160-009-9129-0] [Medline: 19806416]
- Stoner L, Rowlands D, Morrison A, Credeur D, Hamlin M, Gaffney K, et al. Efficacy of exercise intervention for weight loss in overweight and obese adolescents: meta-analysis and implications. Sports Med 2016;46(11):1737-1751. [doi: 10.1007/s40279-016-0537-6] [Medline: 27139723]
- 60. Slentz CA, Duscha BD, Johnson JL, Ketchum K, Aiken LB, Samsa GP, et al. Effects of the amount of exercise on body weight, body composition, and measures of central obesity: STRRIDE--a randomized controlled study. Arch Intern Med 2004 Jan 12;164(1):31-39. [doi: 10.1001/archinte.164.1.31] [Medline: 14718319]
- 61. Rich C, Griffiths LJ, Dezateux C. Seasonal variation in accelerometer-determined sedentary behaviour and physical activity in children: a review. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 2012 Apr 30;9:49 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1186/1479-5868-9-49] [Medline: 22546178]

- 62. Ryan D, Heaner M. Guidelines (2013) for managing overweight and obesity in adults. Preface to the full report. Obesity (Silver Spring) 2014 Jul;22 Suppl 2:S1-S3 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1002/oby.20819] [Medline: 24961822]
- 63. Kushner RF, Ryan DH. Assessment and lifestyle management of patients with obesity: clinical recommendations from systematic reviews. JAMA 2014 Sep 03;312(9):943-952. [doi: <u>10.1001/jama.2014.10432</u>] [Medline: <u>25182103</u>]
- 64. Chen J, Wilkosz ME. Efficacy of technology-based interventions for obesity prevention in adolescents: a systematic review. Adolesc Health Med Ther 2014;5:159-170 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2147/AHMT.S39969] [Medline: 25177158]
- 65. Skjæret N, Nawaz A, Morat T, Schoene D, Helbostad JL, Vereijken B. Exercise and rehabilitation delivered through exergames in older adults: An integrative review of technologies, safety and efficacy. Int J Med Inform 2016 Jan;85(1):1-16. [doi: 10.1016/j.ijmedinf.2015.10.008] [Medline: 26559887]
- 66. Zimmer P, Baumann FT, Oberste M, Wright P, Garthe A, Schenk A, et al. Effects of exercise interventions and physical activity behavior on cancer related cognitive impairments: a systematic review. Biomed Res Int 2016;2016:1820954 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1155/2016/1820954] [Medline: 27144158]

Abbreviations

BMI: body mass index
CONSORT-EHEALTH: Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials of Electronic and Mobile Health Applications and Online Telehealth
MET: metabolic equivalent task
MPA: moderate physical activity
MVPA: moderate to vigorous physical activity
VPA: vigorous physical activity

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 28.07.16; peer-reviewed by C Maher, P Schulz; comments to author 20.11.16; revised version received 23.12.16; accepted 09.02.17; published 03.04.17.

Please cite as:

Kouwenhoven-Pasmooij TA, Robroek SJW, Ling SW, van Rosmalen J, van Rossum EFC, Burdorf A, Hunink MGM A Blended Web-Based Gaming Intervention on Changes in Physical Activity for Overweight and Obese Employees: Influence and Usage in an Experimental Pilot Study JMIR Serious Games 2017;5(2):e6 URL: <u>http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e6/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/games.6421</u> PMID:<u>28373157</u>

©Tessa A Kouwenhoven-Pasmooij, Suzan JW Robroek, Sui Wai Ling, Joost van Rosmalen, Elisabeth FC van Rossum, Alex Burdorf, MG Myriam Hunink. Originally published in JMIR Serious Games (http://games.jmir.org), 03.04.2017. This is an article the Creative Commons open-access distributed under the terms of Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/2.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work, first published in JMIR Serious Games, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://games.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.



Original Paper

Who Is Still Playing Pokémon Go? A Web-Based Survey

Peter Rasche^{1*}, MSc; Anna Schlomann^{2*}, MSc; Alexander Mertens¹, Dr Ing, Dr rer medic, Dipl Inform

¹Institute of Industrial Engineering and Ergonomics, Department of Mechanical Engineering, RWTH Aachen University, Aachen, Germany ²Doctoral Programme GROW "Gerontological Research On Well-Being", University of Cologne, Cologne, Germany

*these authors contributed equally

Corresponding Author:

Peter Rasche, MSc Institute of Industrial Engineering and Ergonomics Department of Mechanical Engineering RWTH Aachen University Bergdriesch 27 Aachen, 52062 Germany Phone: 49 2418099477 Fax: 49 2418092131 Email: p.rasche@iaw.rwth-aachen.de

Abstract

Background: Poor physical activity is one of the major health care problems in Western civilizations. Various digital gadgets aiming to increase physical activity, such as activity trackers or fitness apps, have been introduced over recent years. The newest products are serious games that incorporate real-life physical activity into their game concept. Recent studies have shown that such games increase the physical activity of their users over the short term.

Objective: In this study, we investigated the motivational effects of the digital game "Pokémon Go" leading to continued use or abandonment of the game. The aim of the study was to determine aspects that motivate individuals to play augmented reality exergames and how this motivation can be used to strengthen the initial interest in physical activity.

Methods: A total of 199 participants completed an open self-selected Web-based survey. On the basis of their self-indicated assignment to one of three predefined user groups (active, former, and nonuser of Pokémon Go), participants answered various questions regarding game experience, physical activity, motivation, and personality as measured by the Big Five Inventory.

Results: In total, 81 active, 56 former, and 62 nonusers of Pokémon Go were recruited. When asked about the times they perform physical activity, active users stated that they were less physically active in general than former and nonusers. However, based on a subjective rating, active users were more motivated to be physically active due to playing Pokémon Go. Motivational aspects differed for active and former users, whereas fan status was the same within both groups. Active users are more motivated by features directly related to Pokémon, such as catching all possible Pokémon and reaching higher levels, whereas former users stress the importance of general game quality, such as better augmented reality and more challenges in the game. Personality did not affect whether a person started to play Pokémon Go nor their abandonment of the game.

Conclusions: The results show various motivating elements that should be incorporated into augmented reality exergames based on the game Pokémon Go. We identified different user types for whom different features of the game contribute to maintained motivation or abandonment. Our results show aspects that augmented reality exergame designers should keep in mind to encourage individuals to start playing their game and facilitate long-term user engagement, resulting in a greater interest in physical activity.

(JMIR Serious Games 2017;5(2):e7) doi: 10.2196/games.7197

KEYWORDS

games; recreational; mobile apps; cell phones; Pokémon Go

Introduction

Daily physical activity is one of the leading strategies for fighting global mortality [1]. Although organizations such as

```
http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e7/
```

the World Health Organization constantly promote the value of physical activity, the trend is the opposite [1]. In Germany, physical activity is continually decreasing within the population. This trend is present in all age groups. In 2016, more than half

Rasche et al

of the entire German population performed an inadequate amount of physical activity per day [2]. As a result, health care costs rise, and the probability of secondary diseases such as high blood pressure rises, too. Thus, solutions for motivating individuals to perform physical activity on a daily basis are more essential than ever.

Recent attempts to encourage individuals to perform physical activity include activity trackers and fitness apps, which have turned mobile phones into a personal measuring instrument to document daily physical activity [3]. By documenting and defining a certain daily goal in this manner, the user is encouraged to reconsider his or her lifestyle and incorporate more physical activity into their everyday life [4,5]. Further, elements such as challenges, badges, or rank lists with family, friends, or a community are used to motivate the users of an activity tracker to perform a healthy amount of daily physical activity [6-8]. Recently, an additional trend occurred in augmented reality exergames, also referred to as urban exergames [9], which incorporate real-life physical activity into their game concept. Urban exergames are characterized by a set of criteria: the player is required to be physically active, the game is played in an urban environment, it runs on mobile phones, and makes use of the built-in mobile phone sensors [9]. Medical and public health communities have discussed the potential of these games with regard to their influence on higher levels of sustainable physical activity to achieve health benefits [10].

The most successful game in this category in 2016 was Pokémon Go. It is an augmented reality game for iOS and Android released in July 2016. The game is based on fictional creatures called Pokémon (ref. to Pocket Monsters), which first came on the scene in the 1990s and were merchandized in video games, card games, movies, television series, comic books, toys, etc. The aim of Pokémon Go is to seek, hunt, and collect a variety of different Pokémon as in previous video games. However, instead of launching just another video game, Niantic, the developer of Pokémon Go, combined the geocaching concept with augmented reality mechanics. This augmented reality feature embeds two-dimensionally animated Pokémon in real-world images captured by the mobile phone camera. Users have to explore their real-world neighborhood to search for and hunt Pokémon. The individual Pokédex of every user provides an overview of which Pokémon have already been found and caught. The central element of the game is to catch and collect all the different Pokémon. Other features include training Pokémon and fighting against the Pokémon of other users in battle arenas. By performing various physical activities in Pokémon Go, the users gain experience points that are required to reach higher levels.

The launch of Pokémon Go led to hype all over the world. Large numbers of users met on streets and in public places [11]. Despite the relatively short time since its release, there is initial research on Pokémon Go. Current studies have mainly investigated the effect of Pokémon Go on physical activity [12,13]. Althoff et al showed that persons who are more interested in Pokémon Go, measured by search queries, are more active than those who are less interested [13]. Similar research also exists for other video games requiring physical

activity, such as Wii Fit or Kinect Sports [14]. Going beyond objectively measured physical activity, it is, however, also relevant to consider the effects of playing Pokémon Go on further domains, such as social cognitive factors including the users' self-perception, behavioral intentions, and motivational aspects. Social and game-related correlates such as attitudes toward gaming and habits have been shown to influence active gaming among adolescents [15]. One study reported benefits and negative effects for children playing Pokémon Go [16]. Pokémon Go is a good research object due to its high number of users. Additionally, Pokémon Go includes several of the popular gamification tactics as described by Cugelman [8]. The game offers a clear theme by integrating Pokémon into the real world. The story is also quite easy to tell, with the overall goal being to collect all Pokémon and become the best Pokémon trainer [16]. Furthermore, the game offers clear goals (catch 'em all), challenges (hatch an egg), levels (experience levels), and allocation points (Pokéstops and arenas), and it shows the progress of the user, provides feedback, and rewards experience points. A badge is awarded each time an egg hatches, and the game leaders are shown at the top of each arena they are actually the best in.

To the best of our knowledge, we are the first to investigate the aspects of the motivation to start and continue playing an augmented reality exergame like Pokémon Go in the general population.

In this study, we investigated the influence of personality and various game functions on physical activity and motivation to start playing Pokémon Go as well as on motivation to continue playing the game or quitting. We performed a Web-based survey questioning motivation to start, continue, and quit, as well as personality based on the Big Five Inventory [17,18].

In summary, our main research questions are

- 1. How long do users play Pokémon Go?
- 2. What are the aspects motivating people to start playing Pokémon Go?
- 3. What are the aspects motivating users to continue playing Pokémon Go?
- 4. What are the aspects motivating users to quit playing Pokémon Go?
- 5. Are there any subjectively perceived effects of playing this augmented reality exergame on physical activity?
- 6. Which type of users engages with Pokémon Go?
- 7. How can these effects be transferred to other augmented reality exergames?

Our study provides guidance on how to initially get individuals engaged in augmented reality exergames and how to facilitate long-term user engagement.

Methods

Design

An open, self-selected, Web-based survey was designed to investigate the aforementioned research questions. The survey was designed in German and provided for German-speaking internet users. A Web-based survey was used as it is a suitable

XSL•FO RenderX

way to reach individuals with particular characteristics or interests, that is, the group of potential game users, in a short period of time without any limitations on physical space [19-21].

On the basis of the research questions, the main purpose of the survey was to collect data about three different user groups that we would like to compare. The three predefined user groups we wanted to identify and compare were individuals who actively play Pokémon Go, individuals who had played it, and others who had never played Pokémon Go before. To identify these three groups, users were asked to state in an initial question to which of these three groups they belong. On the basis of their answer, further thematic blocks were questioned, including physical activity and motivational aspects.

To differentiate between active and former users of Pokémon Go, more detailed questions about the duration of use and level reached were asked.

Measuring Physical Activity

On the basis of the idea of Godin and Shephard, physical activity was examined subjectively in one question asking how many times per week a person spends at least 30 min performing physical activity that causes sweat [22]. Due to the idea that individuals who do not regularly perform physical activity might also respond to our survey, we also included the answers "several times per month," "once a month," "rarely," and "never" [23]. Active and former users also answered questions on whether playing Pokémon Go affects their subjective interest in physical activity and whether they think they perform more physical activity as a result of playing Pokémon Go.

Measuring Motivation

Active and former users answered questions about motivational aspects. These referred to the initial motivation to start playing Pokémon Go, the motivation to continue playing, and to missing functions in the game. Former users were also asked for the reasons they stopped playing and about additional features they would like to see incorporated into the game. All of these questions included an open-ended text field. In this context, we also investigated possible motivating effects by peers and co-users and possible interdependencies of playing the game with the user's personal network.

Measuring Personality

To determine which type of user engages with Pokémon Go, the Big Five Inventory was applied. The concept of the Big Five Inventory is quite old but nevertheless it is a practical tool in characterizing individuals. The Big Five dimensions of personality are calculated based on 10 questions rated on a 5-point Likert scale (1="not correct," 5="fully correct") [17,18]. The Big Five dimensions are extraversion, agreeableness, conscientiousness, neuroticism, and openness. In this study, we used the Big Five Inventory to investigate whether the five dimensions of personality can be used to differentiate types of Pokémon Go users as well as persons with no intention of playing this game. If there are differences, game designers could bear this in mind and cater their games to certain personalities.

Data Collection

Data were collected between October 26 and November 20, 2016. The questionnaire was programmed and made available on a website hosted using the Unipark software [24]. The survey was introduced as a study examining the effects of modern digital games on health care systems (see Multimedia Appendix 1).

All participants were informed about the duration of the survey, data storage, and the leading investigator. Each participant decided to take part in this survey voluntarily by following the designated link to the survey. No incentives were offered for participation.

The survey was tested properly by 2 independent examiners with regard to wording and technical functionality. The survey included 42 items for all 3 investigated user groups, distributed over 7 different pages. Participants were able to review their entries per page before moving on.

Recruitment

The survey was addressed to the general population with access to the Internet in Germany. No exclusion criteria or screening questionnaires were applied.

We applied different channels of recruitment to reach a broad range of potential participants for this open survey. The sampling procedure was nonprobabilistic and respondents were selected based on their voluntary willingness to participate [19]. The Web-based survey was promoted by a Facebook advertisement targeting persons aged between 14 and 99 years, who had indicated on Facebook that they were interested in physical activity and well-being, entertainment electronics, or Pokémon Go. This method of recruitment was chosen because the probability that the participants are younger and familiar with social media is quite high. Furthermore, this open Web-based survey is an observational study targeting participants who play or have played Pokémon Go. Recruitment via social media, therefore, seems to be a suitable approach [20].

The advertisement itself used text similar to the text presented on the introduction page for the Web-based survey (see Multimedia Appendix 1). In addition, the weblink to the Web-based survey was posted in one private Facebook group ("RWTH Aachen University") and on a Facebook fan page called "Pokémon Go Deutschland." The former group is frequently used by students of RWTH Aachen University and consists of 17,221 members at the time of recruitment. The Facebook fan page "Pokémon Go Deutschland" was followed by about Pokémon Go fans at the time of recruitment. In total, 12,516 individuals saw the link to our survey presented in their newsfeed or group on Facebook. The weblink to the survey was also posted in the German Web community "Pokémon Go Forum," which has 2456 members. Finally, the link to our open Web-based survey was distributed in a mailing list for students at the University of Cologne, Germany. In all cases, the recruitment was based on the same text as shown in Multimedia Appendix 1.



In total, n=345 unique individuals visited the website of our Web-based survey. The identification of different individuals was performed using the Unipark software based on Internet Protocol (IP) address and cookie function. N=88 of these 345 visitors never started the survey. N=58 discontinued completing the survey. In total, 199 visitors finally participated in the survey and completed the whole questionnaire. Of those, 53 were recruited through Facebook, 62 via the Pokémon Go forum, and 12 via email. For 72 participants, the channel of recruitment was unknown. The participation rate was thus 74.4% and the completion rate 60.9%. The average duration of completing the survey was 10 min 52.96 s with a median of 9 min 2 s.

Statistical Analysis

Data were analyzed using the SPSS statistics software, version SPSS 22 (IBM). Several one-way analyses of variance (ANOVA) and multivariate analyses of variance (MANOVA)

Table 1. Participant demographics by user group.

were conducted at a significance level of .05. To compare active and former users, we also calculated t tests for independent samples and chi-square statistics both at a significance level of .05.

Ethics Statement

The Ethics Committee at RWTH Aachen Faculty of Medicine authorized this study and its ethical and legal implications in its statement EK236/16 in mid-2016.

Results

Participants

Depending on the answers to the first question in the survey, participants were divided into three groups (Table 1): active users of Pokémon Go (n=81), former users of Pokémon Go (n=56), and nonusers of Pokémon Go (n=62).

Demography		Participants: Pokémon Go users				
		Active	Former	Non		
		(n=81)	(n=56)	(n=62)		
Age (in years)				·		
	Minimum	19	15	15		
	Maximum	60	66	85		
	Mean (SD)	34.9 (9.8)	25.6 (8.4)	38.8 (19.6)		
Gender						
	Male	54	34	32		
	Female	27	22	30		
Education						
	School pupil	0	3	3		
	Low level	4	0	0		
	Average level	16	1	6		
	High level	55	51	51		
	Other	6	1	2		
Environment						
	Urban area	59	47	52		
	Rural area	22	9	10		
Household						
	Partner	22	19	15		
	Family	39	15	24		
	Shared flat	8	14	4		
	Single	13	9	17		
Duration of use (in months Mean (SD)	s),	3.9 (0.8)	1.6 (1.3)	_a		
Level, Mean (SD)		27.0 (3.9)	14.9 (7.1)	_a		

^aNo data available for nonusers.



Physical Activity

Figure 1 shows the results for the question about self-rated physical activity for all participants. A descriptive analysis reveals that former as well as nonusers of Pokémon Go tend to perform physical activity "several times a week," whereas the group of active users is spread over the whole range of performing physical activity "several times per week" to "never." A univariate analysis of variance revealed significant differences in the physical activity behavior between the three groups ($F_{2.196}$ =14.359, P<.001).

Participants were asked about whether they believed Pokémon Go increased their interest in performing physical activity. As Figure 2 shows, active users had the impression that Pokémon Go increased their interest in physical activity. Former users

Figure 1. Self-evaluation on how often physical activity is performed.

did not believe that Pokémon Go increased their interest in performing physical activity. A univariate analysis of variance revealed significant differences in interest between active and former users ($F_{1,135} = 33.818$, P < .001).

Participants were also asked whether they had the impression that they were performing more or less physical activity since playing Pokémon Go.

The majority of active Pokémon Go users (47/81, 58%) stated that they performed more physical activity than before playing this game. Answers among the former Pokémon Go users were more divergent, as shown in Figure 3. A one-way analysis of variance with "user group" as the between-subject factor revealed a significant difference between the two groups ($F_{1,135}$ = 48.833, *P*<.001).





Figure 2. Subjective impression of whether Pokémon Go influenced users' interest in performing physical activity.





Figure 3. Subjective impression of whether more physical activity was performed than usual due to playing Pokémon Go.



Motivation

The following section reports the findings related to motivational aspects. We focus especially on the motivation to start, continue playing, and quit the game.

Motivation to Start Playing the Game

On average, active and former users reported two reasons to start playing Pokémon Go (M_{active} 1.9 (SD 1.1), M_{former} 2.0 (SD 1.1)). There was no difference in the number of reasons given

by the two groups ($t_{135} = -0.53$, P=.60). Table 2 provides an overview of the different aspects of motivation to start playing. Both groups mentioned curiosity most frequently. Being a POKÉMON fan, media reports, and reports from friends were also important sources of motivation for both groups (see Table 2). The only significant difference between active and former users of Pokémon Go occurred for the item "Being fascinated by the augmented reality function"; former users reported this reason more often than active users ($\chi^2_1 = 5.8$, P=.02).



Table 2.	Motivation to start	playing	Pokémon Go	(multiple	answers allowed)
		· · · · / / / ·		· · · · ·		

Motivation to start playing	Pokémon Go users		Significance	P value
	Active (n=81)	Former (n=56)		
Mean of number of reasons (SD)	1.9 (1.1)	2.0 (1.1)	$t_{135} = -0.53$.60
Curiosity, n (%)	55 (68)	36 (64)	$\chi^2_1=0.2$.66
Being a Pokémon fan, n (%)	32 (40)	21 (38)	$\chi^2_1=0.1$.81
Media reports, n (%)	23 (28)	15 (27)	$\chi^2_1=0.0$.83
Reports from friends, n (%)	22 (27)	22 (39)	$\chi^2_1=2.2$.13
Everybody around me plays it, n (%)	11 (14)	5 (9)	$\chi^2_1=0.7$.41
Being fascinated by the augmented reality function, n (%) $$	5 (6)	11 (20)	$\chi^2_1 = 5.8$.02
Combining fun and physical activity ^a , n (%)	3 (4)	0 (0)	$\chi^2_1=2.1$.15
Game for traveling ^a , n (%)	2 (3)	0 (0)	$\chi^2_1 = 1.4$.24
Nostalgia ^a , n (%)	1 (1)	2 (4)	$\chi^{2}_{1}=0.8$.36

^aAnswers to open-ended questions; coded for analysis.

Motivation to Continue Playing the Game

Participants were asked whether reaching the next level motivated them to continue playing (10-point scale: 1=did not motivate at all, 10 = highly motivated). The mean value for the group of active users was 7.1 points (SD 2.1); the mean value for the group of former users was 5.4 points (SD 2.6). The two groups differ significantly (t_{101} = 4.07, P<.001). In open-ended

questions, participants were able to indicate which other aspects of the game besides reaching the next level motivated them to continue playing. Table 3 reports the reasons given. Active users were more motivated by the aim of completing the Pokédex (χ^2_1 =26.9, *P*<.001) and reported more fun and curiosity while playing (χ^2_1 =4.6, *P*=.03). There was no significant difference for any other reason given, but active users reported more reasons on average (t_{131} =4.65, *P*<.001; see Table 3).

Table 3. Motivation to continue playing the game (multiple answers allowed).

Motivation to continue playing	Pokémon G	o users	Significance	P value
	Active (n=81)	Former (n=56)		
Mean of number of reasons (SD)	1.1 (0.8)	0.5 (0.7)	<i>t</i> ₁₃₁ =4.65	<.001
Completing the Pokédex ^a , n (%)	33 (41)	1 (2)	$\chi^2_1 = 26.9$	<.001
Fun or curiosity or recreation ^a , n (%)	12 (15)	3 (4)	$\chi^2_1 = 4.6$.03
Finding new or rare Pokémon ^a , n (%)	9 (11)	4 (7)	$\chi^2_1 = 0.6$.44
Catching strong Pokémon or being the best ^a , n (%)	8 (10)	10 (18)	$\chi^2_1 = 1.9$.17
Joint activities with family and friends ^a , n (%)	5 (6)	3 (5)	$\chi^2_1 = 0.0$.84
Being active or outside ^a , n (%)	5 (6)	2 (4)	$\chi^{2}_{1}=0.5$.50
Updates or new generations ^a , n (%)	4 (5)	0 (0)	$\chi^2_1 = 2.9$.09
Higher levels ^a , n (%)	3 (4)	1 (2)	$\chi^2_1=0.4$.51
Incubating eggs ^a , n (%)	2 (3)	1 (2)	$\chi^2_1 = 0.1$.79
Fighting in arenas ^a , n (%)	2 (3)	0 (0)	$\chi^2_1 = 1.4$.24
Nostalgia ^a , n (%)	2 (3)	0 (0)	$\chi^2_1 = 1.4$.24

^aAnswers to open-ended questions; coded for analysis.

http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e7/



Beyond motivational aspects directly related to the game, we also analyzed whether there is motivation due to social interaction. On the basis of active and former users' self-reports, social contacts did not grow or decline through playing Pokémon Go. In total, 90% (73/81) of active users and 95% (53/56) of former users reported that their group of friends remained constant. There was no difference between the two groups $(\chi^2_1=0.9, P=.34)$. We found significant differences between active and former users for the question about how often Pokémon Go is a relevant topic in conversations in meetings with friends and family. In all, 50% (28/56) of former users never talk about Pokémon Go, and a further 39% (22/56) seldom talk about it; 11% (6/56) indicated that they talk about it often. For the active users, 11% (9/81) never, 56% (45/81) seldom, 20% (16/81) often, 5% (4/81) almost always, and 9% (7/81) always talk about Pokémon Go when meeting friends (χ^2_4 =29.6, P < .001). We also asked users to rate the probability of

Table 4.	Missing	functions	in Pokémon	Go	(multiple answers allowed).
Lable 4.	THISSING	runetions	in r okemon	00	(indicipie answers anowed).

recommending the game to others on a scale from 1 to 10. Active users would recommend the game more often than former users (M_{active} 7.43 (SD 2.2); M_{former} 4.21 (SD 2.3), t_{135} =8.39, P<.001).

To examine aspects that motivate users to continue playing as a whole, we also asked about missing functions in the game. The missing functions differ for active and former users. For active users, a higher number of Pokéstops and more arenas are more important. Former users mention the possibility of exchanging Pokémon and better augmented-reality functions significantly more often than active users (see Table 4). For both groups, more Pokémon in the neighborhood and the possibility of exchanging Pokémon are further important features that are currently missing in Pokémon Go. Only 4% (3/81) of active and 4% (2/56) of former users said that there are no missing functions. On average, 2.8 missing functions were mentioned in both groups (SD 1.6 and 1.5).

Missing functions	Pokémon Go u	sers	Significance	<i>P</i> value
	Active (n=81)	Former (n=56)		
Mean of number of functions (SD)	2.8 (1.6)	2.8 (1.5)	t ₁₃₅ =0.084	.93
No missing functions, n (%)	3 (4)	2 (4)	$\chi^2_1=0.0$.97
More Pokémon in my neighborhood, n (%)	47 (58)	35 (63)	$\chi^2_1=0.3$.60
Exchanging Pokémon, n (%)	45 (56)	42 (75)	$\chi^2_1 = 5.4$.02
Direct fights against others, n (%)	44 (54)	38 (68)	$\chi^2_1 = 2.5$.11
More Pokéstops, n (%)	36 (44)	12 (21)	$\chi^2_1 = 7.7$.01
More updates, n (%)	31 (38)	14 (25)	$\chi^2_1 = 2.6$.10
More arenas, n (%)	21 (26)	6 (11)	$\chi^{2}_{1}=4.8$.03
Better augmented reality, n (%)	2 (3)	8 (14)	$\chi^2_1 = 6.8$.01

Table 5.	Participants'	personality	dimensions	by	user	group.
----------	---------------	-------------	------------	----	------	--------

Big five dimensions	Pokémon Go users				
	Active	Former	Non		
	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)		
Extraversion (points)	3.2 (1.0)	3.5 (1.0)	3.4 (1.0)		
Agreeableness (points)	2.9 (0.8)	3.0 (0.7)	3.1 (0.8)		
Conscientiousness (points)	3.4 (0.8)	3.4 (1.0)	3.7 (1.0)		
Neuroticism (points)	2.8 (1.0)	3.0 (1.0)	2.7 (0.8)		
Openness (points)	3.5 (1.0)	3.5 (1.1)	3.5 (1.0)		

Former users were also asked for reasons that would make them start playing again. The most frequently reported reasons were an increase in the range of functions (12/56, 21%) and options for interaction with other users (18/56, 32%). Further answers related to technical features such as more stable servers and a lower battery consumption (7/56, 13%) and rendering the game

more interesting by incorporating new challenges and more tactical game elements (6/56, 11%).

Motivation to Quit

Individuals who were categorized as former users of Pokémon Go were asked for their reasons for quitting the game. The most frequently reported reasons were boredom (32/56, 57%), being

disappointed (13/56, 23%), difficulties in reaching higher levels (16/56, 29%), and technical problems (10/56, 18%). Other points of criticism were related to missing components in the game itself, such as too few Pokémon (10/56, 18%), Pokéstops (5/56, 9%), and arenas (3/56, 5%) or a lack of co-users (4/56, 7%). Some former users also said that their general interest in the game had waned (6/56, 11%) or that they did not have the time to play (5/56, 9%). On average, 1.93 reasons were mentioned (SD 1.2).

Personality

Mean values for the five personality dimensions within the different user groups are shown in Table 5.

A MANOVA was performed to investigate the effect of the between-subject factor "user group" on the different factors of the Big Five Inventory. Using Pillai's trace, there was no significant effect of "user group" on the five factors of the Big Five Inventory (V=.059, $F_{10,386}$ =1.165, P=0.31). Also, separate univariate ANOVAs revealed no significant effects of the between-subject factor "user group" for the separate factors of the Big Five Inventory (.17< P<.99).

Discussion

Principal Findings

The potential of mobile phone apps to increase physical activity and thereby contribute to better health is intensively being discussed these days [25]. Going beyond classical fitness apps and wearable devices such as activity trackers, initial studies investigating the effects of augmented reality exergames such as Pokémon Go on physical activity are available [8,9]. The focus of this study lies on the motivation for starting to play, continuing to play, and quitting this game.

This study presents results of an open Web-based survey. The sample is divided into three groups (active (N=81), former (N=56), and nonusers of Pokémon Go (N=62)). An investigation of self-reported physical activity showed that the percentage of persons who rarely or never perform physical activity with a duration of at least 30 min while perspiring is higher in the group of active users than in the group of former or nonusers. Examining motivation to start this game showed that curiosity and being a fan of Pokémon were the most frequently mentioned aspects. It is interesting that the group of former users mentioned interest in the augmented reality technology significantly more often as motivation to start playing Pokémon Go.

Regarding the motivation to continue playing, this study revealed that the group of active users is motivated by aspects directly related to the aim of completing the Pokédex and reaching higher levels in the game. The group of former users was significantly less motivated to continue playing by aspects such as reaching the next level. Their efforts were much more competitive. They were motivated by catching strong Pokémon and becoming the best. Aspects relating to social interaction such as having fun, being outside, and spending time with family and friends while playing the game also motivated them to continue. Former users were asked about aspects that motivated them to quit the game. The most frequently mentioned aspects were boredom and disappointment. Besides these aspects, missing social interaction was also mentioned again, such as, for example, exchanging Pokémon or fighting directly against each other. This was also highlighted by active users as a missing function in the game. Finally, the augmented reality function was criticized as being not realistic enough. However, if this issue were resolved, former users would be willing to give the game a second chance.

Our investigation regarding differences in personality within the different groups studied revealed no results. The use of this game is independent of personality.

Gamification

The augmented reality exergame Pokémon Go employs a range of gamification elements. The effectiveness of gamification has been discussed in different areas of application as well, for example, to support the self-management of chronic diseases [26]. The crucial question in this context is whether gamification can contribute to long-term user engagement since only then is it reasonable to assume positive effects on physical activity and health as described in other works [8,9]. In our survey, we found that by no means was everyone who started to use the game motivated to continue playing in the long term. This phenomenon has also been shown for other apps triggering healthy behavior [27] and for the use of activity trackers [28]. However, using and quitting the use of mobile technologies and wearables is a complex process and not only caused by mere dissatisfaction [29]. In the following section, the gamification elements are discussed in detail with regard to their contribution to motivation according to the three main topics: starting to play, continuing to play, and quitting playing.

Motivation to Start Playing the Game

Curiosity, being a Pokémon fan, and the augmented reality function were the most frequently mentioned reasons to start playing Pokémon Go. Media and download reports also showed that telling the right story or theme in combination with a new technology, in this case the little-known augmented reality function, could motivate thousands to start playing the game [16]. Other games in this context also need to find the right triggers to create curiosity and get people to start playing. The use of cartoon characters generally seems to be a promising approach that has also been shown to affect children's food preferences when placed on food packaging [30]. The augmented reality function was a motivating factor, especially for the former players. This leads to the conclusion that new functions or technologies could encourage the start of use, but it takes more to facilitate long-term use.

Motivation to Continue Playing the Game

In previous studies, rewards, competitions, and fun elements have been judged as important elements leading to enjoyable experiences in game-playing [7,26]. App design and specific app features are also crucial for the users' long-term engagement [31]. These factors have also been shown in the present study. With regard to the motivation to continue playing, we found differences related to the classical concept of levels [32]. Active

```
SI-FO
```

users were motivated by reaching the next level, whereas former users reported being more motivated by catching strong or rare Pokémon. Social interaction in real life regarding Pokémon Go, such as spending time with family and friends, was also much more motivating for former users than for active ones. It is therefore of great importance for user's long-term engagement to consider individualized preferences. It furthermore seems important to integrate the game as far as possible into the users' real lives, especially if an augmented reality function is used. Motivation for continuing playing the game could thus be strengthened.

Motivation to Quit

We should not ignore the fact that fairly high numbers of users have quit playing the game after a short period of use. One of the reasons mentioned was boredom. Within our study, the duration of playing Pokémon Go is even shorter than the average time of use for activity trackers, as reported in Ledger and McCaffrey [28]. Our results show that a strong interest in the theme of the game (in this case Pokémon Go) could prevent people from quitting it. In the event of such interest, reaching the next level was also experienced as motivating for users.

Missing social interaction functions within the game was a further reason for quitting the game. Social interaction and support were already important features demanded by users in earlier active games designed for the Nintendo Wii or Microsoft Xbox Kinect [33]. Tateno et al stated that Pokémon Go could be useful for increasing social contact outside the game itself [34]. Our study indicates that no social interaction outside the game arises as a result of just playing the game. Therefore, it is essential to include social interaction within the gameplay and the topic of the game. In the case of the investigated game, Pokémon Go, desired social interactions embedded in the game included direct fighting against each other without visiting an arena and swapping Pokémon among each other. Both aspects relate to highly realistic gameplay as Pokémon trainers could exchange Pokémon and fight against each other in the Pokémon books.

Personality

Analysis using the Big Five Inventory among users revealed no indication of significant differences among users playing Pokémon Go or quitting it once it was played. The comparison of the Big Five Inventory with participants indicating no interest in playing Pokémon Go showed no differences.

Transfer of Knowledge

All in all, the design and the incorporated gamification functions of Pokémon Go are suitable for different types of users. Although the initial motivation to start was the same for active as well as former users, the motivation to continue playing was mainly linked to social interaction. Social interaction was the main function identified as missing in this game and, furthermore, it was identified as the function motivating long-term use. If a user is not fully immersed in the theme, social interaction and especially social rewards are the elements motivating users less interested in the theme of the game to continue playing. This is independent of a certain personality or user type. Therefore, augmented reality exergames should incorporate functions that support social interaction among users as well as between users and their friends and family.

Limitations

This study has several limitations related to its methodological design as well as the reported results. The open Web-based study was not representative due to regional recruiting via Facebook. Although the users of Facebook are adequate in terms of representative population characteristics, a bias is still possible [21]. A bias in recruitment might lead to differences for the groups in the Big Five Inventory as well as in age and education. We also included only self-reports and no objective measures for physical activity. In terms of distinguishing individuals with high physical activity from those with medium or low physical activity, this is still a limitation [23]. Furthermore, this study was conducted 14 weeks after the initial start of Pokémon Go in Germany. Therefore, our study could only reveal initial motivational aspects for active and former users due to the lack of a long-term perspective. Nevertheless, we were able to show that users already existed who had quit playing the game after quite a short duration of use. To examine the motivational structures in more detail, longitudinal studies are needed to obtain a deeper insight into the mechanisms, as conducted, for example, in the context of activity trackers [6,28]. A qualitative follow-up could also be useful to track motivation over time.

Due to the open Web-based recruitment, no inferences can be made about the usage rated and sociodemographical distribution of the general user group of Pokémon Go, especially as this Web-based survey was conducted in German. Finally, it must be noted that we are unable to answer the question about how much time has passed since former users quit playing the game. Although we know how long the average duration of use is, it might be interesting to determine whether a former user was an early adopter or late adopter of this game.

Conclusions

In an exploratory approach, we ascertained motivational structures in the context of serious mobile games that can serve as the basis for future work. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study explicitly investigating the motivation of active and former Pokémon Go users to use and stop using the game. We were able to determine aspects motivating users to start playing Pokémon Go as well as reasons to quit the game. Further insights into how to maintain long-term user engagement have been revealed and compared with recent studies in the field of serious games and activity trackers.

Acknowledgments

This publication is part of the research project "TECH4AGE," financed by the Federal Ministry of Education and Research (BMBF, under Grant No. 16SV7111) and promoted by VDI/VDE Innovation + Technik GmbH.



Conflicts of Interest

None declared.

Multimedia Appendix 1

Introduction text of survey (German/English).

[PDF File (Adobe PDF File), 197KB - games_v5i2e7_app1.pdf]

References

- 1. World Health Organization. Global recommendations on physical activity for health. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2010.
- 2. Froböse I, Wallmann-Sperlich B. Ergo. Der DKV Report "Wie gesund lebt Deutschland?" 2016 URL: <u>http://www.ergo.com/</u> ~/media/ergocom/pdf/studien/dkv/20160808-dkv-report-2016-studienbericht.pdf?la=de [accessed 2016-12-25] [WebCite Cache ID 6n13hFlu1]
- 3. Dobkin BH. Wearable motion sensors to continuously measure real-world physical activities. Curr Opin Neurol 2013 Dec;26(6):602-608 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.1097/WCO.0000000000000026] [Medline: 24136126]
- 4. Poirier J, Bennett WL, Jerome GJ, Shah NG, Lazo M, Yeh H, et al. Effectiveness of an activity tracker- and Internet-based adaptive walking program for adults: a randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2016;18(2):e34 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.5295] [Medline: 26860434]
- Bravata DM, Smith-Spangler C, Sundaram V, Gienger AL, Lin N, Lewis R, et al. Using pedometers to increase physical activity and improve health: a systematic review. J Am Med Assoc 2007 Nov 21;298(19):2296-2304. [doi: 10.1001/jama.298.19.2296] [Medline: 18029834]
- Fritz T, Huang EM, Murphy GC, Zimmermann T. Persuasive technology in the real world: a study of long-term use of activity sensing devices for fitness. In: Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems (CHI '14). New York, NY, USA: ACM; 2014 Presented at: CHI '14; April 26 - May 01, 2014; Toronto, Ontario, Canada p. 487-496 URL: <u>http://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?doid=2556288.2557383</u> [doi: <u>10.1145/2556288.2557383</u>]
- 7. Lister C, West JH, Cannon B, Sax T, Brodegard D. Just a fad? Gamification in health and fitness apps. JMIR Serious Games 2014;2(2):e9 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.3413] [Medline: 25654660]
- 8. Cugelman B. Gamification: what it is and why it matters to digital health behavior change developers. JMIR Serious Games 2013;1(1):e3 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.3139] [Medline: 25658754]
- 9. Knoell M, Dutz T, Hardy S, Goebel S. Urban Exergames: How Architects and Serious Gaming Researchers Collaborate on the Design of Digital Games that Make You Move. In: Minhua M, Lakhmi CJ, Paul A, editors. Virtual, Augmented Reality and Serious Games for Healthcare 1. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer; 2014:191-207.
- 10. Anderson N, Steele J, O'Neill L, Harden LA. Pokémon Go: mobile app user guides. Br J Sports Med 2016 Aug 18. [doi: 10.1136/bjsports-2016-096762] [Medline: 27539503]
- 11. Baranowski T. Pokémon Go, go, go, gone? Games Health J 2016 Aug 15 Epub ahead of print. [doi: 10.1089/g4h.2016.01055.tbp] [Medline: 27525347]
- 12. LeBlanc AG, Chaput J. Pokémon Go: A game changer for the physical inactivity crisis? Prev Med 2016 Nov 14 Epub ahead of print. [doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2016.11.012] [Medline: 27856340]
- 13. Althoff T, White RW, Horvitz E. Influence of Pokémon Go on physical activity: study and implications. J Med Internet Res 2016 Dec 06;18(12):e315 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.6759] [Medline: 27923778]
- Gao Z, Chen S, Pasco D, Pope Z. A meta-analysis of active video games on health outcomes among children and adolescents. Obes Rev 2015 Sep;16(9):783-794. [doi: <u>10.1111/obr.12287</u>] [Medline: <u>25943852</u>]
- Simons M, de Vet E, Chinapaw MJ, de Boer M, Seidell JC, Brug J. Personal, social, and game-related correlates of active and non-active gaming among dutch gaming adolescents: survey-based multivariable, multilevel logistic regression analyses. JMIR Serious Games 2014 Apr 04;2(1):e4 [FREE Full text] [doi: <u>10.2196/games.3092</u>] [Medline: <u>25654657</u>]
- Serino M, Cordrey K, McLaughlin L, Milanaik RL. Pokémon Go and augmented virtual reality games: a cautionary commentary for parents and paediatricians. Curr Opin Pediatr 2016 Oct;28(5):673-677. [doi: 10.1097/MOP.0000000000409] [Medline: 27479151]
- Rammstedt B, Kemper CJ, Klein MC, Beierlein C, Kovaleva A. A short scale for assessing the big five dimensions of personality:10 item Big Five Inventory (BFI-10). Methoden Daten Anal 2013;7(2):233-249 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.12758/mda.2013.013]
- 18. Costa PT, McCrae RR. The Revised NEO Personality Inventory (NEO-PI-R). In: Boyle PGJ, editor. The SAGE Handbook of Personality Theory and Assessment: Personality Measurement and Testing (Volume 2). Thousand Oaks, Ca, USA: Sage Publications Ltd; 1992:179-198.
- 19. Best SJ, Krueger BS. Internet data collection. Thousand Oaks, Ca, USA: Sage Publications; 2004.
- 20. Topolovec-Vranic J, Natarajan K. The use of social media in recruitment for medical research studies: a scoping review. J Med Internet Res 2016 Nov 7;18(11):e286 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.5698] [Medline: 27821383]

- Rife SC, Cate KL, Kosinski M, Stillwell D. Participant recruitment and data collection through Facebook: the role of personality factors. Int J Soc Res Methodol 2014 Sep 22;19(1):69-83. [doi: <u>10.1080/13645579.2014.957069</u>]
- 22. Godin G, Shephard RJ. A simple method to assess exercise behavior in the community. Can J Appl Sport Sci 1985 Sep;10(3):141-146. [Medline: <u>4053261</u>]
- 23. Shephard RJ, Vuillemin A. Limits to the measurement of habitual physical activity by questionnaires. Br J Sports Med 2003 Jun 01;37(3):197-206. [doi: 10.1136/bjsm.37.3.197]
- 24. Unipark: Easily Create Online Surveys URL: <u>http://www.unipark.com/</u> [accessed 2017-04-02] [WebCite Cache ID 6pPvyOgLI]
- 25. Higgins JP. Smartphone applications for patients' health and fitness. Am J Med 2016 Jan;129(1):11-19. [doi: 10.1016/j.amjmed.2015.05.038] [Medline: 26091764]
- 26. AlMarshedi A, Wills G, Ranchhod A. Gamifying self-management of chronic illnesses: a mixed-methods study. JMIR Serious Games 2016 Sep 09;4(2):e14 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.5943] [Medline: 27612632]
- 27. Helander E, Kaipainen K, Korhonen I, Wansink B. Factors related to sustained use of a free mobile app for dietary self-monitoring with photography and peer feedback: retrospective cohort study. J Med Internet Res 2014 Apr 15;16(4):e109 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.3084] [Medline: 24735567]
- 28. Ledger D, McCaffrey D. Endeavourpartners.net. 2014 Jan. Inside Wearables: How the Science of Human Behavior Change Offers the Secret to Long-Term Engagement URL: <u>http://endeavourpartners.net/assets/</u> Endeavour-Partners-Wearables-White-Paper-20141.pdf [accessed 2016-12-19] [WebCite Cache ID 6mrwNy3dK]
- Clawson J, Pater JA, Miller AD, Mynatt ED, Mamykina L. No longer wearing: Investigating the Abandonment of Personal Health-Tracking Technologies in Craiglist. In: Proceedings of the 2015 ACM International Joint Conference on Pervasive and Ubiquitous Computing. New York, NY, USA: ACM; 2015 Presented at: ACM International Joint Conference on Pervasive and Ubiquitous Computing; September 07 11, 2015; Osaka, Japan p. 647-658 URL: http://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?doid=2750858.2807554 [doi: 10.1145/2750858.2807554]
- 30. Roberto CA, Baik J, Harris JL, Brownell KD. Influence of licensed characters on children's taste and snack preferences. Pediatrics 2010 Jul;126(1):88-93. [doi: 10.1542/peds.2009-3433] [Medline: 20566614]
- Direito A, Jiang Y, Whittaker R, Maddison R. Apps for IMproving FITness and increasing physical activity among young people: the AIMFIT pragmatic randomized controlled trial. J Med Internet Res 2015 Aug 27;17(8):e210 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/jmir.4568] [Medline: 26316499]
- 32. Gee J. What Video Games Have to Teach Us About Learning and Literacy. Second Edition: Revised and Updated Edition. New York, NY, USA: Palgrave Macmillan; Dec 02, 2014.
- Moller AC, Majewski S, Standish M, Agarwal P, Podowski A, Carson R, et al. Active fantasy sports: rationale and feasibility of leveraging online fantasy sports to promote physical activity. JMIR Serious Games 2014 Nov 25;2(2):e13 [FREE Full text] [doi: 10.2196/games.3691] [Medline: 25654304]
- Tateno M, Skokauskas N, Kato TA, Teo AR, Guerrero AP. New game software (Pokémon Go) may help youth with severe social withdrawal, hikikomori. Psychiatry Res 2016 Dec 30;246:848-849. [doi: <u>10.1016/j.psychres.2016.10.038</u>] [Medline: <u>27817905</u>]

Abbreviations

ANOVA: one-way analyses of variance **MANOVA:** multivariate analyses of variance

Edited by G Eysenbach; submitted 25.12.16; peer-reviewed by T Baranowski, T Althoff; comments to author 29.01.17; revised version received 24.02.17; accepted 26.02.17; published 05.04.17.

<u>Please cite as:</u> Rasche P, Schlomann A, Mertens A Who Is Still Playing Pokémon Go? A Web-Based Survey JMIR Serious Games 2017;5(2):e7 URL: <u>http://games.jmir.org/2017/2/e7/</u> doi:<u>10.2196/games.7197</u> PMID:<u>28381393</u>

©Peter Rasche, Anna Schlomann, Alexander Mertens. Originally published in JMIR Serious Games (http://games.jmir.org), 05.04.2017. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/2.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium,

provided the original work, first published in JMIR Serious Games, is properly cited. The complete bibliographic information, a link to the original publication on http://games.jmir.org, as well as this copyright and license information must be included.

Publisher: JMIR Publications 130 Queens Quay East. Toronto, ON, M5A 3Y5 Phone: (+1) 416-583-2040 Email: <u>support@jmir.org</u>

https://www.jmirpublications.com/

